

# Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager as Constructor where the basis of payment is the Cost of the Work Plus a Fee with a Guaranteed

Maximum Price

Maximum Troo
AGREEMENT made as of the day of in the year
(In words, indicate day, month, and year.)
BETWEEN the Owner:
(Name, legal status, address, and other information)
City of Olathe, Kansas
100 E. Santa Fe.
P.O. Box 768 Olathe, KS 66061
Olatile, KS 00001
and the Construction Manager:
(Name, legal status, address, and other information)
The Political
Titan Built LLC 8207 Melrose Dr., Suite 200
Lenexa, KS 66061
913-927-0338
for the following Project:
(Name, location, and detailed description)
Facility Renovations and Improvements, PN. 6-C-038-24
City of Olathe, Kansas 66061
Various City of Olathe facility locations as follows;
1. City Hall at 100 E Santa Fe St., Olathe, KS
2. Robinson Administration at 1385 S. Robinson St., Olathe Kansas
3. Olathe Community Center at 1205 E. Kansas City Rd., Olathe, Kansas

#### **ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:**

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

AIA Document A201™–2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, is adopted in this document by reference. Do not use with other general conditions unless this document is modified.

This Project involves the planning, design, and construction of renovations, improvements, and updates to multiple City of Olathe owned facilities.

4. Fire Administration at 1225 S. Hamilton Cir., Olathe, Kansas

The Architect:

**User Notes:** 

(Name, legal status, address, and other information)

SFS Architecture 2100 Central Street, #31 Kansas City, MO 64108 816-541-2255

The Owner and Construction Manager agree as follows.

#### TABLE OF ARTICLES

- INITIAL INFORMATION
- **GENERAL PROVISIONS**
- 3 **CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**
- **OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**
- 5 COMPENSATION AND PAYMENTS FOR PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES
- COMPENSATION FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES 6
- 7 COST OF THE WORK FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE
- **DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS** 8
- 9 SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS
- 10 **ACCOUNTING RECORDS**
- 11 PAYMENTS FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES
- 12 **DISPUTE RESOLUTION**
- 13 **TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION**
- 14 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**
- 15 SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

## EXHIBIT A GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE AMENDMENT **EXHIBIT B INSURANCE AND BONDS**

#### ARTICLE 1 INITIAL INFORMATION

§ 1.1 This Agreement is based on the Initial Information set forth in this Section 1.1. (For each item in this section, insert the information or a statement such as "not applicable" or "unknown at time of execution.")

## § 1.1.1 The Owner's program for the Project, as described in Section 4.1.1:

(Insert the Owner's program, identify documentation that establishes the Owner's program, or state the manner in which the program will be developed.)

Prior space assessment document prepared by SFS Architecture and Owner prepared concept plans for Architect's use in refining and preparing the design documents.

## § 1.1.2 The Project's physical characteristics:

(Identify or describe pertinent information about the Project's physical characteristics, such as size; location; dimensions; geotechnical reports; site boundaries; topographic surveys; traffic and utility studies; availability of public and private utilities and services; legal description of the site, etc.)

This Project will encompass building of various sizes, construction types, and uses across the City of Olathe. It is anticipated that the full scope of the Project will remain within the existing building envelope and no modifications will be made to any structural elements of any of the facilities identified as part of this project. There will be varying degrees of scope at each facility, however all scopes at all facilities will be with the intent of improving the interior environment for city staff and residents. The facilities that are included in this Project are detailed on page 1 of this agreement.

§ 1.1.3 The Owner's budget for the Guaranteed Maximum Price, as defined in Article 6: (Provide total and, if known, a line item breakdown.)

The Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work is currently established at Two Million, Eight Hundred and Twenty Thousand dollars (\$ 2,820,000.00).

- § 1.1.4 The Owner's anticipated design and construction milestone dates:
  - .1 Design phase milestone dates, if any:

.2 Construction commencement date:

Commencement of construction is tentatively anticipated for August 2024. The specific date will be determined at a later date and identified in the GMP Amendment with the Construction Manager.

.3 Substantial Completion date or dates:

Substantial completion of construction is tentatively anticipated for December 2024. The specific date will be determined at a later date and identified in the GMP Amendment with the Construction Manager.

.4 Other milestone dates:

Final completion of construction is tentatively anticipated for January 2025. The specific date will be determined at a later date and identified in the GMP Amendment with the Construction Manager.

§ 1.1.5 The Owner's requirements for accelerated or fast-track scheduling, or phased construction, are set forth below: (*Identify any requirements for fast-track scheduling or phased construction.*)

Unknown at time of execution of this Agreement. Fast-track design and construction, multiple bid packages, or phased construction opportunities will be evaluated by the Owner with assistance from the Architect and Construction Manager.

§ 1.1.6 The Owner's anticipated Sustainable Objective for the Project: (Identify and describe the Owner's Sustainable Objective for the Project, if any.)

The Owner values sustainable site development and sustainable building construction in order to create an operationally sustainable facility and to lessen the impact on the local and global environment. Therefore, the Owner will seek to develop this project in a manner that will allow us to demonstrate our commitment to these sustainable initiatives. Environmentally responsible design shall consider, but not limited to, issues such as building shell; natural daylighting opportunities; types of building materials and their content, long term durability, energy saving characteristics, and regional availability; energy efficient electrical and mechanical systems, equipment, and fixtures; water conservation opportunities; and appropriate landscape materials and plantings. The pursuit of LEED or similar certifications for this Project is not anticipated.

§ 1.1.6.1 If the Owner identifies a Sustainable Objective, the Owner and Construction Manager shall complete and incorporate AIA Document E234<sup>TM</sup>–2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, into this Agreement to define the terms, conditions and services related to the Owner's Sustainable Objective. If E234–2019 is incorporated into this agreement, the Owner and Construction Manager shall incorporate the completed E234–2019 into the agreements with the consultants and contractors performing services or Work in any way associated with the Sustainable Objective.

## § 1.1.7 Other Project information:

(Identify special characteristics or needs of the Project not provided elsewhere.)

Init.

AIA Document A133 – 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "Ala," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:46:50 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498440 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

User Notes:

Due to the high-profile nature of the buildings and personnel affected by this work, detailed planning, coordination, communication, and execution of mobilizations, scope of work, and turnover of each facility will be expected. Additionally, detailed planning of the sequence of operations that minimizes impacts to City operations will be expected.

§ 1.1.8 The Owner identifies the following representative in accordance with Section 4.2: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Dustin Fergen
City of Olathe, Kansas
1358 S. Robinson St.
Olathe, KS 66061
913-971-9758 dlfergen@olatheks.org

§ 1.1.9 The persons or entities, in addition to the Owner's representative, who are required to review the Construction Manager's submittals to the Owner are as follows: (List name, address and other contact information.)

Other City of Olathe staff as necessary.

§ 1.1.10 The Owner shall retain the following consultants and contractors: (List name, legal status, address, and other contact information.)

.1 Geotechnical Engineer:

.2 Civil Engineer:

- .3 Other, if any:
  (List any other consultants retained by the Owner, such as a Project or Program Manager.)
- § 1.1.11 The Architect's representatives: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

Kerry Newman, AIA Principal Kelly Stindt, AIA, Principal SFS Architecture 2100 Central Street, #31 Kansas City, MO 64108 816-474-1397

Init.

knewman@sfsarch.com, kstindt@sfsarch.com

§ 1.1.12 The Construction Manager identifies the following representative in accordance with Article 3: (List name, address, and other contact information.)

AIA Document A133 – 2019. Copyright © 1991, 2003, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "Ala," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:46:50 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498440 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

User Notes:

Tim Rosa Mike Burson Titan Built LLC 8207 Melrose Dr., Suite 200 Lenexa, KS 66061 913-927-0338

§ 1.1.13 The Owner's requirements for the Construction Manager's staffing plan for Preconstruction Services, as required under Section 3.1.9:

(List any Owner-specific requirements to be included in the staffing plan.)

§ 1.1.14 The Owner's requirements for subcontractor procurement for the performance of the Work: (List any Owner-specific requirements for subcontractor procurement.)

After the Drawings and Specifications have been completed, and in consultation with the Architect, the Construction Manager will solicit trade contractors for competitive bids in relevant trade categories.

§ 1.1.15 Other Initial Information on which this Agreement is based:

The Request for Qualifications for Construction Management Services for the Facility Renovations and Improvements project, Project No. 6-C-038-24, issued by the City of Olathe, Kansas, on 06 October 2023, and the Statement of Qualifications submitted by Titan Built on 09 November 2023.

- § 1.2 The Owner and Construction Manager may rely on the Initial Information. Both parties, however, recognize that such information may materially change and, in that event, the Owner and the Construction Manager shall appropriately adjust the Project schedule, the Construction Manager's services, and the Construction Manager's compensation. The Owner shall adjust the Owner's budget for the Guaranteed Maximum Price and the Owner's anticipated design and construction milestones, as necessary, to accommodate material changes in the Initial Information.
- § 1.3 Neither the Owner's nor the Construction Manager's representative shall be changed without ten days' prior notice to the other party.

## ARTICLE 2 GENERAL PROVISIONS

## § 2.1 The Contract Documents

The Contract Documents consist of this Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of this Agreement, other documents listed in this Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of this Agreement, all of which form the Contract and are as fully a part of the Contract as if attached to this Agreement or repeated herein. Upon the Owner's acceptance of the Construction Manager's Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, the Contract Documents will also include the documents described in Section 3.2.3 and identified in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment and revisions prepared by the Architect and furnished by the Owner as described in Section 3.2.8. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. If anything in the other Contract Documents, other than a Modification, is inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement shall govern. An enumeration of the Contract Documents, other than a Modification, appears in Article 15.

## § 2.2 Relationship of the Parties

The Construction Manager accepts the relationship of trust and confidence established by this Agreement and covenants with the Owner to cooperate with the Architect and exercise the Construction Manager's skill and judgment in furthering the interests of the Owner to furnish efficient construction administration, management services, and supervision; to furnish at all times an adequate supply of workers and materials; and to perform the Work in an expeditious and economical manner consistent with the Owner's interests. The Owner agrees to furnish or approve, in a timely manner, information required by the Construction Manager and to make payments to the Construction Manager in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

## § 2.3 General Conditions

§ 2.3.1 For the Preconstruction Phase, AIA Document A201<sup>TM</sup>–2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, as amended, shall apply as follows: Section 1.5, Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications, and other Instruments of Services; Section 1.6, Transmission of Data in Digital Form; Section 3.12.10, Professional Services; Section 10.3, Hazardous Materials; Section 13.1, Governing Law. The term "Contractor" as used in A201-2007 shall mean the Construction Manager. The term Contract Sum as used in AIA 201-2007 shall mean the Guaranteed Maximum Price.

§ 2.3.2 For the Construction Phase, the general conditions of the contract shall be as set forth in A201–2007, as amended, which document is incorporated herein by reference. The term "Contractor" as used in A201-2007 shall mean the Construction Manager.

#### **CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES** ARTICLE 3

The Construction Manager's Preconstruction Phase responsibilities are set forth in Sections 3.1 and 3.2, and in the applicable provisions of A201-2007 referenced in Section 2.3.1. The Construction Manager's Construction Phase responsibilities are set forth in Section 3.3. The Owner and Construction Manager may agree, in consultation with the Architect, for the Construction Phase to commence prior to completion of the Preconstruction Phase, in which case, both phases will proceed concurrently. The Construction Manager shall identify a representative authorized to act on behalf of the Construction Manager with respect to the Project.

## § 3.1 Preconstruction Phase

## § 3.1.1 Extent of Responsibility

The Construction Manager shall exercise reasonable care in performing its Preconstruction Services. The Owner and Architect shall be entitled to rely on, and shall not be responsible for, the accuracy, completeness, and timeliness of services and information furnished by the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager, however, does not warrant or guarantee estimates and schedules except as may be included as part of the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The Construction Manager is not required to ascertain that the Drawings and Specifications are in accordance with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, but the Construction Manager shall promptly report to the Architect and Owner any nonconformity discovered by or made known to the Construction Manager as a request for information in such form as the Architect may require.

§ 3.1.2 The Construction Manager shall provide a preliminary evaluation of the Owner's program, schedule and construction budget requirements, each in terms of the other.

## § 3.1.3 Consultation

§ 3.1.3.1 The Construction Manager shall schedule and conduct meetings with the Architect and Owner to discuss such matters as procedures, progress, coordination, and scheduling of the Work. The schedule of such meetings shall be coordinated and mutually agreeable with the Owner, Architect, and Construction Manager.

§ 3.1.3.2 The Construction Manager shall advise the Owner and Architect on proposed site use and improvements, selection of materials, building systems, and equipment. The Construction Manager shall also provide recommendations to the Owner and Architect, consistent with the Project requirements, on constructability; availability of materials and labor; time requirements for procurement, installation and construction; prefabrication; and factors related to construction cost including, but not limited to, costs of alternative designs or materials, preliminary budgets, life-cycle data, and possible cost reductions. The Construction Manager shall consult with the Architect regarding professional services to be provided by the Construction Manager during the Construction Phase.

§ 3.1.3.3 The Construction Manager shall assist the Owner and Architect in establishing building information modeling and digital data protocols for the Project, using AIA Document E203<sup>TM</sup>–2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, or an equivalent document prepared by either the Construction Manager or Architect, to establish the protocols for the development, use, transmission, and exchange of digital data.

## § 3.1.4 Project Schedule

When Project requirements in Section 4.1.1 have been sufficiently identified, the Construction Manager shall prepare and periodically update a Project schedule for the Architect's review and the Owner's acceptance. The Construction Manager shall obtain the Architect's approval for the portion of the Project schedule relating to the performance of the Architect's services. The Project schedule shall coordinate and integrate the Construction Manager's services, the Architect's

services, other Owner consultants' services, and the Owner's responsibilities; and identify items that affect the Project's timely completion. The updated Project schedule shall include the following: submission of the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal; components of the Work; times of commencement and completion required of each Subcontractor; ordering and delivery of products, including those that must be ordered in advance of construction; and the occupancy requirements of the Owner.

## § 3.1.5 Phased Construction

The Construction Manager, in consultation with the Owner and Architect, shall provide recommendations with regard to accelerated or fast-track scheduling, procurement, and sequencing for phased construction. The Construction Manager shall take into consideration cost reductions, cost information, constructability, provisions for temporary facilities, and procurement and construction scheduling issues.

## § 3.1.6 Cost Estimates

- § 3.1.6.1 Based on the preliminary design and other design criteria prepared by the Architect, the Construction Manager shall prepare, for the Owner's and Architect's review and the Owner's approval, preliminary estimates of the Cost of the Work or the cost of program requirements using area, volume, or similar conceptual estimating techniques. If the Owner, Architect or Construction Manager suggests alternative materials and systems, the Construction Manager shall provide cost evaluations of those alternative materials and systems.
- § 3.1.6.2 As the Architect progresses with the preparation of the Schematic Design, Design Development and Construction Documents, the Construction Manager shall prepare and update, at appropriate intervals agreed to by the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, an estimate of the Cost of the Work with increasing detail and refinement. The Construction Manager shall include in the estimate those costs to allow for the further development of the design, price escalation, and market conditions, until such time as the Owner and Construction Manager agree on a Guaranteed Maximum Price for the Work. The estimate shall be provided for the Architect's review and the Owner's approval. The Construction Manager shall inform the Owner and Architect in the event that the estimate of the Cost of the Work exceeds the latest approved Project budget, and make recommendations for corrective action.
- § 3.1.6.3 If the Architect is providing cost estimating services as a Supplemental Service, and a discrepancy exists between the Construction Manager's cost estimates and the Architect's cost estimates, the Construction Manager and the Architect shall work together to reconcile the cost estimates.
- § 3.1.7 As the Architect progresses with the preparation of the Schematic Design, Design Development and Construction Documents, the Construction Manager shall consult with the Owner and Architect and make recommendations regarding constructability and schedules, for the Architect's review and the Owner's approval.
- § 3.1.8 The Construction Manager shall provide recommendations and information to the Owner and Architect regarding equipment, materials, services, and temporary Project facilities.
- § 3.1.9 The Construction Manager shall provide a staffing plan for Preconstruction Phase services for the Owner's review and approval.
- § 3.1.10 If the Owner identified a Sustainable Objective in Article 1, the Construction Manager shall fulfill its Preconstruction Phase responsibilities as required in AIA Document E234<sup>TM</sup>–2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, attached to this Agreement.

## § 3.1.11 Subcontractors and Suppliers

- § 3.1.11.1 If the Owner has provided requirements for subcontractor procurement in section 1.1.14, the Construction Manager shall provide a subcontracting plan, addressing the Owner's requirements, for the Owner's review and approval.
- § 3.1.11.2 The Construction Manager shall develop bidders' interest in the Project.
- § 3.1.11.3 The processes described in Article 9 shall apply if bid packages will be issued during the Preconstruction Phase.

## § 3.1.12 Procurement

The Construction Manager shall prepare, for the Owner's and Architect's review and the Owner's acceptance, a procurement schedule for items that must be ordered in advance of construction. The Construction Manager shall expedite and coordinate the ordering and delivery of materials that must be ordered in advance of construction. If the Owner agrees to procure any items prior to the establishment of the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Owner shall procure the items on terms and conditions acceptable to the Construction Manager. Upon the establishment of the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Owner shall assign all contracts for these items to the Construction Manager and the Construction Manager shall thereafter accept responsibility for them.

## § 3.1.13 Compliance with Laws

The Construction Manager shall comply with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities applicable to its performance under this Contract, and with equal employment opportunity programs, and other programs as may be required by governmental and quasi-governmental authorities.

## § 3.1.14 Other Preconstruction Services

Insert a description of any other Preconstruction Phase services to be provided by the Construction Manager, or reference an exhibit attached to this document

(Describe any other Preconstruction Phase services, such as providing cash flow projections, development of a project information management system, early selection or procurement of subcontractors, etc.)

See Exhibit 1 Preconstruction Services, Scope of Services

## § 3.2 Guaranteed Maximum Price Proposal

- § 3.2.1 At a time to be mutually agreed upon by the Owner and the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall prepare a Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal for the Owner's and Architect's review, and the Owner's acceptance. The Guaranteed Maximum Price in the proposal shall be the sum of the Construction Manager's estimate of the Cost of the Work, the Construction Manager's contingency described in Section 3.2.4, and the Construction Manager's Fee described in Section 6.1.2.
- § 3.2.2 To the extent that the Contract Documents are anticipated to require further development, the Guaranteed Maximum Price includes the costs attributable to such further development consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable therefrom. Such further development does not include changes in scope, systems, kinds and quality of materials, finishes, or equipment, all of which, if required, shall be incorporated by Change Order.
- § 3.2.3 The Construction Manager shall include with the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal a written statement of its basis, which shall include the following:
  - A list of the Drawings and Specifications, including all Addenda thereto, and the Conditions of the .1
  - A list of the clarifications and assumptions made by the Construction Manager in the preparation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, including assumptions under Section 3.2.2. All such clarifications and assumptions shall take precedence over the Architect's documents used to establish the Guaranteed Maximum Price only to the extent the clarifications and assumptions are clearly annotated in writing (including annotations on the Architect's documents if necessary) and submitted to the Owner and Architect, and subsequently approved in writing by the Owner;
  - A statement of the proposed Guaranteed Maximum Price, including a statement of the estimated Cost of the Work organized by trade categories or systems, including allowances; the Construction Manager's contingency set forth in Section 3.2.4; and the Construction Manager's Fee;
  - The anticipated date of Substantial Completion upon which the proposed Guaranteed Maximum Price is
  - .5 A date by which the Owner must accept the Guaranteed Maximum Price.
- § 3.2.4 In preparing the Construction Manager's Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, the Construction Manager shall include a contingency for the Construction Manager's exclusive use to cover those costs that are included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price but not otherwise allocated to another line item or included in a Change Order.
- § 3.2.5 The Construction Manager shall meet with the Owner and Architect to review the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal. In the event that the Owner or Architect discover any inconsistencies or inaccuracies in the information presented, they shall promptly notify the Construction Manager, who shall make appropriate adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, its basis, or both.

- § 3.2.6 If the Owner notifies the Construction Manager that the Owner has accepted the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal in writing before the date specified in the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal shall be deemed effective without further acceptance from the Construction Manager. Following acceptance of a Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Owner and Construction Manager shall execute the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment amending this Agreement, a copy of which the Owner shall provide to the Architect. The Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment shall set forth the agreed upon Guaranteed Maximum Price with the information and assumptions upon which it is based.
- § 3.2.7 The Construction Manager shall not incur any cost to be reimbursed as part of the Cost of the Work prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, unless the Owner provides prior written authorization for such
- § 3.2.8 The Owner shall authorize preparation of revisions to the Contract Documents that incorporate the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications contained in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment. The Owner shall promptly furnish such revised Contract Documents to the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall notify the Owner and Architect of any inconsistencies between the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications contained in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment and the revised Contract Documents.
- § 3.2.9 The Construction Manager shall include in the Guaranteed Maximum Price all sales, consumer, use and similar taxes for the Work provided by the Construction Manager that are legally enacted, whether or not yet effective, at the time the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment is executed.

## § 3.3 Construction Phase

#### § 3.3.1 General

- § 3.3.1.1 For purposes of Section 8.1.2 of A201–2007, the date of commencement of the Work shall mean the date of commencement of the Construction Phase.
- § 3.3.1.2 The Construction Phase shall commence upon the Owner's execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment or, prior to acceptance of the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal, by written agreement of the parties. The written agreement shall set forth a description of the Work to be performed by the Construction Manager, and any insurance and bond requirements for Work performed prior to execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment.

## § 3.3.2 Administration

- § 3.3.2.1 The Construction Manager shall schedule and conduct meetings to discuss such matters as procedures, progress, coordination, scheduling, and status of the Work. The Construction Manager shall prepare and promptly distribute minutes of the meetings to the Owner and Architect.
- § 3.3.2.2 Upon the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Construction Manager shall prepare and submit to the Owner and Architect a construction schedule for the Work and a submittal schedule in accordance with Section 3.10 of A201-2007.

## § 3.3.2.3 Monthly Report

The Construction Manager shall record the progress of the Project. On a monthly basis, or otherwise as agreed to by the Owner, the Construction Manager shall submit written progress reports to the Owner and Architect, showing percentages of completion and other information required by the Owner.

#### § 3.3.2.4 Daily Logs

The Construction Manager shall keep, and make available to the Owner and Architect, a daily log containing a record for each day of weather, portions of the Work in progress, number of workers on site, identification of equipment on site, problems that might affect progress of the work, accidents, injuries, and other information required by the Owner.

## § 3.3.2.5 Cost Control

The Construction Manager shall develop a system of cost control for the Work, including regular monitoring of actual costs for activities in progress and estimates for uncompleted tasks and proposed changes. The Construction Manager shall identify variances between actual and estimated costs and report the variances to the Owner and Architect, and shall provide this information in its monthly reports to the Owner and Architect, in accordance with Section 3.3.2.3 above.

#### ARTICLE 4 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

## § 4.1 Information and Services Required of the Owner

- § 4.1.1 The Owner shall provide information with reasonable promptness, regarding requirements for and limitations on the Project, including a written program which shall set forth the Owner's objectives, constraints, and criteria, including schedule, space requirements and relationships, flexibility and expandability, special equipment, systems, sustainability and site requirements.
- § 4.1.2 Prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Construction Manager may request in writing that the Owner provide reasonable evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract. After execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Construction Manager may request such information as set forth in A201-2007 Section 2.2.
- § 4.1.3 The Owner shall establish and periodically update the Owner's budget for the Project, including (1) the budget for the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7, (2) the Owner's other costs, and (3) reasonable contingencies related to all of these costs. If the Owner significantly increases or decreases the Owner's budget for the Cost of the Work, the Owner shall notify the Construction Manager and Architect. The Owner and the Architect, in consultation with the Construction Manager, shall thereafter agree to a corresponding change in the Project's scope and quality.
- § 4.1.4 Structural and Environmental Tests, Surveys and Reports. During the Preconstruction Phase, the Owner shall furnish the following information or services with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control and relevant to the Construction Manager's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Construction Manager's written request for such information or services. The Construction Manager shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information and services furnished by the Owner but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.
- § 4.1.4.1 The Owner shall furnish tests, inspections, and reports, required by law and as otherwise agreed to by the parties, such as structural, mechanical, and chemical tests, tests for air and water pollution, and tests for hazardous materials.
- § 4.1.4.2 The Owner shall furnish surveys describing physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility locations for the site of the Project, and a written legal description of the site. The surveys and legal information shall include, as applicable, grades and lines of streets, alleys, pavements and adjoining property and structures; designated wetlands; adjacent drainage; rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries and contours of the site; locations, dimensions and other necessary data with respect to existing buildings, other improvements and trees; and information concerning available utility services and lines, both public and private, above and below grade, including inverts and depths. All the information on the survey shall be referenced to a Project benchmark.
- § 4.1.4.3 The Owner, when such services are requested, shall furnish services of geotechnical engineers, which may include test borings, test pits, determinations of soil bearing values, percolation tests, evaluations of hazardous materials, seismic evaluation, ground corrosion tests and resistivity tests, including necessary operations for anticipating subsoil conditions, with written reports and appropriate recommendations.
- § 4.1.5 During the Construction Phase, the Owner shall furnish information or services required of the Owner by the Contract Documents with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control and relevant to the Construction Manager's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Construction Manager's written request for such information or services.
- § 4.1.6 If the Owner identified a Sustainable Objective in Article 1, the Owner shall fulfill its responsibilities as required in AIA Document E234<sup>TM</sup>–2019, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, attached to this Agreement.

#### § 4.2 Owner's Designated Representative

The Owner shall identify a representative authorized to act on behalf of the Owner with respect to the Project. The Owner's representative shall render decisions promptly and furnish information expeditiously, so as to avoid unreasonable delay in the services or Work of the Construction Manager. Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.2.1 of A201–2007, the Architect does not have such authority. The term "Owner" means the Owner or the Owner's authorized representative. The authority of the Owner's authorized representative to make decisions on behalf of the Owner shall be limited to those decisions customarily allowed in the capacity of the representative's position. Certain decisions of the

Owner may require action or approval by other staff, commissions, or the governing body of the City of Olathe. The Owner's Representative shall not be required to make decisions on matters which the representative is not authorized to make. It is the responsibility of the Owner's Representative to determine which action or approval can be made by the Owner's Representative or is required to be made by others. The Construction Manager is entitled to rely upon the action or approval provided by the Owner's Representative as binding and authorized action or approval.

§ 4.2.1 Legal Requirements. The Owner shall furnish all legal, insurance and accounting services, including auditing services, that may be reasonably necessary at any time for the Project to meet the Owner's needs and interests. However, in no event shall any Owner-related legal, insurance, accounting, and/or audit services be provided on behalf of the Construction Manager providing such services to the Owner, nor shall the Construction Manager serve any other role than as an independent contractor of the Owner.

## § 4.3 Architect

The Owner shall retain an Architect to provide services, duties and responsibilities as described in AIA Document B133<sup>TM</sup>–2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Architect, Construction Manager as Constructor Edition, including any additional services requested by the Construction Manager that are necessary for the Preconstruction and Construction Phase services under this Agreement. The Owner shall provide the Construction Manager with a copy of the scope of services in the executed agreement between the Owner and the Architect, and any further modifications to the Architect's scope of services in the agreement.

# ARTICLE 5 COMPENSATION AND PAYMENTS FOR PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES § 5.1 Compensation

**§ 5.1.1** For the Construction Manager's Preconstruction Phase services described in Sections 3.1 and 3.2, the Owner shall compensate the Construction Manager as follows:

(Insert amount of, or basis for, compensation and include a list of reimbursable cost items, as applicable.)

The total cost of compensation for Preconstruction Phase services, including all customary and routine services and reimbursable expenses, and including all services outlined in **Exhibit 1**, is Thirty Six Thousand, Five Hundred dollars (\$36,500.00).

§ 5.1.2 The hourly billing rates for Preconstruction Phase services of the Construction Manager and the Construction Manager's Consultants and Subcontractors, if any, are set forth below. (If applicable, attach an exhibit of hourly billing rates or insert them below.)

See Exhibit 2 to this agreement.

#### **Individual or Position**

Rate

- § 5.1.2.1 Hourly billing rates for Preconstruction Phase services include all costs to be paid or incurred by the Construction Manager, as required by law or collective bargaining agreements, for taxes, insurance, contributions, assessments and benefits and, for personnel not covered by collective bargaining agreements, customary benefits such as sick leave, medical and health benefits, holidays, vacations and pensions, and shall remain unchanged unless the parties execute a Modification.
- § 5.1.3 If the Preconstruction Phase services covered by this Agreement have not been completed within Seven (7) months of the date of this Agreement, through no fault of the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager's compensation for Preconstruction Phase services shall be equitably adjusted for any additional services provided by the Construction Manager based upon the actual hours incurred by the Construction Manager's staff multiplied by the hourly rates for the staff as shown in the Construction Manager's Hourly Rate Schedule identified as **Exhibit 2**, or by an equitable adjustment agreeable to the Owner and Construction Manager.

## § 5.2 Payments

§ 5.2.1 Unless otherwise agreed, payments for services shall be made monthly in proportion to services performed.

§ 5.2.2 Payments are due and payable upon presentation of the Construction Manager's invoice. Amounts unpaid Thirty (30) days after the invoice date shall bear interest at the rate entered below, or in the absence thereof at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the principal place of business of the Construction Manager. (Insert rate of monthly or annual interest agreed upon.)

One and one-half percent (1.50%) (or the maximum allowable by law, whichever is lower) of the past due amount per month (18% annual interest rate) from the invoice date.

#### ARTICLE 6 COMPENSATION FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

## § 6.1 Contract Sum

§ 6.1.1 The Owner shall pay the Construction Manager the Contract Sum in current funds for the Construction Manager's performance of the Contract after execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment. The Contract Sum is the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7 plus the Construction Manager's Fee.

## § 6.1.2 The Construction Manager's Fee:

(State a lump sum, percentage of Cost of the Work or other provision for determining the Construction Manager's Fee.)

The Construction Manager's fee shall be computed based upon the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7 multiplied by Three and three quarters percent (3.75%). The Owner and Construction Manager agree the amount of the Construction Manager's fee will be computed at the time the GMP is developed and the amount will be identified in the GMP Amendment. The fee shall be identified in a schedule of values, earned as work progresses, and billed monthly as part of the Construction Manager's applications for payment.

§ 6.1.3 The method of adjustment of the Construction Manager's Fee for changes in the Work:

For changes in the Work that either increase or decrease the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the fee paid to the Construction Manager shall equitably adjust at the rate identified in Section 6.1.2 as the Guaranteed Maximum Price adjusts.

§ 6.1.4 Limitations, if any, on a Subcontractor's overhead and profit for increases in the cost of its portion of the Work:

For Subcontractor's increase in the Cost of the Work, the Subcontractor's overhead shall be limited to Ten percent (10.00%) of the actual cost of the work and the Subcontractor's profit shall be limited to five percent (5.00%) of the actual cost of the work.

§ 6.1.5 Rental rates for Construction Manager-owned equipment shall not exceed ninety percent (90 %) of the standard rental rate paid at the place of the Project.

## § 6.1.6 Liquidated damages, if any:

(Insert terms and conditions for liquidated damages, if any.)

None

#### **§ 6.1.7** Other:

(Insert provisions for bonus, cost savings or other incentives, if any, that might result in a change to the Contract Sum.)

### § 6.2 Guaranteed Maximum Price

The Construction Manager guarantees that the Contract Sum shall not exceed the Guaranteed Maximum Price set forth in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, subject to additions and deductions by Change Order as provided in the Contract Documents. Costs which would cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded shall be paid by the Construction Manager without reimbursement by the Owner.

## § 6.3 Changes in the Work

§ 6.3.1 The Owner may, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions or other revisions. The Owner shall issue such changes in writing. The Construction Manager may be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Time as a result of changes in the Work.

- § 6.3.1.1 The Architect may order minor changes in the Work as provided in Article 7 of AIA Document A201–2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- § 6.3.2 Adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price on account of changes in the Work subsequent to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment may be determined by any of the methods listed in Article 7 of AIA Document A201–2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- **§ 6.3.3** Adjustments to subcontracts awarded on the basis of a stipulated sum shall be determined in accordance with Article 7 of A201–2007, as they refer to "cost" and "fee," and not by Articles 6 and 7 of this Agreement. Adjustments to subcontracts awarded with the Owner's prior written consent on the basis of cost plus a fee shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of those subcontracts.
- § 6.3.4 In calculating adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the terms "cost" and "costs" as used in Article 7 of AIA Document A201–2007 shall mean the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 7 of this Agreement and the term "fee" shall mean the Construction Manager's Fee as defined in Section 6.1.2 of this Agreement.
- **§ 6.3.5** If no specific provision is made in Section 6.1.3 for adjustment of the Construction Manager's Fee in the case of changes in the Work, or if the extent of such changes is such, in the aggregate, that application of the adjustment provisions of Section 6.1.3 will cause substantial inequity to the Owner or Construction Manager, the Construction Manager's Fee shall be equitably adjusted on the same basis that was used to establish the Fee for the original Work, and the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be adjusted accordingly.

#### ARTICLE 7 COST OF THE WORK FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE

## § 7.1 Costs to Be Reimbursed

- § 7.1.1 The term Cost of the Work shall mean costs necessarily incurred by the Construction Manager in the proper performance of the Work. The Cost of the Work shall include only the items set forth in Sections 7.1 through 7.7.
- § 7.1.2 Where, pursuant to the Contract Documents, any cost is subject to the Owner's prior approval, the Construction Manager shall obtain such approval in writing prior to incurring the cost.
- § 7.1.3 Costs shall be at rates not higher than the standard rates paid at the place of the Project, except with prior approval of the Owner.

## § 7.2 Labor Costs

- § 7.2.1 Wages or salaries of construction workers directly employed by the Construction Manager to perform the construction of the Work at the site or, with the Owner's prior approval, at off-site workshops.
- § 7.2.2 Wages or salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory and administrative personnel when stationed at the site and performing Work, with the Owner's prior approval, and wages and salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory and administrative personnel stationed at the Construction Manager's principal office and other locations, but only for that portion of their time required to perform the Work of this Agreement. Costs for such Work shall be computed based on actual time worked by the personnel multiplied by the hourly rates shown in the Construction Manager's Hourly Rate Schedule identified as **Exhibit 2**.
- § 7.2.2.1 Wages or salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory and administrative personnel when performing Work and stationed at a location other than the site, but only for that portion of time required for the Work, and limited to the personnel and activities listed below:

(Identify the personnel, type of activity and, if applicable, any agreed upon percentage of time to be devoted to the Work.)

§ 7.2.3 Wages and salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory or administrative personnel engaged at factories, workshops or while traveling, in expediting the production or transportation of materials or equipment required for the Work, but only for that portion of their time required for the Work.

- § 7.2.4 Costs paid or incurred by the Construction Manager, as required by law or collective bargaining agreements, for taxes, insurance, contributions, assessments and benefits and, for personnel not covered by collective bargaining agreements, customary benefits such as sick leave, medical and health benefits, holidays, vacations and pensions, provided such costs are based on wages and salaries included in the Cost of the Work under Sections 7.2.1 through 7.2.3.
- § 7.2.5 If agreed rates for labor costs, in lieu of actual costs, are provided in this Agreement, the rates shall remain unchanged throughout the duration of this Agreement, unless the parties execute a Modification.

## § 7.3 Subcontract Costs

Payments made by the Construction Manager to Subcontractors in accordance with the requirements of the subcontracts and this Agreement.

## § 7.4 Costs of Materials and Equipment Incorporated in the Completed Construction

- § 7.4.1 Costs, including transportation and storage at the site, of materials and equipment incorporated, or to be incorporated, in the completed construction.
- § 7.4.2 Costs of materials described in the preceding Section 7.4.1 in excess of those actually installed to allow for reasonable waste and spoilage. Unused excess materials, if any, shall become the Owner's property at the completion of the Work or, at the Owner's option, shall be sold by the Construction Manager. Any amounts realized from such sales shall be credited to the Owner as a deduction from the Cost of the Work.

## § 7.5 Costs of Other Materials and Equipment, Temporary Facilities and Related Items

- § 7.5.1 Costs of transportation, storage, installation, dismantling, maintenance, and removal of materials, supplies, temporary facilities, machinery, equipment and hand tools not customarily owned by construction workers that are provided by the Construction Manager at the site and fully consumed in the performance of the Work. Costs of materials, supplies, temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and tools, that are not fully consumed, shall be based on the cost or value of the item at the time it is first used on the Project site less the value of the item when it is no longer used at the Project site. Costs for items not fully consumed by the Construction Manager shall mean fair market value.
- § 7.5.2 Rental charges for temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and hand tools not customarily owned by construction workers that are provided by the Construction Manager at the site, and the costs of transportation, installation, dismantling, minor repairs, and removal of such temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and hand tools. Rates and quantities of equipment owned by the Construction Manager, or a related party as defined in Section 7.8, shall be subject to the Owner's prior approval. The total rental cost of any such equipment may not exceed the purchase price of any comparable item.
- § 7.5.3 Costs of removal of debris from the site of the Work and its proper and legal disposal.
- § 7.5.4 Costs of the Construction Manager's site office, including general office equipment and supplies.
- § 7.5.5 Costs of materials and equipment suitably stored off the site at a mutually acceptable location, subject to the Owner's prior approval.

#### § 7.6 Miscellaneous Costs

- § 7.6.1 Premiums for that portion of insurance and bonds required by the Contract Documents that can be directly attributed to this Contract.
- § 7.6.1.1 Costs for self-insurance, for either full or partial amounts of the coverages required by the Contract Documents, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.1.2 Costs for insurance through a captive insurer owned or controlled by the Construction Manager, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.1.3 Insurance and bonds provided by the Construction Manager shall be included in the GMP at the following rates: General Liability and Builders Risk Insurance at 1.52%; Bonds at 0.85%.

- § 7.6.2 Sales, use, or similar taxes, imposed by a governmental authority, that are related to the Work and for which the Construction Manager is liable.
- § 7.6.3 Fees and assessments for the building permit, and for other permits, licenses, and inspections, for which the Construction Manager is required by the Contract Documents to pay.
- § 7.6.4 Fees of laboratories for tests required by the Contract Documents; except those related to defective or nonconforming Work for which reimbursement is excluded under Article 13 of AIA Document A201–2007 or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and which do not fall within the scope of Section 7.7.3.
- § 7.6.5 Royalties and license fees paid for the use of a particular design, process, or product, required by the Contract Documents.
- § 7.6.5.1 The cost of defending suits or claims for infringement of patent rights arising from requirements of the Contract Documents, payments made in accordance with legal judgments against the Construction Manager resulting from such suits or claims, and payments of settlements made with the Owner's consent, unless the Construction Manager had reason to believe that the required design, process, or product was an infringement of a copyright or a patent, and the Construction Manager failed to promptly furnish such information to the Architect as required by Article 3 of AIA Document A201–2007. The costs of legal defenses, judgments, and settlements shall not be included in the Cost of the Work used to calculate the Construction Manager's Fee or subject to the Guaranteed Maximum Price.
- § 7.6.6 Costs for communications services, electronic equipment, and software, directly related to the Work and located at the site, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.7 Costs of document reproductions and delivery charges.
- § 7.6.8 Deposits lost for causes other than the Construction Manager's negligence or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility in the Contract Documents.
- § 7.6.9 Legal, mediation and arbitration costs, including attorneys' fees, other than those arising from disputes between the Owner and Construction Manager, reasonably incurred by the Construction Manager after the execution of this Agreement in the performance of the Work and with the Owner's prior approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- § 7.6.10 Subject to Owner's prior approval, expenses incurred in accordance with the Construction Manager's standard written personnel policy for relocation and temporary living allowances of the Construction Manager's personnel required for the Work, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.6.11 That portion of the reasonable expenses of the Construction Manager's supervisory or administrative personnel incurred while traveling in discharge of duties connected with the Work.

#### § 7.7 Other Costs and Emergencies

- § 7.7.1 Other costs incurred in the performance of the Work, with the Owner's prior approval.
- § 7.7.2 Costs incurred in taking action to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss, in case of an emergency affecting the safety of persons and property, as provided in Article 10 of AIA Document A201–2007.
- § 7.7.3 Costs of repairing or correcting damaged or nonconforming Work executed by the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, or suppliers, provided that such damaged or nonconforming Work was not caused by the negligence of, or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility by, the Construction Manager, and only to the extent that the cost of repair or correction is not recovered by the Construction Manager from insurance, sureties, Subcontractors, suppliers, or others.
- § 7.7.4 The costs described in Sections 7.1 through 7.7 shall be included in the Cost of the Work, notwithstanding any provision of AIA Document A201–2007 or other Conditions of the Contract which may require the Construction Manager to pay such costs, unless such costs are excluded by the provisions of Section 7.9.

## § 7.8 Related Party Transactions

§ 7.8.1 For purposes of this Section 7.8, the term "related party" shall mean (1) a parent, subsidiary, affiliate, or other entity having common ownership of, or sharing common management with, the Construction Manager; (2) any entity in which any stockholder in, or management employee of, the Construction Manager holds an equity interest in excess of ten percent in the aggregate; (3) any entity which has the right to control the business or affairs of the Construction Manager; or (4) any person, or any member of the immediate family of any person, who has the right to control the business or affairs of the Construction Manager.

§ 7.8.2 If any of the costs to be reimbursed arise from a transaction between the Construction Manager and a related party, the Construction Manager shall notify the Owner of the specific nature of the contemplated transaction, including the identity of the related party and the anticipated cost to be incurred, before any such transaction is consummated or cost incurred. If the Owner, after such notification, authorizes the proposed transaction in writing, then the cost incurred shall be included as a cost to be reimbursed, and the Construction Manager shall procure the Work, equipment, goods, or service, from the related party, as a Subcontractor, according to the terms of Article 9. If the Owner fails to authorize the transaction in writing, the Construction Manager shall procure the Work, equipment, goods, or service from some person or entity other than a related party according to the terms of Article 9.

## § 7.9 Costs Not To Be Reimbursed

§ 7.9.1 The Cost of the Work shall not include the items listed below:

- Salaries and other compensation of the Construction Manager's personnel stationed at the Construction Manager's principal office or offices other than the site office, except as specifically provided in Section 7.2, or as may be provided in Article 14;
- .2 Bonuses, profit sharing, incentive compensation, and any other discretionary payments, paid to anyone hired by the Construction Manager or paid to any Subcontractor or vendor, unless the Owner has provided prior approval;
- .3 Expenses of the Construction Manager's principal office and offices other than the site office;
- .4 Overhead and general expenses, except as may be expressly included in Sections 7.1 to 7.7;
- .5 The Construction Manager's capital expenses, including interest on the Construction Manager's capital employed for the Work;
- Except as provided in Section 7.7.3 of this Agreement, costs due to the negligence of, or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility of the Contract by, the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, and suppliers, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable;
- .7 Any cost not specifically and expressly described in Sections 7.1 to 7.7;
- .8 Costs, other than costs included in Change Orders approved by the Owner, that would cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded; and
- .9 Costs for services incurred during the Preconstruction Phase.

## ARTICLE 8 DISCOUNTS, REBATES, AND REFUNDS

§ 8.1 Cash discounts obtained on payments made by the Construction Manager shall accrue to the Owner if (1) before making the payment, the Construction Manager included the amount to be paid, less such discount, in an Application for Payment and received payment from the Owner, or (2) the Owner has deposited funds with the Construction Manager with which to make payments; otherwise, cash discounts shall accrue to the Construction Manager. Trade discounts, rebates, refunds, and amounts received from sales of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to the Owner, and the Construction Manager shall make provisions so that they can be obtained.

§ 8.2 Amounts that accrue to the Owner in accordance with the provisions of Section 8.1 shall be credited to the Owner as a deduction from the Cost of the Work.

#### ARTICLE 9 SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS

§ 9.1 Those portions of the Work that the Construction Manager does not customarily perform with the Construction Manager's own personnel shall be performed under subcontracts or other appropriate agreements with the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall submit to the Owner and Architect for the Owner's and Architect's review, documentation identifying any subcontractor pre-qualification process utilized by the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall also submit for the Owner's and Architect's review a list of pre-qualified subcontractors which the Construction Manager intends to obtain bids. The Owner and Architect may suggest specific persons from whom, or entities from which, the Construction Manager shall obtain bids. In such an instance, and provided the Construction Manager has no objection to a particular person or entity suggested by the Owner or Architect, the

Construction Manager shall provide these persons or entities with the Construction Manager's pre-qualification documentation in order to provide an opportunity for these persons or entities to become pre-qualified. The Construction Manager shall obtain bids from Subcontractors, and from suppliers of materials or equipment fabricated especially for the Work, who are qualified to perform that portion of the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager, after analyzing such bids, shall deliver to the Owner and Architect for review a summary of all bids receivedwith an indication as to which bids the Construction Manager intends to accept. The Owner then has the right to review the Construction Manager's list of proposed subcontractors and suppliers in consultation with the Architect and, subject to Section 9.1.1, to object to any subcontractor or supplier. Any advice of the Architect, or approval or objection by the Owner, shall not relieve the Construction Manager of its responsibility to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager shall not be required to contract with anyone to whom the Construction Manager has reasonable objection, and the Construction Manager shall not contract with anyone to whom the Owner has a reasonable objection.

- § 9.1.1 When a specific subcontractor or supplier (1) is recommended to the Owner by the Construction Manager; (2) is qualified to perform that portion of the Work; and (3) has submitted a bid that conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents without reservations or exceptions, but the Owner requires that another bid be accepted, then the Construction Manager may require that a Change Order be issued to adjust the Guaranteed Maximum Price by the difference between the bid of the person or entity recommended to the Owner by the Construction Manager and the amount of the subcontract or other agreement actually signed with the person or entity designated by the Owner.
- § 9.2 Subcontracts or other agreements shall conform to the applicable payment provisions of this Agreement, and shall not be awarded on the basis of cost plus a fee without the Owner's prior written approval. If a subcontract is awarded on the basis of cost plus a fee, the Construction Manager shall provide in the subcontract for the Owner to receive the same audit rights with regard to the Subcontractor as the Owner receives with regard to the Construction Manager in Article 10.

## ARTICLE 10 ACCOUNTING RECORDS

The Construction Manager shall keep full and detailed records and accounts related to the Cost of the Work, and exercise such controls, as may be necessary for proper financial management under this Contract and to substantiate all costs incurred. The accounting and control systems shall be satisfactory to the Owner. The Owner and the Owner's auditors shall, during regular business hours and upon reasonable notice, be afforded access to, and shall be permitted to audit and copy, the Construction Manager's records and accounts, including complete documentation supporting accounting entries, books, job cost reports, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, subcontracts, Subcontractor's proposals, Subcontractor's invoices, purchase orders, vouchers, memoranda, and other data relating to this Contract. The Construction Manager shall preserve these records for a period of three years after final payment, or for such longer period as may be required by law.

## ARTICLE 11 PAYMENTS FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

## § 11.1 Progress Payments

- § 11.1.1 Based upon Applications for Payment submitted to the Owner and Architect by the Construction Manager, and Certificates for Payment issued by the Architect, the Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Sum, to the Construction Manager, as provided below and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- § 11.1.2 The period covered by each Application for Payment shall be one calendar month ending on the last day of the month, or as follows:
- § 11.1.3 Provided that an Application for Payment is received by the Architect not later than the First day of a month, the Owner shall make payment of the amount certified to the Construction Manager not later than the last day of the same month. If an Application for Payment is received by the Architect after the application date fixed above, payment of the amount certified shall be made by the Owner not later than thirty (30) days after the Owner and Architect receives the Application for Payment.

(Federal, state or local laws may require payment within a certain period of time.)

§ 11.1.4 With each Application for Payment, the Construction Manager shall be prepared to make available to the Owner, but not submit payrolls, petty cash accounts, receipted invoices or invoices with check vouchers attached, and any other evidence required by the Owner or Architect to demonstrate that payments already made by the Construction Manager on account of the

Cost of the Work equal or exceed progress payments already received by the Construction Manager, plus payrolls for the period covered by the present Application for Payment, less that portion of the progress payments attributable to the Construction Manager's Fee.

- § 11.1.5 Each Application for Payment shall be based on the most recent schedule of values submitted by the Construction Manager in accordance with the Contract Documents. The schedule of values shall allocate the entire Guaranteed Maximum Price among: (1) the various portions of the Work; (2) any contingency for costs that are included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price but not otherwise allocated to another line item or included in a Change Order; and (3) the Construction Manager's Fee.
- § 11.1.5.1 The schedule of values shall be prepared in such form and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Owner and Architect may require. The schedule of values shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Construction Manager's Applications for Payment.
- § 11.1.5.2 The allocation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price under this Section 11.1.5 shall not constitute a separate guaranteed maximum price for the Cost of the Work of each individual line item in the schedule of values.
- § 11.1.5.3 When the Construction Manager allocates costs from a contingency to another line item in the schedule of values, the Construction Manager shall submit supporting documentation to the Owner and Architect.
- § 11.1.6 Applications for Payment shall show the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment. The percentage of completion shall be the lesser of (1) the percentage of that portion of the Work which has actually been completed, or (2) the percentage obtained by dividing (a) the expense that has actually been incurred by the Construction Manager on account of that portion of the Work and for which the Construction Manager has made payment or intends to make payment prior to the next Application for Payment, by (b) the share of the Guaranteed Maximum Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the schedule of values.
- § 11.1.7 In accordance with AIA Document A201–2007 and subject to other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment shall be computed as follows:
- § 11.1.7.1 The amount of each progress payment shall first include:
  - .1 That portion of the Guaranteed Maximum Price properly allocable to completed Work as determined by multiplying the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work by the share of the Guaranteed Maximum Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the most recent schedule of values;
  - .2 That portion of the Guaranteed Maximum Price properly allocable to materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the completed construction or, if approved in writing in advance by the Owner, suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in writing;
  - .3 That portion of Construction Change Directives that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified; and
  - .4 The Construction Manager's Fee, computed upon the Cost of the Work described in the preceding Sections 11.1.7.1.1 and 11.1.7.1.2 at the rate stated in Section 6.1.2 or, if the Construction Manager's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum fee as the Cost of the Work included in Sections 11.1.7.1.1 and 11.1.7.1.2 bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion.
- § 11.1.7.2 The amount of each progress payment shall then be reduced by:
  - .1 The aggregate of any amounts previously paid by the Owner;
  - .2 The amount, if any, for Work that remains uncorrected and for which the Architect has previously withheld a Certificate for Payment as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2007;
  - .3 Any amount for which the Construction Manager does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or material supplier, unless the Work has been performed by others the Construction Manager intends to pay;
  - .4 For Work performed or defects discovered since the last payment application, any amount for which the Architect may withhold payment, or nullify a Certificate of Payment in whole or in part, as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2007;
  - .5 The shortfall, if any, indicated by the Construction Manager in the documentation required by Section 11.1.4 to substantiate prior Applications for Payment, or resulting from errors subsequently discovered by the Owner's auditors in such documentation; and

Retainage withheld pursuant to Section 11.1.8.

## § 11.1.8 Retainage

§ 11.1.8.1 For each progress payment made prior to Substantial Completion of the Work, the Owner may withhold the following amount, as retainage, from the payment otherwise due:

(Insert a percentage or amount to be withheld as retainage from each Application for Payment. The amount of retainage may be limited by governing law.)

Five percent (5.00%) from that portion of the Work performed by the Construction Manager and the Construction Manager's Subcontractors.

## § 11.1.8.1.1 The following items are not subject to retainage:

(Insert any items not subject to the withholding of retainage, such as general conditions, insurance, etc.)

Construction Manager's general conditions, insurance, bonds, and fee.

## § 11.1.8.2 Reduction or limitation of retainage, if any, shall be as follows:

(If the retainage established in Section 11.1.8.1 is to be modified prior to Substantial Completion of the entire Work, insert provisions for such modification.)

§ 11.1.8.3 Except as set forth in this Section 11.1.8.3, upon Substantial Completion of the Work, the Construction Manager may submit an Application for Payment that includes the retainage withheld from prior Applications for Payment pursuant to this Section 11.1.8. The Application for Payment submitted at Substantial Completion shall not include retainage as follows:

(Insert any other conditions for release of retainage, such as upon completion of the Owner's audit and reconciliation, upon Substantial Completion.)

- § 11.1.9 If final completion of the Work is materially delayed through no fault of the Construction Manager, the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager any additional amounts in accordance with Article 9 of AIA Document A201-2007.
- § 11.1.10 Except with the Owner's prior written approval, the Construction Manager shall not make advance payments to suppliers for materials or equipment which have not been delivered and suitably stored at the site.
- § 11.1.11 The Owner and the Construction Manager shall agree upon a mutually acceptable procedure for review and approval of payments to Subcontractors, and the percentage of retainage held on Subcontracts, and the Construction Manager shall execute subcontracts in accordance with those agreements.
- § 11.1.12 In taking action on the Construction Manager's Applications for Payment the Owner and Architect shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy and completeness of the information furnished by the Construction Manager, and such action shall not be deemed to be a representation that (1) the Owner and Architect has made a detailed examination, audit, or arithmetic verification, of the documentation submitted in accordance with Section 11.1.4 or other supporting data; (2) that the Owner and Architect has made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections; or (3) that the Owner and Architect has made examinations to ascertain how or for what purposes the Construction Manager has used amounts previously paid on account of the Contract. Such examinations, audits, and verifications, if required by the Owner, will be performed by the Owner's auditors acting in the sole interest of the Owner.

#### § 11.2 Final Payment

- § 11.2.1 Final payment, constituting the entire unpaid balance of the Contract Sum, shall be made by the Owner to the Construction Manager when
  - the Construction Manager has fully performed the Contract, except for the Construction Manager's responsibility to correct Work as provided in Article 12 of AIA Document A201-2007, and to satisfy other requirements, if any, which extend beyond final payment;

- the Construction Manager has submitted a final accounting for the Cost of the Work and a final Application for Payment; and
- .3 a final Certificate for Payment has been issued by the Architect in accordance with Section 11.2.2.2.
- § 11.2.2 Within 30 days of the Owner's receipt of the Construction Manager's final accounting for the Cost of the Work, the Owner shall conduct an audit of the Cost of the Work or notify the Architect that it will not conduct an audit.
- § 11.2.2.1 If the Owner conducts an audit of the Cost of the Work, the Owner shall, within 10 days after completion of the audit, submit a written report based upon the auditors' findings to the Architect.
- § 11.2.2.2 Within seven days after receipt of the written report described in Section 11.2.2.1, or receipt of notice that the Owner will not conduct an audit, and provided that the other conditions of Section 11.2.1 have been met, the Architect will either issue to the Owner a final Certificate for Payment with a copy to the Construction Manager, or notify the Construction Manager and Owner in writing of the Architect's reasons for withholding a certificate as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A201-2007. The time periods stated in this Section 11.2.2 supersede those stated in Article 9 of AIA Document A201–2007. The Architect is not responsible for verifying the accuracy of the Construction Manager's final accounting.
- § 11.2.2.3 If the Owner's auditors' report concludes that the Cost of the Work, as substantiated by the Construction Manager's final accounting, is less than claimed by the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to request mediation of the disputed amount without seeking an initial decision pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201-2007. A request for mediation shall be made by the Construction Manager within 30 days after the Construction Manager's receipt of a copy of the Architect's final Certificate for Payment. Failure to request mediation within this 30-day period shall result in the substantiated amount reported by the Owner's auditors becoming binding on the Construction Manager. Pending a final resolution of the disputed amount, the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager the amount certified in the Architect's final Certificate for Payment.
- § 11.2.3 The Owner's final payment to the Construction Manager shall be made no later than 30 days after the issuance of the Architect's final Certificate for Payment, or as follows:
- § 11.2.4 If, subsequent to final payment, and at the Owner's request, the Construction Manager incurs costs, described in Sections 7.1 through 7.7, and not excluded by Section 7.9, to correct defective or nonconforming Work, the Owner shall reimburse the Construction Manager for such costs, and the Construction Manager's Fee applicable thereto, on the same basis as if such costs had been incurred prior to final payment, but not in excess of the Guaranteed Maximum Price. If adjustments to the Contract Sum are provided for in Section 6.1.7, the amount of those adjustments shall be recalculated, taking into account any reimbursements made pursuant to this Section 11.2.4 in determining the net amount to be paid by the Owner to the Construction Manager.

#### § 11.3 Interest

Payments due and unpaid under the Contract shall bear interest from the date payment is due at the rate stated below, or in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located. (Insert rate of interest agreed upon, if any.)

One and one-half percent (1.50%) (or the maximum allowable by law, whichever is lower) of the past due amount per month (18% annual interest rate) from the invoice date.

## ARTICLE 12 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

## § 12.1 Initial Decision Maker

§ 12.1.1 Any Claim between the Owner and Construction Manager shall be resolved in accordance with the provisions set forth in this Article 12 and Article 15 of A201–2007. However, for Claims arising from or relating to the Construction Manager's Preconstruction Phase services, no decision by the Initial Decision Maker shall be required as a condition precedent to mediation or binding dispute resolution, and Section 12.1.2 of this Agreement shall not apply.

§ 12.1.2 The Architect will serve as the Initial Decision Maker pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201–2007 for Claims arising from or relating to the Construction Manager's Construction Phase services, unless the parties appoint below another individual, not a party to the Agreement, to serve as the Initial Decision Maker.

(If the parties mutually agree, insert the name, address and other contact information of the Initial Decision Maker, if other than the Architect.)

## § 12.2 Binding Dispute Resolution

For any Claim subject to, but not resolved by mediation pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201–2007, the method of binding dispute resolution shall be as follows: (Check the appropriate box.)

[ ]	Arbitration pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A201-2007
[X]	Litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction
[]	Other: (Specify)

If the Owner and Construction Manager do not select a method of binding dispute resolution, or do not subsequently agree in writing to a binding dispute resolution method other than litigation, Claims will be resolved by litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction.

## ARTICLE 13 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

- § 13.1 Termination Prior to Execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment
- § 13.1.1 If the Owner and the Construction Manager do not reach an agreement on the Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Owner may terminate this Agreement upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Construction Manager, and the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement, upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Owner.
- § 13.1.2 In the event of termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 13.1.1, the Construction Manager shall be compensated for Preconstruction Phase services and Work performed prior to receipt of a notice of termination, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. In no event shall the Construction Manager's compensation under this Section exceed the compensation set forth in Section 5.1.
- § 13.1.3 Prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Owner may terminate this Agreement upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Construction Manager for the Owner's convenience and without cause, and the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement, upon not less than seven days' written notice to the Owner, for the reasons set forth in Article 14 of A201–2007.
- § 13.1.4 In the event of termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 13.1.3, the Construction Manager shall be equitably compensated for Preconstruction Phase services and Work performed prior to receipt of a notice of termination. In no event shall the Construction Manager's compensation under this Section exceed the compensation set forth in Section 5.1.
- § 13.1.5 If the Owner terminates the Contract pursuant to Section 13.1.3 after the commencement of the Construction Phase but prior to the execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment, the Owner shall pay to the Construction Manager an amount calculated as follows, which amount shall be in addition to any compensation paid to the Construction Manager under Section 13.1.4:
  - Take the Cost of the Work incurred by the Construction Manager to the date of termination; .1
  - .2 Add the Construction Manager's Fee computed upon the Cost of the Work to the date of termination at the rate stated in Section 6.1 or, if the Construction Manager's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an

- amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as the Cost of the Work at the time of termination bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion; and
- .3 Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner for Construction Phase services.
- § 13.1.6 The Owner shall also pay the Construction Manager fair compensation, either by purchase or rental at the election of the Owner, for any equipment owned by the Construction Manager that the Owner elects to retain and that is not otherwise included in the Cost of the Work under Section 13.1.5.1. To the extent that the Owner elects to take legal assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders (including rental agreements), the Construction Manager shall, as a condition of receiving the payments referred to in this Article 13, execute and deliver all such papers and take all such steps, including the legal assignment of such subcontracts and other contractual rights of the Construction Manager, as the Owner may require for the purpose of fully vesting in the Owner the rights and benefits of the Construction Manager under such subcontracts or purchase orders. All Subcontracts, purchase orders and rental agreements entered into by the Construction Manager will contain provisions allowing for assignment to the Owner as described above.
- § 13.1.6.1 If the Owner accepts assignment of subcontracts, purchase orders or rental agreements as described above, the Owner will reimburse or indemnify the Construction Manager for all costs arising under the subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement, if those costs would have been reimbursable as Cost of the Work if the contract had not been terminated. If the Owner chooses not to accept assignment of any subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement that would have constituted a Cost of the Work had this agreement not been terminated, the Construction Manager will terminate the subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement and the Owner will pay the Construction Manager the costs necessarily incurred by the Construction Manager because of such termination.

# § 13.2 Termination or Suspension Following Execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment § 13.2.1 Termination

The Contract may be terminated by the Owner or the Construction Manager as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007.

## § 13.2.2 Termination by the Owner for Cause

- § 13.2.2.1 If the Owner terminates the Contract for cause as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007, the amount, if any, to be paid to the Construction Manager under Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007 shall not cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded, nor shall it exceed an amount calculated as follows:
  - .1 Take the Cost of the Work incurred by the Construction Manager to the date of termination;
  - .2 Add the Construction Manager's Fee, computed upon the Cost of the Work to the date of termination at the rate stated in Section 6.1 or, if the Construction Manager' Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as the Cost of the Work at the time of termination bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion;
  - .3 Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner; and
  - .4 Subtract the costs and damages incurred, or to be incurred, by the Owner under Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007.
- § 13.2.2.2 The Owner shall also pay the Construction Manager fair compensation, either by purchase or rental at the election of the Owner, for any equipment owned by the Construction Manager that the Owner elects to retain and that is not otherwise included in the Cost of the Work under Section 13.2.2.1.1. To the extent that the Owner elects to take legal assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders (including rental agreements), the Construction Manager shall, as a condition of receiving the payments referred to in this Article 13, execute and deliver all such papers and take all such steps, including the legal assignment of such subcontracts and other contractual rights of the Construction Manager, as the Owner may require for the purpose of fully vesting in the Owner the rights and benefits of the Construction Manager under such subcontracts or purchase orders.

## § 13.2.3 Termination by the Owner for Convenience

If the Owner terminates the Contract for convenience in accordance with Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007, then the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager a termination fee as follows:

(Insert the amount of or method for determining the fee, if any, payable to the Construction Manager following a termination for the Owner's convenience.)

## § 13.3 Suspension

The Work may be suspended by the Owner as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007; in such case, the Guaranteed Maximum Price and Contract Time shall be increased as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A201–2007, except that the term "profit" shall be understood to mean the Construction Manager's Fee as described in Sections 6.1 and 6.3.5 of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 14 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

§ 14.1 Terms in this Agreement shall have the same meaning as those in A201–2007. Where reference is made in this Agreement to a provision of AIA Document A201–2007 or another Contract Document, the reference refers to that provision as amended or supplemented by other provisions of the Contract Documents.

## § 14.2 Successors and Assigns

§ 14.2.1 The Owner and Construction Manager, respectively, bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Except as provided in Section 14.2.2 of this Agreement, and in Section 13.2.2 of A201–2007, neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

§ 14.2.2 The Owner may, without consent of the Construction Manager, assign the Contract to a lender providing construction financing for the Project, if the lender assumes the Owner's rights and obligations under the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager shall execute all consents reasonably required to facilitate the assignment.

## § 14.3 Insurance and Bonds

## § 14.3.1 Preconstruction Phase

The Construction Manager shall maintain and carry in force for the duration of the contract, insurance coverage of the types and meeting or exceeding the minimum coverage amounts identified in **Exhibit 3**, City of Olathe, Kansas Insurance Requirements for Contractors.

§ 14.3.1.1 (Intentionally deleted.)

§ 14.3.1.2 (Intentionally deleted.)

§ 14.3.1.3 (Intentionally deleted.)

§ 14.3.1.4 (Intentionally deleted.)

§ 14.3.1.5 (Intentionally deleted.)

§ 14.3.1.6 (Intentionally deleted.)

#### (Table deleted)

§ 14.3.1.7 Additional Insured Obligations. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Construction Manager shall cause the primary and excess or umbrella polices for Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability to include the Owner as an additional insured for claims caused in whole or in part by the Construction Manager's negligent acts or omissions. The additional insured coverage shall be primary and non-contributory to any of the Owner's insurance policies and shall apply to both ongoing and completed operations.

#### (Paragraph deleted)

## § 14.3.2 Construction Phase

The Construction Manager shall maintain and carry in force for the duration of the contract, insurance coverage of the types and meeting or exceeding the minimum coverage amounts identified in **Exhibit 3**, City of Olathe, Kansas Insurance Requirements for Contractors.

§ 14.3.2.1 The Construction Manager shall furnish a Performance and Maintenance Bond (form as provided in Exhibit 4) and a Statutory Bond (form as provided in Exhibit 5) covering faithful performance of the Contract and payment of obligations arising thereunder as per the requirements stated in the General Conditions. The cost of such Bonds shall be included in the Cost of the Work. The amount of each bond shall be equal to One-Hundred percent (100%) of the

(1160472675)

**User Notes:** 

Guaranteed Maximum Price. The Construction Manager shall deliver the required bonds to the Owner no later than Ten (10) days after the Owner's approval of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment. In no case shall the Construction Manager commence Work at the project site until such time as the bonds have been received and approved by the Owner.

§ 14.4 Notice in electronic format, pursuant to Article 1 of AIA Document A201–2007, may be given in accordance with AIA Document E203<sup>™</sup>–2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, if completed, or as otherwise set forth below:

(If other than in accordance with AIA Document E203–2013, insert requirements for delivering notice in electronic format such as name, title, and email address of the recipient and whether and how the system will be required to generate a read receipt for the transmission.)

## § 14.5 Other provisions:

## .1 Licensing Requirements

The Construction Manager must be authorized to do business in the State of Kansas. If the Construction Manager is a corporation organized outside the State of Kansas it shall review its authorization with the State of Kansas and if necessary file the required documentation with the State of Kansas in order to receive authorization to do business in the State of Kansas. The Construction Manager, if organized outside the State of Kansas, must furnish evidence to the Owner of their authority to do business in the State of Kansas. Such evidence must be furnished to the Owner prior to any Contract award.

The Construction Manager and all Subcontractors performing construction work on this project shall meet all licensing requirements of the City of Olathe for the work which they intend to perform.

## .2 Appointment of Process Agent

The Construction Manager, if not a resident of Johnson County, Kansas, shall appoint a Process Agent being a resident of Johnson County, Kansas. The Construction Manager shall submit with the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal the Appointment of Process Agent form as provide in **Exhibit 6**. This Process Agent form will be filed by the Owner with the Clerk of District Court of Johnson County, Kansas, as provided by law.

## .3 Non-Collusive Affidavit

The Construction Manager shall submit with the Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal the Non-Collusive Affidavit as provided in **Exhibit 7**.

## .4 Tax Exemption

All applicable taxes, sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes, imposed by any taxing authority, on materials, equipment or supplies to be incorporated in the work shall be tax exempt, as further set forth in Section 3.6 of A201-2007.

The Construction Manager shall be required to furnish taxing authorities any necessary information or reports pertaining thereto, as required.

Pursuant to KSA 79-3606, both services and materials for this project are exempt from the Kansas Retailers' Sales Tax and the Kansas Compensating Tax. Within fifteen (15) days after the date of Contract approval, Owner will provide a Kansas Sales tax exemption certificate to the Construction Manager, and Construction Manager shall be entitled to rely upon such exemption certificate. The Construction Manager and each Subcontractor must furnish the exemption certificate number to each supplier on Kansas Sales Tax Division Form STD 74. The exemption certificate number shall be placed on all invoices for material to be incorporated in the work. All invoices shall be held by Construction Manager for 5 years, and shall be subject to audit by the Director of Taxation of the State of Kansas. Upon completion of the work, Construction Manager shall file with the Owner on a form provided by the Director of Taxation, a sworn statement that all purchases made under the exemption certificate were entitled to be exempt from the Kansas Retailers' Sales Tax and the Kansas Compensating Tax. Construction Manager shall assume full responsibility for proper use

of the exemption certificate number and shall pay all legally assessed penalties for improper use of the certificate number.

#### .5 Affirmative Action / Other Laws

During the performance of this Agreement, the Construction Manager agrees that:

- a. Construction Manager shall observe the provisions of the Kansas Act Against Discrimination (K.S.A. 44-1001 et seq.) and shall not discriminate against any person in the performance of work under the present contract because of race, religion, color, sex, disability, national origin, ancestry or age;
- b. in all solicitations or advertisements for employees, the Construction Manager shall include the phrase, "equal opportunity employer," or a similar phrase to be approved by the commission;
- c. if the Construction Manager fails to comply with the manner in which the Construction Manager reports to the commission in accordance with the provisions of K.S.A. 44-1031 and amendments thereto, the Construction Manager shall be deemed to have breached the present contract and it may be canceled, terminated or suspended, in whole or in part, by the City without penalty;
- d. if the Construction Manager is found guilty of a violation of the Kansas Act Against Discrimination under a decision or order of the commission which has become final, the Construction Manager shall be deemed to have breached the present contract and it may be canceled, terminated or suspended, in whole or in part, by the contracting agency; and
- e. the Construction Manager shall include the provisions of subsections (a) through (d) in every subcontract or purchase order so that such provisions will be binding upon such subcontractor or vendor.

The provisions of this section shall not apply to a contract entered into by the City with Construction Manager if:

- a. Construction Manager employs fewer than four employees during the term of such contract; or
- b. Construction Manager's contract with the City total \$10,000 or less in aggregate.

The Construction Manager further agrees and acknowledges that it shall abide by the Kansas Age Discrimination In Employment Act (K.S.A. 44-1111 et seq.) and the applicable provision of the Americans With Disabilities Act (42 U.S.C. 1201 et seq.) as well as all other federal, state and local laws, ordinances and regulations applicable to this project and to furnish any certification required by any federal, state or local governmental agency in connection therewith.

#### .6 No Third Party Beneficiaries

Nothing contained herein shall create a contractual relationship with, or any rights in favor of, any third party.

#### .7 Independent Contractor

The Construction Manager is an independent contractor and as such is not an agent or employee of the City of Olathe, Kansas.

### .8 Covenant Against Contingent Fees

Construction Manager warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working for Construction Manager, to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any company or person, other than a bona fide employee, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gifts, or any other consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For breach or violation of this warranty, City may terminate this Agreement without liability or may, in its discretion, deduct from the Contract Price or otherwise recover the full amount of such fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift or contingent fee.

#### .9 Compliance with Laws

Construction Manager shall abide by all applicable federal, state and local laws, ordinances and regulations applicable to the Work or the Project as set forth in Section 3.1.3 above, including but not limited to The Kansas Fairness in Public Construction Contract Act, K.S.A. 16-1901 et seq. Construction Manager shall secure all applicable occupational and contractor licenses and permits from public and private sources necessary for the fulfillment of its obligations under this Agreement.

**User Notes:** 

## .10 Titles, Subheads, and Capitalization

Title and subheadings as used herein are provided only as a matter of convenience and shall have no legal bearing on the interpretation of any provision of this Agreement. Some terms are capitalized throughout this Agreement but the use of or failure to use capitals shall have no legal bearing on the interpretation of such terms.

## .11 Severability Clause

Should any provision of this Agreement be determined to be void, invalid, unenforceable or illegal for whatever reason, such provision(s) shall be null and void; provided, however, that the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall be unaffected thereby and shall continue to be valid and enforceable.

## .12 Construction Manager's Warranty Period

All Work completed by the Construction Manager under the terms of this Agreement shall be warranted by the Construction Manager for a period of one (1) year from the date of Substantial Completion of the Work unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents to be warranted for a longer period of time and further documented in a GMP Amendment(s) or other Modification. The commencement of the warranty period is the date of Substantial Completion unless specifically stated otherwise. Any extended warranties specified in the Contract Documents to be provided by equipment or material suppliers shall be assigned to Owner after the end of Construction Manager's warranty period.

## .13 Approval to Begin Construction Phase Services

The performance of Construction Phase services is contingent upon each party obtaining all necessary zoning and permits for the Project within their scope and control, and upon written notice to proceed with the Work from the Owner to the Construction Manager.

#### ARTICLE 15 SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

§ 15.1 This Agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Owner and the Construction Manager and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Agreement may be amended only by written instrument signed by both Owner and Construction Manager.

## § 15.2 The following documents comprise the Agreement:

- .1 AIA Document A133<sup>TM</sup>–2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager as Constructor where the basis of payment is the Cost of the Work Plus a Fee with a Guaranteed Maximum Price
- .2 (Not Used)
- .3 (Not Used)
- .4 AIA Document A201<sup>TM</sup>–2007, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction
- .5 (Not Used)
- .6 (Not Used)
- .7 Other documents, if any, listed below:
  - Exhibit 1 Preconstruction Services, Scope of Services (required for approval of the Agreement)
  - Exhibit 2 Construction Manager Hourly Rate Schedule (required for approval of the Agreement)
  - Exhibit 3 Insurance Requirements (insurance documents required for approval of the Agreement)
  - Exhibit 4 Performance and Maintenance Bond (required with submission of GMP proposal)
  - Exhibit 5 Statutory Bond (required with submission of GMP proposal)
  - Exhibit 6 Appointment of Process Agent (required with submission of GMP proposal)
  - Exhibit 7 Non-Collusive Affidavit (required with submission of GMP proposal)

(Table deleted)

**User Notes:** 

This Agreement is entered into as of the day and year first written above.

**OWNER** 

TITAN BUILT LLC.

Signature

(Table deleted)

Printed Name

Title

Troothy M. Rosa, Member of Titanbuilt LLC
Printed Name

Member of Titan Britt LLC

Printed Name

Partner

**ATTEST** 

City Clerk

**APPROVED AS TO FORM** 

City Attorney, Deputy City Attorney, Assistant City Attorney

Robert S. Mallinore

## **EXHIBIT 1**

## **Preconstruction Services**

#### **SCOPE OF SERVICES OVERVIEW**

It is anticipated the Construction Manager selected for the project will begin working with the Owner and design team immediately following approval of the agreement between the Owner and Construction Manager. All services of the Construction Manager selected for this project will be specifically documented in the Agreement between the Owner and Construction Manager. The following should be considered representative of the type of services anticipated to be provided by the Construction Manager, but should not be considered a complete and exhaustive list of all services. Additionally, the services will be structured as needed based upon the stage of design and the date when the Construction Manager begins providing preconstruction services.

### **Preconstruction Phase Services:**

- Actively engage with the Owner, Architect, and other design professionals in a manner encouraging and supporting collaboration, cooperation, open communication, and trust.
- Provide the Owner with technical, professional, and other services within the Construction Manager's capabilities.
- Actively participate in design team meetings as required to facilitate and advance the design process. The Construction Manager should anticipate biweekly meetings throughout the design process.
- Provide information, suggestions, evaluations, and assessments as may be requested or required by the Owner and/or Architect.
- Evaluation of the project program, schedule, and construction budget established by the Owner for the project. Assessment of the reasonableness of the program, schedule, and budget.
- Identify and evaluate alternative materials, systems, methods, schedule, etc. as may be requested or required by
  the Owner and/or Architect to increase cost-effectiveness of the design, reduce the construction schedule, and
  increase the project value to the Owner.
- Collaborate with the Owner and Architect on the development of a schedule for the construction of the project, providing information regarding the availability of materials and labor, providing information on procurement of materials and equipment having long-lead times, and other factors impacting the time of construction.
- Collaborate with the Owner and Architect to identify and evaluate opportunities to accelerate the construction schedule by means of early bid packages, and determine benefits and risks of such.
- Prepare as requested by the Owner detailed costs estimates (anticipate 4) for the construction of the project.
  Conduct reviews of such estimates with the Owner and Architect to determine reasonableness of the project
  design and budget. Consult with the Owner and Architect on circumstances which may indicate construction costs
  in excess of the available budget, and provide recommendations for alternatives to be considered to reduce costs
  and bring construction costs in line with the available construction budget. Provide additional cost information on
  an as-needed basis as may be required by the Owner and/or Architect to evaluate alternate design, materials,
  systems, equipment, etc.
- As requested and required by the Owner and/or Architect, thoroughly evaluate the design plans and project specifications for completeness, constructability, maintainability, potential conflicts and problems, errors, etc.
   Provide written comments and discuss outcome of such reviews with Owner and Architect.
- Collaborate with the Owner and Architect on developing bid packages, subcontractor lists, and subcontractor prequalification criteria for all scopes of work. Actively engage the subcontractor market to heighten interest in the project.
- At an agreed upon time during design provide the Owner with a GMP for the complete construction of the project, including itemizations as necessary of each division of work so the Owner and Architect can thoroughly understand all costs of the work.
- Assist the Owner in planning for the construction, turnover, move-in, owner training, and opening of the project.

## **EXHIBIT 2**

## **Construction Manager Hourly Rate Schedule**

# Titan Built, LLC Hourly Rate Schedule-2024

Position	<b>Hourly Rate</b>
Project Executive	\$132.00
Sr. Project Manager	\$120.00
Project Manager	\$98.00
Assistant Project Manager	\$90.00
Project Engineer	\$82.00
Project Superintendent	\$98.00
Assistant Superintendent	\$90.00
Preconstruction Manager	\$98.00
Lead Cost Estimator	\$90.00
Project Accountant	\$65.00
Project Coordinator	\$62.00
Safety Officer	\$95.00

## **EXHIBIT 3**

# CITY OF OLATHE KANSAS INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS FOR CONTRACTORS

## FACILITY RENOVATIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS, PROJECT No. 6-C-038-24

**A**. Construction Manager shall procure, and maintain as required, insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the project. The cost of such insurance shall be included in the Construction Manager's Cost of the Work.

## **B**. Coverages and minimum limits.

- 1. Commercial General Liability: [ISO "occurrence" form or its equivalent] \$1,000,000 per occurrence limit and products completed operations limit. Any general aggregate limit should be at least \$2 million.
- 2. Business Auto Coverage: (*Owned, hired and non-owned autos*) \$1,000,000 property damage / bodily injury, combined single limit.
- 3. Professional Liability: Minimum limits to be \$1,000,000 each claim / annual aggregate.
- 4. Workers Compensation and Employers Liability: Workers compensation limits as required by the statutes of the state of Kansas and employers liability limits of \$500,000/\$500,000/\$500,000. When workers compensation insurance policy is applicable "other states" coverage is required.
- 5. Coverage Limits. Coverage limits for General and Auto Liability exposures may be met by a combination of primary and umbrella policy limits.
- 6. Exposure Limits: The above are minimum acceptable coverage limits and do not infer or place a limit on the liability of the Construction Manager nor has the CITY assessed the risk that may be applicable to Construction Manager. Construction Manager shall assess its own risks and if it deems appropriate and/or prudent maintain higher limits and/or broader coverages. The Construction Manager's insurance shall be primary and any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City shall be excess and not contribute with the coverage maintained by Construction Manager.
- C. Additional Insured. The City shall be listed by ISO endorsement or its equivalent as additional insureds for the project. Any and all coverage available to the named insured is applicable to the additional insured. The Construction Manager's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability.
- **D.** Builder's Risk. Construction Manager shall obtain and maintain builder's risk property insurance in a form acceptable to the CITY upon the entire Project for the full construction cost. This insurance shall include as named insureds the CITY, Construction Manager, Architect/Engineer, Subcontractors and Subsubcontractors. This insurance shall insure against loss from the perils of fire and extended coverage, and shall include "all risk" insurance for physical loss or damage including without duplication of coverage at least: theft, vandalism, malicious mischief, transit, collapse, falsework, temporary buildings, debris removal, flood, earthquake, windstorm, testing, and damage resulting from defective design, workmanship or material. The Construction Manager shall increase limits of coverage, if necessary, to

reflect estimated replacement cost or increase in project cost. The Construction Manager shall be responsible for any co-insurance penalties or deductibles. The policy shall include a provision whereby each insured will be protected against the excluded or fraudulent acts of coinsureds. The Builders' Risk Insurance, to the extent available in the marketplace, may contain provisions at the Construction Manager's discretion, for payment for delays and/or payment for accelerating the Work due to a cause covered by the Builders' Risk Policy.

## **E**. Verification of Coverage.

- 1. A certificate of liability insurance accompanied by an additional insured ISO form endorsement (CG 20 10; and CG 20 37) or equivalent effecting the coverage required by the City.
- 2. Evidence of Property Insurance confirming the Builder's Risk policy, listing CITY as loss payee.
- 3. The insurance coverages are to be provided by Kansas authorized insurance companies with a Best's rating of at least A-:VII. Insurers not meeting this standard must be approved by City.
- 4. Any self-insurance or self-insured retentions must be specified on the certificate of insurance. In addition, the name, address, and telephone number of the claims office must be indicated on the certificate or separate attached document. Any and all deductibles or self-insurance in the above describes coverages shall be the responsibility and at the sole risk of the Construction Manager. The City may require written guarantees for payment procedures of self-insured losses and related investigations, claims administration and cost of defense.
- 5. When any of the foregoing insurance coverages are required to remain in force after final payment, an additional certificate with appropriate endorsements evidencing continuation of such coverage shall be submitted along with the application for final payment.
- 6. Any coverage provided by a Claims-Made form policy must contain a three year tail option, extended reporting period, or must be maintained for three years post contract.
- 7. The CITY reserves the right, at any time, to require complete, certified copies of all required insurance policies.
- **F.** Cancellation. Each insurance policy required by this clause shall not be suspended, voided, or canceled by either party; except after thirty (30) days' written notice has been given to the City.
- **G.** Subcontract Professionals. All coverages for subcontract Professionals shall be subject to all of the requirements stated herein.



## CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

1/1/2025

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)
1/4/2024

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

	Lockton Companies	CONTACT NAME:				
	444 W. 47th Street, Suite 900 Kansas City MO 64112-1906 (816) 960-9000	PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (A/C, No):  E-MAIL ADDRESS:				
	kcasu@lockton.com	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE				
		INSURER A: The Phoenix Insurance Company	25623			
INSURED	TITAN BUILT, LLC	INSURER B: The Travelers Indemnity Company of America	25666			
1461847	8207 S. MELROSE DRIVE, SUITE 200	INSURER C: Travelers Property Casualty Company of America	25674			
	LENEXA KS 66214	INSURER D: The Travelers Indemnity Company of Connecticut	25682			
		INSURER E:				
		INSURER F:				
COVEDA	CEC * OFFICIOATE NUMBER COLES	270				

COVERAGES \* CERTIFICATE NUMBER: 20175959 REVISION NUMBER: XXXXXXX

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUICED BY PAID CLAIMS

INSR TYPE OF INCURANCE ADDLISUBRI POLICY EFF POLICY EFF POLICY EXP									
LTR	-	TYPE OF INSURANCE	INSD	WVD	POLICY NUMBER	(MM/DD/YYYY)	(MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMIT	S
В	X	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR	Y	Y	DTCO9S236421TIA24	1/1/2024	1/1/2025	EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED	\$ 1,000,000 \$ 300,000
		OLANIA WADE A COCOR						PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	
	-							MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ 10,000
								PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$ 1,000,000
	GEN	'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 2,000,000
		POLICY X PRO-						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$ 2,000,000
	X	OTHER: 2,500 DEDUCTIBLE							\$
Α	_	OMOBILE LIABILITY	Y	Y	8109S23975A2426G	1/1/2024	1/1/2025	COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ 1,000,000
	$\Delta$	ANY AUTO						BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$ XXXXXXX
		AGIOS CINET AGIOS						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$ XXXXXXX
		AUTOS ONLY X NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$ XXXXXXX
									\$ XXXXXXX
C	X	UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR	Y	Y	CUP9S2449062426	1/1/2024	1/1/2025	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 10,000,000
		EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						AGGREGATE	\$ 10,000,000
		DED X RETENTION\$ 10,000						.,	\$ XXXXXXX
D		KERS COMPENSATION EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y / N		Y	UB9S2449062426G	1/1/2024	1/1/2025	X PER OTH-	
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory in NH) If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below		N/A					E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ 1,000,000
			" "					E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	\$ 1,000,000
								E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$ 1.000.000
С	BUI	LDERS RISK	N	N	QT6605G423433TIL23	1/1/2024	1/1/2025	SEE ATTACHED FOR LIN	

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)
RE: PROJECT #PN 6-C-038-24 - FACILITY RENOVATIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS, CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS 66061, VARIOUS CITY OF OLATHE FACILITY LOCATIONS AS FOLLOWS - CITY HALL AT 100 E. SANTA FE ST., OLATHE KS. ROBINSON ADMINISTRATION AT 1385 S. ROBINSON ST., OLATHE KS. OLATHE COMMUNITY CENTER AT 1205 E. KANSAS CITY RD., OLATHE KS. FIRE ADMINISTRATION AT 1225 S. HAMILTON CIR., OLATHE KS.

\*\*\*SEE ATTACHED\*\*\*

**CERTIFICATE HOLDER** 

l	<b>20175959</b> CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE THE EXPIRATION DATE ACCORDANCE WITH THE PO
	CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS 100 E. SANTA FE.	
	TOO E. SANTATE.	- 7

P.O. BOX 768 OLATHE, KS 66061 SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

See Attachments

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

© 1988 2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

CANCELLATION

CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS, SFS ARCHITECTURE, 2100 CENTRAL STREET #31, KANSAS CITY, MO 64108, ND THE ARCHITECT'S CONSULTANTS ARE ADDITIONAL INSUREDS ON GENERAL LIABILITY, AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY AND UMBRELLA LIABILITY FOR ONGOING AND COMPLETED OPERATIONS, ON A PRIMARY, NON-CONTRIBUTORY IF REQUIRED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT. WAIVER OF SUBROGATION IN FAVOR OF THE ADDITIONAL INSUREDS APPLIES ON GENERAL LIABILITY, AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY, UMBRELLA LIABILITY AND WORKER COMPENSATION IF REQUIRED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT AND WHERE ALLOWED BY LAW. IS SUBJECT TO THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE POLICY. FOR CANCELLATION FOR ANY REASON OTHER THAN NONPAYMENT OF PREMIUM, THE INSURER(S) WILL SEND 30 DAYS NOTICE OF CANCELLATION TO THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. LOSS PAYEE AS RESPECTS BUILDERS RISK.

**ACORD 25 (2016/03)** Certificate Holder ID: 20175959

## **BUILDERS RISK POLICY – QT6605G423433TIL24**

Frame & Joisted Masonry - \$ 10,000,000 Limit

Non-Combustible or Better - \$ 50,000,000 Limit

Contingent/DIC Reporting Option (Owner Provided Builders Risk) - \$ 25,000,000 Limit

Soft Costs - \$ 2,500,000 Limit (Non Combustible or Better), \$ 1,000,000 Limit for Frame & Joisted Masonry

Deductible - \$ 2,500

## FLOOD:

Flood Zone B, Zone X (Shaded) & Flood Zone X-500 - \$ 5,000,000 Limit; Deductible \$ 50,000

Flood Zone C and Zone X (Unshaded) - \$ 10,000,000 Limit: Deductible \$ 25,000

## **EARTHQUAKE:**

High Hazard - \$ 1,000,000 Limit; Deductible - 5%, \$ 100,000 Minimum

Moderate Hazard - \$ 5,000,000 Limit; Deductible \$ 50,000

Outside High Hazard Area - \$ 10,000,000 Limit; Deductible \$ 25,000

**TITAN BUILT, LLC.: 1461847** 



**20175959**CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS
100 E. SANTA FE., P.O. BOX 768
OLATHE,, KS 66061

#### **Dear Valued Client:**

In our continuing effort to provide timely certificate delivery, Lockton Companies is utilizing paperless delivery of Certificates of Insurance. To ensure electronic delivery for future renewals of this certificate, we need your email address. Please contact us via the email below and reference Certificate ID: 20175959. You must reference this Certificate ID number in order for us to complete this process.

Ø Certificate ID: 20175959 Ø Email: kcasu@Lockton.com Ø Subject Line: ASU E-Delivery

#### NOTES:

- •Signing up for this will **NOT** sign you up for any solicitation emails your email will only be used to forward updated or renewal certificates direct from Lockton.
- •Your certificates will come via a <u>secure link</u> to our database. If you do need a pdf of a certificate, please email kcasu@lockton.com to request one.
- •If you received this letter with a certificate via email, no further action on your part is necessary.
- •If you no longer need this certificate, please contact us at kcasu@lockton.com, reference the Holder ID number and use this subject line: "Certificate Removal"

Thank you for your cooperation.

Lockton Companies
Account Services Unit

Attachment Code: D635885 Certificate ID: 20175959



WORKERS COMPENSATION
AND
EMPLOYERS LIABILITY POLICY
ENDORSEMENT WC 99 03 J9 (00) - 001
POLICY NUMBER: UB9S2449062426G

# KANSAS WAIVER OF OUR RIGHT TO RECOVER FROM OTHERS ENDORSEMENT

This endorsement applies only to the insurance provided by the policy because Kansas is shown in Item 3.A. of the Information Page.

We have the right to recover our payments from anyone liable for an injury covered by this policy. We will not enforce our right against the person or organization named in the Schedule. This agreement applies only to the extent that you perform work under a written contract that requires you to obtain this agreement from us, and

- 1. Such written contract is not a construction contract subject to the Kansas Fairness in Private Construction Contract Act (Kan. Stat. Sections 16-1801 through 16-1807) or the Kansas Fairness in Public Construction Contract Act (Kan. Stat. Sections 16-1901 through 16-1908), or any amendments to those laws; or
- 2. This policy is part of a consolidated or wrap-up insurance program.

This agreement shall not operate directly or indirectly to benefit any one not named in the Schedule.

#### **SCHEDULE**

#### **DESIGNATED PERSON:**

#### **DESIGNATED ORGANIZATION:**

ANY PERSON OR ORGANIZATION FOR WHICH THE INSURED HAS AGREED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT EXECUTED PRIOR TO LOSS TO FURNISH THIS WAIVER.

This endorsement changes the p	olicy to which it is attached and	is effective on the date issued unless otherwise stated.
(The information below is required only when this endorsement is issued subsequent to issuance of the policy.)		
Endorsement Effective	Policy No.	Endorsement No.
Insured		Premium \$
Insurance Company	Countersigned	by
DATE OF ISSUE 01-19-23	ST ASSIGN	Page1 of 1

© Copyright 2014 National Council on Compensation Insurance, Inc. All Rights Reserved.

Attachment Code: D635886 Certificate ID: 20175959

COMMERCIAL AUTO

## THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

# BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED PRIMARY AND NON-CONTRIBUTORY WITH OTHER INSURANCE CONTRACTORS

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following: BUSINESS AUTO COVERAGE FORM

#### **PROVISIONS**

1. The following is added to Paragraph c. in A.1., Who Is An Insured, of SECTION II - COVERED AUTOS LIABILITY COVERAGE:

This includes any person or organization who you are required under a written contract or agreement, that is signed by you before the "bodily injury" or "property damage" occurs and that is in effect during the policy period, to name as an additional insured for Covered Autos Liability Coverage, but only for damages to which this insurance applies and only to the extent of that person's or organization's liability for the conduct of another "insured".

2. The following is added to Paragraph B.5., Other Insurance of SECTION IV - BUSINESS AUTO CONDITIONS:

Regardless of the provisions of paragraph **a.** and paragraph **d.** of this part **5. Other Insurance**, this insurance is primary to and non-contributory with applicable other insurance under which an additional insured person or organization is a named insured when a written contract or agreement with you, that is signed by you before the "bodily injury" or "property damage" occurs and that is in effect during the policy period, requires this insurance to be primary and noncontributory.

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY

# THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

## XTEND ENDORSEMENT FOR CONTRACTORS

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART

**GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF COVERAGE** - This endorsement broadens coverage. However, coverage for any injury, damage or medical expenses described in any of the provisions of this endorsement may be excluded or limited by another endorsement to this Coverage Part, and these coverage broadening provisions do not apply to the extent that coverage is excluded or limited by such an endorsement. The following listing is a general coverage description only. Read all the provisions of this endorsement and the rest of your policy carefully to determine rights, duties, and what is and is not covered.

- A. Who Is An Insured Unnamed Subsidiaries
- B. Blanket Additional Insured Governmental Entities Permits Or Authorizations Relating To Operations

#### **PROVISIONS**

#### A. WHO IS AN INSURED - UNNAMED SUBSIDIARIES

The following is added to **SECTION II — WHO IS AN INSURED:** 

Any of your subsidiaries, other than a partnership, joint venture or limited liability company, that is not shown as a Named Insured in the Declarations is a Named Insured if:

- a. You are the sole owner of, or maintain an ownership interest of more than 50% in, such subsidiary on the first day of the policy period; and
- b. Such subsidiary is not an insured under similar other insurance.

No such subsidiary is an insured for "bodily injury" or "property damage" that occurred, or "personal and advertising injury" caused by an offense committed:

- a. Before you maintained an ownership interest of more than 50% in such subsidiary; or
- b. After the date, if any, during the policy period that you no longer maintain—an—ownership interest of more than 50% in such subsidiary.

For purposes of Paragraph 1. of Section II — Who Is An Insured, each such subsidiary will be deemed to be designated in the Declarations as:

- C. Incidental Medical Malpractice
- D. Blanket Waiver Of Subrogation
- E. Contractual Liability Railroads
- F. Damage To Premises Rented To You
  - a. An organization other than a partnership, joint venture or limited liability company; or
  - b. A trust:

as indicated in its name or the documents that govern its structure.

## B. BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED -

## **GOVERNMENTAL ENTITIES - PERMITS OR AUTHORIZATIONS RELATING TO OPERATIONS**

The following is added to **SECTION II - WHO IS AN INSURED:** 

Any governmental entity that has issued a permit or authorization with respect to operations performed by you or on your behalf and that you are required by any ordinance, law, building code or written contract or agreement to include as an additional insured on this Coverage Part is an insured, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of such operations.

The insurance provided to such governmental entity does not apply to:

- a. Any "bodily injury", "property damage" or <u>"personal and advertising injury" arising out of</u> operations performed for the governmental entity; or
- b. Any "bodily injury" or "property damage"

included in the "products-completed operations hazard".

#### C. INCIDENTAL MEDICAL MALPRACTICE

1. The following replaces Paragraph b. of the

definition of "occurrence" in the **DEFINITIONS** Section:

- **b.** An act or omission committed in providing or failing to provide "incidental medical services", first aid or "Good Samaritan services" to a person, unless you are in the business or occupation of providing professional health care services.
- 2. The following replaces the last paragraph of Paragraph 2.a.(1) of SECTION II WHO IS AN INSURED:

Unless you are in the business or occupation of providing professional health care services, Paragraphs (1)(a), (b), (c) and (d) above do not apply to "bodily injury" arising out of providing or failing to provide:

- (a) "Incidental medical services" by any of your "employees" who is a nurse, nurse assistant, emergency medical technician or paramedic; or
- (b) First aid or "Good Samaritan services" by any of your "employees" or "volunteer workers", other than an employed or volunteer doctor. Any such "employees" or "volunteer workers" providing or failing to provide first aid or "Good Samaritan services" during their work hours for you will be deemed to be acting within the scope of their employment by you or performing duties related to the conduct of your business.
- 3. The following replaces the last sentence of Paragraph 5. of SECTION III LIMITS OF INSURANCE:

For the purposes of determining the applicable Each Occurrence Limit, all related acts or omissions committed in providing or failing to provide "incidental medical services", first aid or "Good Samaritan services" to any one person will be deemed to be one "occurrence"

4. The following exclusion is added to Paragraph 2., Exclusions, of SECTION I COVERAGES - COVERAGE A - BODILY INJURY AND PROPERTY DAMAGE LIABILITY:

## Sale Of Pharmaceuticals

"Bodily injury" or "property damage" arising out of the violation of a penal statute or ordinance relating to the sale of

pharmaceuticals committed by, or with the

knowledge or consent of, the insured.

5. The following is added to the **DEFINITIONS** Section:

"Incidental medical services" means:

- a. Medical, surgical, dental, laboratory, x-ray or nursing service or treatment, advice or instruction, or the related furnishing of food or beverages; or
- b. The furnishing or dispensing of drugs or medical, dental, or surgical supplies or appliances.

# 6. The following is added to Paragraph 4.b., Excess Insurance, of SECTION IV COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY CONDITIONS:

This insurance is excess over any valid and collectible other insurance, whether primary, excess, contingent or on any other basis, that is available to any of your "employees" for "bodily injury" that arises out of providing or failing to provide "incidental medical services" to any person to the extent not subject to Paragraph 2.a.(1) of Section II — Who Is An Insured.

## D. BLANKET WAIVER OF SUBROGATION

The following is added to Paragraph 8., Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us, of SECTION IV - COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY CONDITIONS:

If the insured has agreed in a contract or agreement to waive that insured's right of recovery against any person or organization, we waive our right of recovery against such person or organization, but only for payments we make because of:

- a. "Bodily injury" or "property damage" that occurs; or
- b. "Personal and advertising injury" caused by an offense that is committed:

subsequent to the execution of the contract or agreement.

#### **E. CONTRACTUAL LIABILITY - RAILROADS**

- 1. The following replaces Paragraph c. of the definition of "insured contract" in the **DEFINITIONS** Section:
- c. Any easement or license agreement;
- 2. Paragraph f.(1) of the definition of "insured contract" in the DEFINITIONS Section is deleted.

## F. DAMAGE TO PREMISES RENTED TO YOU

The following replaces the definition of "premises damage" in the **DEFINITIONS** Section:

"Premises damage" means "property damage" to:

- a. Any premises while rented to you or temporarily occupied by you with permission of the owner; or
- b. The contents of any premises while such premises is rented to you, if you rent such premises for a period of seven or fewer consecutive days.

## THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

## **BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED**

(Includes Products-Completed Operations If Required By Contract)

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following: COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART

#### **PROVISIONS**

The following is added to SECTION II - WHO IS AN INSURED.

Any person or organization that you agree in a written contract or agreement to include as an additional insured on this Coverage Part is an insured, but only:

- a. With respect to liability for "bodily injury" or "property damage" that occurs, or for "personal injury" caused by an offense that is committed, subsequent to the signing of that contract or agreement and while that part of the contract or agreement is in effect; and
- b. If, and only to the extent that, such injury or damage is caused by acts or omissions of you or <u>your subcontractor in the performance of "your work"</u> to which the written contract or agreement applies. Such person or organization does not qualify as an additional insured with respect to the independent acts or omissions of such person or organization.

The insurance provided to such additional insured is subject to the following provisions:

- a. If the Limits of Insurance of this Coverage Part shown in the Declarations exceed the minimum limits required by the written contract or agreement, the insurance provided to the additional insured will be limited to such minimum required limits. For the purposes of determining whether this limitation applies, the minimum limits required by the written contract or agreement will be considered to include the minimum limits of any Umbrella or Excess liability coverage required for the additional insured by that written contract or agreement. This provision will not increase the limits of insurance described in Section III Limits Of Insurance.
- b. The insurance provided to such additional insured does not apply to:
  - (1) Any "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal injury" arising out of the providing, or failure to provide, any professional architectural, engineering or surveying services, including:
    - (a) The preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders or change orders, or the preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve, drawings and specifications; and
    - (b) Supervisory, inspection, architectural or engineering activities.
  - (2) Any "bodily injury" or "property damage" caused by "your work" and included in the "products-completed operations hazard" unless the written contract or agreement specifically requires you to provide such coverage for that additional insured during the policy period.
- c. The additional insured must comply with the following duties:

- (1) Give us written notice as soon as practicable of an "occurrence" or an offense which may result in a claim. To the extent possible, such notice should include:
  - (a) How, when and where the "occurrence" or offense took place;
  - (b) The names and addresses of any injured persons and witnesses; and
  - (c) The nature and location of any injury or damage arising out of the "occurrence" or offense.
- (2) If a claim is made or "suit" is brought against the additional insured:
  - (a) Immediately record the specifics of the claim or "suit" and the date received; and
  - (b) Notify us as soon as practicable and see to it that we receive written notice of the claim or "suit" as soon as practicable.
- (3) Immediately send us copies of all legal papers received in connection with the claim or "suit", cooperate with us in the investigation or settlement of the claim or defense against the "suit", and otherwise comply with all policy conditions.
- (4) Tender the defense and indemnity of any claim or "suit" to any provider of other insurance which would cover such additional insured for a loss we cover. However, this condition does not affect whether the insurance provided to such additional insured is primary to other insurance available to such additional insured which covers that person or organization as a named insured as described in Paragraph 4., Other Insurance, of Section IV Commercial General Liability Conditions.

## **EXHIBIT 4**

# CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS PERFORMANCE & MAINTENANCE BOND

, as surety ( surety ), and
, as principal ("Contractor"),
enter into and execute this Bond ("Performance Bond"), and bind themselves in favor of the City of
Olathe, Kansas as obligee ("Owner"), in the initial amount of \$,
which amount is one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Sum, or such greater amount as the
Contract Sum may be adjusted from time to time in accordance with the Contract between the
Contractor and Owner, (the "Penal Sum").
WHEREAS, the Contractor has executed a contract with the Owner datedunder City Project No. 6-C-038-24 "Facility Renovations and Improvements" to timely and fully provide all labor, tools, equipment and materials or supplies in conformance with generally accepted standards for quality, skill and construction of similar projects in a workmanlike manner, as designated, described and required by the Instruction to Bidders, Bid Proposal, the Contract Documents, General and Technical or Special Specifications of the Contract, Plans, and any Written Addendum's or Change Orders, (hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Contract"), as may be necessary to ensure the timely
completion of the Facility Renovations and Improvements project in the City of Olathe, Johnson County, Kansas (the "Project");

WHEREAS, the Owner has required the Contractor to furnish this Performance and Maintenance Bond as a condition to executing the Contract with the Contractor, and has further required the Contractor to guarantee and maintain the Project work in accordance with the Contract for the period(s) as stated in the Contract.

It is agreed if the Contractor shall in all particulars promptly and faithfully perform each and every covenant, condition, and part of the Contract, according to the true intent and meaning in each case, and the Project improvements shall be constructed in accordance with the Contract so as to endure without defect and need of repair for the period(s) as stated in the Contract Documents, then this obligation shall be and become null and void; otherwise it shall remain in full force and effect.

The Surety and the Contractor, both jointly and severally, and for themselves, their heirs, administrators, executors, successors and assigns agree:

- 1) The Contract is incorporated by reference and made a part of this Bond. The Surety and the Contractor are bound for the full performance of the Contract including without exception all of the Contract Documents as designated, defined and described in the Contract, and in accordance with all terms and conditions, both express and implied.
- 2) If the Owner shall provide to Surety the written notice of the Owner stating that the Contractor is in breach or default of the Contract, and that such breach or default remains uncured by the

Contractor, then upon delivery of such notice to the Surety in the method for providing notices as set forth in Paragraph 7 below, Surety must promptly notify the Owner in writing which action it will take as permitted in Paragraph 3.

- 3) Upon the delivery of the Owner's written notice of breach or default by the Contractor as provided in Paragraph 2 above, the Surety may promptly remedy the breach or default or must, within ten (10) days, proceed to take one of the following courses of action:
  - a. Proceed Itself. Complete performance of the Contract including correction of defective and nonconforming Work through its own contractors or employees, approved as being acceptable to the Owner, in the Owner's sole discretion, provided, however, that Contractor will not be retained, and provided further that Owner's discretion to approve Surety's contractor will not be unreasonably withheld as to any contractor who would have qualified to offer a proposal on the Contract and is not affiliated with the Contractor. During this performance by the Surety the Owner will pay the Surety from its own funds only those sums as would have been due and payable to the Contractor under the Contract as and when they would have been due and payable to the Contractor in the absence of the breach or default not to exceed the amount of the remaining Contract balance less any sums due the Owner under the Contract. During this performance Surety's payment and performance bond must remain in full force and effect; or
  - b. Tender a completing contractor acceptable to Owner. Tender a contractor, approved as being acceptable to the Owner (in the Owner's sole discretion), together with a contract for fulfillment and completion of the Contract executed by the completing contractor, to the Owner for the Owner's execution. Owner's discretion to approve Surety's completing contractor will not be unreasonably withheld as to any contractor who would have qualified to offer a proposal on the Contract and is not affiliated (as defined in the General Conditions of Contract) with the Contractor. Owner's discretion to approve Contractor as the completing contractor, however, shall be in Owner's sole subjective discretion. Upon execution by the Owner of the contract for fulfillment and completion of the Contract, the completing contractor must furnish to the Owner a performance bond and a separate statutory payment bond, each in the form of those bonds previously furnished to the Owner for the Project by the Contractor. Each such bond must be in the Penal Sum of the full cost to complete the Contract. The Owner will pay the completing contractor from its own funds only those sums as would have been due and payable to the Contractor under the Contract as and when they would have been due and payable to the Contractor in the absence of the breach or default not to exceed the amount of the remaining Contract balance less any sums due the Owner under the Contract. To the extent that the Owner is obligated to pay the completing contractor sums which would not have then been due and payable to the Contractor under the Contract (any sums in excess of the then remaining Contract balance less any sums due the Owner under the Contract), the Surety must pay to the Owner the full amount of those sums at the time the completing Contractor is tendered to the Owner so that the Owner can utilize those sums in making timely payment to the completing contractor; or

- c. Tender the Full Penal Sum. Tender to the Owner the full Penal Sum of the surety bond. The Owner will refund to the Surety without interest any unused portion not spent by the Owner procuring and paying a completing contractor or completing the construction contract itself, plus the cost allowed under Section 4, after completion of the contract for fulfillment and completion of the Contract and the expiration of any applicable warranties; or
- d. **Other Acts.** Take any other acts mutually agreed upon in writing by the Owner and the Surety.
- e. IT SHALL BE NO DEFENSE TO SURETY'S OBLIGATION TO UNDERTAKE ONE OF THE PRECEDING COURSES OF ACTION THAT THE CONTRACTOR CONTENDS THAT IT IS NOT IN BREACH OR DEFAULT OF THE CONTRACT, OR THAT THE NOTICE OF BREACH OR DEFAULT WAS DEFECTIVE, OR THAT THE CONTRACTOR HAS RAISED ANY OTHER CLAIM OF DEFENSE OR OFFSET, PROVIDED ONLY THAT SURETY HAS RECEIVED THE WRITTEN NOTICE OF THE OWNER AS SPECIFIED IN PARAGRAPH 2.
- 4) In addition to those duties set forth herein above, the Surety must promptly pay the Owner (i) all losses, costs and expenses resulting from the Contractor's breach(es) or default(s), including, without limitation, fees, expenses and costs for architects, engineers, consultants, testing, surveying and attorneys, plus (ii) liquidated or actual damages, whichever may be provided for in the contract, for lost use of the Project, plus (iii) re-procurement costs and fees and expenses, plus (iv) costs incurred at the direction, request, or as a result of the acts or omissions of the Surety; provided that in no event shall Surety's liability exceed the Penal Sum of this Bond.
- The Surety waives notice of any Modifications to the Contract, including changes in the Contract Time, the Contract Sum, the amount of liquidated damages, or the Work to be performed. The parties expressly agree that this Bond shall be deemed amended automatically and immediately, without formal and separate amendments hereto, upon amendment to the Contract not increasing the Contract Sum more than 25 percent (25%), so as to bind the Contractor and the Surety to the full and faithful performance of the Agreement so amended. The term "amendment" or "modification" wherever used in this Bond, and whether referring to this Bond or the Contract, shall include any alteration, addition, extension, or modification of any character whatsoever.
- The Surety provides this Performance Bond for the sole and exclusive benefit of the Owner and, if applicable, any dual obligee designated by attached rider, together with their heirs, administrators, executors, successors, and assigns. No other party, person or entity has any rights against the Surety.
- 7) All notices to the Surety, the Contractor or the Owner must be given by Certified Mail, Return Receipt Requested, to the address set forth for each party below:

SURETY	
Name:	
Attention:	
Street:	
City, State,	
ZIP:	
CONTRACTOR	
CONTRACTOR Name:	
Attention:	<del></del>
Street:	
City, State,	
ZIP:	
OWNER	
	City of Olathe, Kansas
	Attn: Dustin Fergen, Facilities Project Manager
	1385 S. Robinson Drive
	Olathe, KS 66061
with a copy to:	

- The recitals contained in this Performance and Maintenance Bond are incorporated by reference herein and are expressly made part of this Performance and Maintenance Bond.
- 9) This Performance and Maintenance Bond shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Kansas without regard to its conflict of laws provisions.

City Attorney's Office

Olathe, KS 66051-0768

P.O. Box 768

8)

10) In the event any legal action shall be filed upon this Performance and Maintenance Bond, venue shall lie exclusively in the District Court of Johnson County, Kansas.

[REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

in-fact duly authorized thereunto so to do at on this, the \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_. Contractor Surety (Typed Firm Name) (Typed Firm Name) (Seal) (Seal) By: By: (Signature) (Signature) (Printed Name) (Printed Name) (Title) (Title) (Address) (Address) (Phone Number) (Phone Number) (Date of Execution) (Date of Execution)

**IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF**, said Contractor has hereunto set his/her hand, and said Surety has caused these presents to be executed in its name; and its corporate seal to be hereunto affixed by its attorney-

# (Accompany this bond with Attorney-in-Fact's authority from the Surety Company certified to include the date of the bond.)

## STAFF NOTES:

- 1. Date of bond must not be prior to date of contract.
- 2. If Contractor is partnership, all partners should execute bond.
- 3. Surety companies executing bonds must appear on the Treasury Departments most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to transact business in the state of Kansas.
- 4. Accompany this bond with Attorney-in-Facts Authority from the surety company certified to include the date of the bond.

## **EXHIBIT 5**

# CITY OF OLATHE, KANSAS STATUTORY BOND

	_, a,
organized under the laws of the state of	, and authorized to do business in the
state of Kansas, as surety ("Surety"), and	
as principal ("Contractor"), enter into and execute this Bor	nd ("Statutory Bond"), and bind themselves
unto the City of Olathe, Kansas and any Beneficiary of th	is Statutory Bond, in the initial amount of
\$, which amount is on	e hundred percent (100%) of the Contract
Sum, or such greater amount as the Contract Sum may be	adjusted from time to time in accordance
with the Contract between the Contractor and the City of Ola	athe as Owner, (the "Penal Sum").
WHEREAS, the Contractor has executed a contract with t under City Project No. 6-C-038-24 to timely and fully provide supplies in conformance with generally accepted standards projects, in a workmanlike manner, designated, described Bid Proposal, the Contract, General and Technical or Spec Written Addendum's or Change Orders, (the "Contract"), us about the Facility Renovations and Improvements project in (the "Project");	e all labor, tools, equipment and materials or for quality, skill and construction of similar and required by the Instruction to Bidders, cial Specifications of the Contract, and any sed or consumed in connection with or in or

WHEREAS, the Owner has required the Contractor to guarantee payment of all labor, materials, tools, equipment or supplies furnished pursuant to the Contract for the Project that were used or consumed in connection with or in or about the Project, and all indebtedness incurred for labor furnished, materials, tools, equipment or supplies, used or consumed in connection with or in or about the Project, and

WHEREAS, the Owner has required the Contractor to furnish this Statutory Bond as a condition to awarding and executing the Contract with the Contractor, to guarantee the stated obligations.

NOW THEREFORE, if the Contractor and the subcontractors of the Contractor shall pay all indebtedness incurred for labor furnished, materials, tools, equipment or supplies, used or consumed in connection with or in or about the Project, or the making of the Project improvements described in the Contract, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise it shall remain in full force and effect;

The Surety and the Contractor, both jointly and severally, and for themselves, their heirs, administrators, executors, successors and assigns agree:

The Contract is incorporated by reference and made a part of this Bond. The Surety and the Contractor are bound for the full performance of the Contract and all of the terms and conditions, both express and implied, and, without limitation, specifically including the Contractor's obligation to pay all indebtedness incurred for labor furnished, materials, tools, equipment or supplies, used or consumed in connection with or in or about the Project.

- 2) For purposes of this Statutory Bond, "Beneficiary" is defined as any person or entity to whom there is due any sum for labor, materials, tools, equipment or supplies furnished pursuant to the Contract for the Project that were used or consumed in connection with or in or about the Project, or whom otherwise incurred indebtedness for labor furnished, materials, tools, equipment or supplies, used or consumed in connection with or in or about the Project, and any such person or entity's assigns.
- 3) In no event is the Surety obligated hereunder for sums in excess of the Contract Sum or such greater amount as the Contract Sum may be adjusted from time to time in accordance with the Contract between the Contractor and Owner.
- 4) Upon receipt of a claim from a Beneficiary hereunder, the Surety must promptly, and in no event later than thirty (30) days after receipt of such claim, respond to such claim in writing (furnishing a copy of such response to the Owner) by:
  - a. making payment of all sums not in dispute; and
  - b. stating the basis for disputing any sums not paid.
- The Surety waives notice of any Modifications to the Contract, including changes in the Contract Time, the Contract Sum, the amount of liquidated damages, or the Work to be performed in connection with the Project. The parties expressly agree that this Bond shall be deemed amended automatically and immediately, without formal and separate amendments hereto, upon amendment to the Contract not increasing the Contract Sum more than 25 percent (25%), so as to bind the Contractor and the Surety to the full and faithful performance of the Contract so amended. The term "amendment" or "modification" wherever used in this Bond, and whether referring to this Bond or the Contract, shall include any alteration, addition, extension, or modification of any character whatsoever.
- 6) METHOD OF NOTICE. All notices to the Surety, the Contractor or the Owner must be given by Certified Mail, Return Receipt Requested, to the address set forth for each party below:

SURETY		
Name:		
Attention:		
Street:		
City, State,		
ZIP:	 	
CONTRACTOR		
Name:		
Attention:		
Street:		
City, State,		
ZIP:		

## **OWNER**

City of Olathe, Kansas Attn: Dustin Fergen, Facilities Project Manager 1385 S. Robinson Drive Olathe, Kansas 66061

## with a copy to:

City Attorney's Office P.O. Box 768 Olathe, KS 66051-0768

- 7) The recitals contained in this Statutory Bond are expressly made part of this Statutory Bond.
- 8) This Statutory Bond shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Kansas without regard to its conflict of laws provisions.
- 9) In the event any legal action shall be filed upon this Statutory Bond, venue shall lie exclusively in the District Court of Johnson County, Kansas.

[REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

in-fact duly authorized thereunto so to do at on this, the \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_. Contractor Surety (Typed Firm Name) (Typed Firm Name) (Seal) (Seal) By: By: (Signature) (Signature) (Printed Name) (Printed Name) (Title) (Title) (Address) (Address) (Phone Number) (Phone Number) (Date of Execution) (Date of Execution)

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, said Contractor has hereunto set his/her hand, and said Surety has caused these presents to be executed in its name; and its corporate seal to be hereunto affixed by its attorney-

(Accompany this bond with Attorney-in-Fact's authority from the Surety Company certified to include the date of the bond.)

## **EXHIBIT 6**

## APPOINTMENT OF PROCESS AGENT

## KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

That pursuant to K.S.A. 16-113, as amended,	
("Contractor") does hereby appoint and designate	
resident of the State of Kansas, as and for their process agent, and here revocation, that actions may be commenced against said Contracto jurisdiction in Johnson County, Kansas, which might arise out of a contract of Kansas or any political or taxing subdivision or unit thereof by service and said Contractor stipulates and agrees that such service shall be taker valid and binding as if service of process had been made upon the Preside said corporation.	r in any court of competent tual relationship with the State of process on said Contractor, a and held in all courts to be as
IN WITNESS WHEREOF the above named Contractor has caused by its president and its secretary, and authenticated b, in said State of	y its corporate seal at
, 20	
CORPORATE NAME	
Ву	_
President	_
SEAL	
ATTEST:	
Secretary	_

## **EXHIBIT 7**

## NONCOLLUSIVE AFFIDAVIT OF PRIME BIDDER

STATE	OF		)
COUN	TY OF _		) ss. )
			, being first duly sworn, deposes and states that:
agent) bid:	(1) of	He/s	she is (owner, partner, officer, representative or, (company) the bidder having submitted the attached
	(2) nding th		she is fully informed of the contents of the attached bid and of all the circumstances paration of such bid;
	(3)	Such	bid is genuine and is not a collusive or sham bid;
-	-	parti	her the said bidder nor any of its officers, partners, owners, representatives, es interest, including this affiant, has in any way colluded, conspired, connived, or directly, with any other bidder, firm, or person to:
		(a)	submit a collusive or sham bid in connection with the contract for which the attached bid has been submitted;
		(b)	refrain from bidding in connection with such contract;
		(c)	fix the price or prices in the attached bid, or the price or prices of any other bidder;
		(d)	fix any overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid price, or the bid prices of any other bid;
		(e)	secure an unlawful advantage against the City of Olathe, Kansas, or any person interested in the proposed contract.
		spiracy	price or prices quoted in the attached bid are fair and proper and not tainted by , connivance, or unlawful agreement on the part of the bidder or any of its agents, ners, employees, or parties interest, including this affiant.
			Ву
			Title
			eworn to before me, the undersigned, a Notary Public, this day of, 20
(Seal)			Notary Public
My Co	mmissic	n Expi	ires:

Page 1 of 1



## General Conditions of the Contract for Construction

## for the following PROJECT:

(Name and location or address) Facility Renovations and Improvements PN 6-C-038-24 City of Olathe, Kansas 66061

Various City of Olathe facility locations as follows;

- 1. City Hall at 100 E. Santa Fe St., Olathe KS
- 2. Robinson Administration at 1385 S. Robinson St., Olathe KS
- 3. Olathe Community Center at 1205 E. Kansas City Rd., Olathe KS
- 4. Fire Administration at 1225 S. Hamilton Cir., Olathe KS

#### THE OWNER:

(Name, legal status and address) City of Olathe, Kansas 100 E. Santa Fe P.O. Box 768 Olathe, Kansas 66061

## THE ARCHITECT:

(Name, legal status and address) SFS Architecture 2100 Central Street #31 Kansas City, MO 64108 816-541-2255

#### TABLE OF ARTICLES

- **GENERAL PROVISIONS**
- 2 **OWNER**
- CONTRACTOR
- **ARCHITECT**
- 5 **SUBCONTRACTORS**
- 6 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS
- **CHANGES IN THE WORK** 7
- TIME
- 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION
- 10 PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY
- 11 **INSURANCE AND BONDS**
- 12 **UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK**

#### **ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:**

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

- 13 **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**
- 14 **TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT**
- **CLAIMS AND DISPUTES** 15



#### **INDEX**

(Topics and numbers in bold are section headings.)

## **Acceptance of Nonconforming Work**

9.6.6, 9.9.3, **12.3** 

Acceptance of Work

9.6.6, 9.8.2, 9.9.3, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 12.3

#### Access to Work

**3.16**, 6.2.1, 12.1

**Accident Prevention** 

10

Acts and Omissions

3.2, 3.3.2, 3.12.8, 3.18, 4.2.3, 8.3.1, 9.5.1, 10.2.5,

10.2.8, 13.4.2, 13.7, 14.1, 15.2

Addenda

1.1.1, 3.11

Additional Costs, Claims for

3.7.4, 3.7.5, 6.1.1, 7.3.7.5, 10.3, 15.1.4

## **Additional Inspections and Testing**

9.4.2, 9.8.3, 12.2.1, **13.5** 

Additional Insured

11.1.4

## Additional Time, Claims for

3.2.4, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.10.2, 8.3.2, **15.1.5** 

## **Administration of the Contract**

3.1.3, **4.2**, 9.4, 9.5

Advertisement or Invitation to Bid

1.1.1

Aesthetic Effect

4.2.13

#### Allowances

**3.8**, 7.3.8

All-risk Insurance

11.3.1, 11.3.1.1

#### **Applications for Payment**

4.2.5, 7.3.9, 9.2, **9.3**, 9.4, 9.5.1, 9.6.3, 9.7, 9.10, 11.1.3

Approvals

2.1.1, 2.2.2, 2.4, 3.1.3, 3.10.2, 3.12.8, 3.12.9, 3.12.10,

4.2.7, 9.3.2, 13.5.1

## Arbitration

8.3.1, 11.3.10, 13.1, 15.3.2, **15.4** 

## **ARCHITECT**

4

## Architect, Definition of

4.1.1

Architect, Extent of Authority

2.4, 3.12.7, 4.1, 4.2, 5.2, 6.3, 7.1.2, 7.3.7, 7.4, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.3, 9.8, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 12.1, 12.2.1,

13.5.1, 13.5.2, 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.3, 15.2.1

Architect, Limitations of Authority and Responsibility

2.1.1, 3.12.4, 3.12.8, 3.12.10, 4.1.2, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.10, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 5.2.1, 7.4, 9.4.2,

9.5.3, 9.6.4, 15.1.3, 15.2

Architect's Additional Services and Expenses

2.4, 11.3.1.1, 12.2.1, 13.5.2, 13.5.3, 14.2.4

Architect's Administration of the Contract

3.1.3, 4.2, 3.7.4, 15.2, 9.4.1, 9.5

Architect's Approvals

2.4, 3.1.3, 3.5, 3.10.2, 4.2.7

Architect's Authority to Reject Work

3.5, 4.2.6, 12.1.2, 12.2.1

Architect's Copyright

1.1.7, 1.5

Architect's Decisions

3.7.4, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.11, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 4.2.14, 6.3,

7.3.7, 7.3.9, 8.1.3, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.4.1, 9.5, 9.8.4, 9.9.1,

13.5.2, 15.2, 15.3

Architect's Inspections

3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.5

Architect's Instructions

3.2.4, 3.3.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 13.5.2

Architect's Interpretations

4.2.11, 4.2.12

Architect's Project Representative

4.2.10

Architect's Relationship with Contractor

1.1.2, 1.5, 3.1.3, 3.2.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.4.2, 3.5,

3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.9.2, 3.9.3, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 3.16, 3.18,

4.1.2, 4.1.3, 4.2, 5.2, 6.2.2, 7, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5,

9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 10.2.6, 10.3, 11.3.7, 12, 13.4.2, 13.5, 15.2

Architect's Relationship with Subcontractors

1.1.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.2.6, 9.6.3, 9.6.4, 11.3.7

Architect's Representations

9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.10.1

Architect's Site Visits

3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.5

Asbestos

10.3.1

Attorneys' Fees

3.18.1, 9.10.2, 10.3.3

Award of Separate Contracts

6.1.1, 6.1.2

## Award of Subcontracts and Other Contracts for

#### Portions of the Work

5.2

## **Basic Definitions**

1.1

Bidding Requirements

1.1.1, 5.2.1, 11.4.1

Binding Dispute Resolution

9.7, 11.3.9, 11.3.10, 13.1, 15.2.5, 15.2.6.1, 15.3.1,

15.3.2, 15.4.1

## **Boiler and Machinery Insurance**

11.3.2

Bonds, Lien

7.3.7.4, 9.10.2, 9.10.3

## **Bonds, Performance, and Payment**

7.3.7.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.3.9, **11.4** 

**Building Permit** 

3.7.1

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "All," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

Capitalization

1.3

Certificate of Substantial Completion

9.8.3, 9.8.4, 9.8.5

**Certificates for Payment** 

 $4.2.1, 4.2.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, \boldsymbol{9.4}, 9.5, 9.6.1, 9.6.6, 9.7,$ 

9.10.1, 9.10.3, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.3

Certificates of Inspection, Testing or Approval

13.5.4

Certificates of Insurance

9.10.2, 11.1.3

**Change Orders** 

1.1.1, 2.4, 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.8.2.3, 3.11, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 5.2.3, 7.1.2, 7.1.3, **7.2**, 7.3.2, 7.3.6, 7.3.9, 7.3.10, 8.3.1, 9.3.1.1, 9.10.3, 10.3.2, 11.3.1.2, 11.3.4, 11.3.9, 12.1.2, 15.1.3

Change Orders, Definition of

7.2.1

**CHANGES IN THE WORK** 

2.2.1, 3.11, 4.2.8, **7**, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3.1, 9.3.1.1, 11.3.9

Claims, Definition of

15.1.1

**CLAIMS AND DISPUTES** 

3.2.4, 6.1.1, 6.3, 7.3.9, 9.3.3, 9.10.4, 10.3.3, **15**, 15.4 Claims and Timely Assertion of Claims 15.4.1

**Claims for Additional Cost** 

3.2.4, 3.7.4, 6.1.1, 7.3.9, 10.3.2, 15.1.4

**Claims for Additional Time** 

3.2.4, 3.7.4, 6.1.1, 8.3.2, 10.3.2, **15.1.5** 

Concealed or Unknown Conditions, Claims for 3.7.4

Claims for Damages

3.2.4, 3.18, 6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1, 9.6.7, 10.3.3, 11.1.1, 11.3.5, 11.3.7, 14.1.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.6

Claims Subject to Arbitration

15.3.1, 15.4.1

**Cleaning Up** 

3.15, 6.3

Commencement of the Work, Conditions Relating to 2.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.4.1, 3.7.1, 3.10.1, 3.12.6, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 6.2.2, 8.1.2, 8.2.2, 8.3.1, 11.1, 11.3.1, 11.3.6, 11.4.1, 15.1.4

Commencement of the Work, Definition of 8.1.2

**Communications Facilitating Contract Administration** 

3.9.1, 4.2.4

Completion, Conditions Relating to 3.4.1, 3.11, 3.15, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 8.2, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10, 12.2, 13.7, 14.1.2

COMPLETION, PAYMENTS AND

9

Completion, Substantial

4.2.9, 8.1.1, 8.1.3, 8.2.3, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10.3, 12.2, 13.7

Compliance with Laws

1.6, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 4.1.1, 9.6.4, 10.2.2, 11.1, 11.3, 13.1, 13.4, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 13.6, 14.1.1,

14.2.1.3, 15.2.8, 15.4.2, 15.4.3

Concealed or Unknown Conditions

3.7.4, 4.2.8, 8.3.1, 10.3

Conditions of the Contract

1.1.1, 6.1.1, 6.1.4

Consent, Written

3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.12.8, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 9.3.2, 9.8.5, 9.9.1,

9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.3.1, 13.2, 13.4.2, 15.4.4.2

**Consolidation or Joinder** 

15.4.4

CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY

SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

1.1.4, 6

Construction Change Directive, Definition of

7.3.1

**Construction Change Directives** 

1.1.1, 3.4.2, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 7.1.1, 7.1.2, 7.1.3, **7.3**,

9.3.1.1

Construction Schedules, Contractor's

3.10, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.5.2

**Contingent Assignment of Subcontracts** 

**5.4**, 14.2.2.2

**Continuing Contract Performance** 

15.1.3

Contract, Definition of

1.1.2

CONTRACT, TERMINATION OR

SUSPENSION OF THE

5.4.1.1, 11.3.9, 14

**Contract Administration** 

3.1.3, 4, 9.4, 9.5

Contract Award and Execution, Conditions Relating

to

3.7.1, 3.10, 5.2, 6.1, 11.1.3, 11.3.6, 11.4.1

Contract Documents, Copies Furnished and Use of 1.5.2, 2.2.5, 5.3

Contract Documents, Definition of

1.1.1

**Contract Sum** 

3.7.4, 3.8, 5.2.3, 7.2, 7.3, 7.4, **9.1**, 9.4.2, 9.5.1.4, 9.6.7, 9.7, 10.3.2, 11.3.1, 14.2.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.4, 15.2.5

Contract Sum, Definition of

9.1

Contract Time

3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.10.2, 5.2.3, 7.2.1.3, 7.3.1, 7.3.5, 7.4, 8.1.1, 8.2.1, 8.3.1, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 12.1.1, 14.3.2,

15.1.5.1, 15.2.5

Contract Time, Definition of

8.1.1

CONTRACTOR

3

Contractor, Definition of

3.1, 6.1.2

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "All," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

## **Contractor's Construction Schedules**

**3.10**, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.5.2

Contractor's Employees

3.3.2, 3.4.3, 3.8.1, 3.9, 3.18.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 10.2, 10.3,

11.1.1, 11.3.7, 14.1, 14.2.1.1

# Contractor's Liability Insurance 11.1

Contractor's Relationship with Separate Contractors and Owner's Forces

3.12.5, 3.14.2, 4.2.4, 6, 11.3.7, 12.1.2, 12.2.4 Contractor's Relationship with Subcontractors

1.2.2, 3.3.2, 3.18.1, 3.18.2, 5, 9.6.2, 9.6.7, 9.10.2,

11.3.1.2, 11.3.7, 11.3.8

Contractor's Relationship with the Architect

1.1.2, 1.5, 3.1.3, 3.2.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.4.2, 3.5, 3.7.4, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 3.16, 3.18, 4.1.3, 4.2, 5.2, 6.2.2,

7, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 10.2.6, 10.3, 11.3, 7, 12, 13, 5, 15, 1, 2, 15, 2, 1

11.3.7, 12, 13.5, 15.1.2, 15.2.1

Contractor's Representations 3.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.5, 3.12.6, 6.2.2, 8.2.1, 9.3.3, 9.8.2

Contractor's Responsibility for Those Performing the

3.3.2, 3.18, 5.3, 6.1.3, 6.2, 9.5.1, 10.2.8

Contractor's Review of Contract Documents 3.2

Contractor's Right to Stop the Work 9.7

Contractor's Right to Terminate the Contract 14.1, 15.1.6

Contractor's Submittals

3.10, 3.11, 3.12.4, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 9.2, 9.3, 9.8.2,

9.8.3, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.1.3, 11.4.2

Contractor's Superintendent

3.9, 10.2.6

Contractor's Supervision and Construction

Procedures

1.2.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 6.1.3, 6.2.4, 7.1.3,

7.3.5, 7.3.7, 8.2, 10, 12, 14, 15.1.3

Contractual Liability Insurance

11.1.1.8, 11.2

Coordination and Correlation

1.2, 3.2.1, 3.3.1, 3.10, 3.12.6, 6.1.3, 6.2.1

Copies Furnished of Drawings and Specifications

1.5, 2.2.5, 3.11

Copyrights

1.5, 3.17

Correction of Work

2.3, 2.4, 3.7.3, 9.4.2, 9.8.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.1, 12.1.2, 12.2

## Correlation and Intent of the Contract Documents

1.2

Cost, Definition of

7.3.7

Costs

2.4, 3.2.4, 3.7.3, 3.8.2, 3.15.2, 5.4.2, 6.1.1, 6.2.3, 7.3.3.3, 7.3.7, 7.3.8, 7.3.9, 9.10.2, 10.3.2, 10.3.6, 11.3,

12.1.2, 12.2.1, 12.2.4, 13.5, 14

## **Cutting and Patching**

**3.14**, 6.2.5

Damage to Construction of Owner or Separate

Contractors

3.14.2, 6.2.4, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.5, 10.4, 11.1.1, 11.3, 12.2.4

Damage to the Work

3.14.2, 9.9.1, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.5, 10.4, 11.3.1, 12.2.4

Damages, Claims for

3.2.4, 3.18, 6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1, 9.6.7, 10.3.3, 11.1.1,

11.3.5, 11.3.7, 14.1.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.6

Damages for Delay

6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1.6, 9.7, 10.3.2

# **Date of Commencement of the Work**, Definition of **812**

# **Date of Substantial Completion**, Definition of **8.1.3**

Day. Definition of

8.1.4

Decisions of the Architect

3.7.4, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.11, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 15.2, 6.3, 7.3.7, 7.3.9, 8.1.3, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.4, 9.5.1, 9.8.4, 9.9.1,

13.5.2, 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1, 15.2

## **Decisions to Withhold Certification**

9.4.1, **9.5**, 9.7, 14.1.1.3

Defective or Nonconforming Work, Acceptance,

Rejection and Correction of

2.3, 2.4, 3.5, 4.2.6, 6.2.5, 9.5.1, 9.5.2, 9.6.6, 9.8.2,

9.9.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.1

**Definitions** 

1.1, 2.1.1, 3.1.1, 3.5, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 3.12.3, 4.1.1,

15.1.1, 5.1, 6.1.2, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 8.1, 9.1, 9.8.1

## **Delays and Extensions of Time**

3.2, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, **8.3**, 9.5.1, 9.7,

10.3.2, 10.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.5, 15.2.5

Disputes

6.3, 7.3.9, 15.1, 15.2

## **Documents and Samples at the Site**

3.11

**Drawings**, Definition of

1.1.5

Drawings and Specifications, Use and Ownership of 3.11

.11

Effective Date of Insurance

8.2.2, 11.1.2

## **Emergencies**

**10.4**, 14.1.1.2, 15.1.4

Employees, Contractor's

3.3.2, 3.4.3, 3.8.1, 3.9, 3.18.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 10.2,

10.3.3, 11.1.1, 11.3.7, 14.1, 14.2.1.1

Equipment, Labor, Materials or

1.1.3, 1.1.6, 3.4, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3,

9.10.2, 10.2.1, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2

Execution and Progress of the Work Insurance, Boiler and Machinery 1.1.3, 1.2.1, 1.2.2, 2.2.3, 2.2.5, 3.1, 3.3.1, 3.4.1, 3.5, 11.3.2 3.7.1, 3.10.1, 3.12, 3.14, 4.2, 6.2.2, 7.1.3, 7.3.5, 8.2, Insurance, Contractor's Liability 9.5.1, 9.9.1, 10.2, 10.3, 12.2, 14.2, 14.3.1, 15.1.3 Extensions of Time Insurance, Effective Date of 3.2.4, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3, 7.4, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 8.2.2, 11.1.2 10.4, 14.3, 15.1.5, 15.2.5 Insurance, Loss of Use **Failure of Payment** 11.3.3 9.5.1.3, **9.7**, 9.10.2, 13.6, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.1.2 Insurance, Owner's Liability Faulty Work 11.2 (See Defective or Nonconforming Work) **Insurance, Property Final Completion and Final Payment** 10.2.5, **11.3** 4.2.1, 4.2.9, 9.8.2, **9.10**, 11.1.2, 11.1.3, 11.3.1, 11.3.5, Insurance, Stored Materials 12.3, 14.2.4, 14.4.3 9.3.2 Financial Arrangements, Owner's INSURANCE AND BONDS 2.2.1, 13.2.2, 14.1.1.4 Fire and Extended Coverage Insurance Insurance Companies, Consent to Partial Occupancy **GENERAL PROVISIONS** Intent of the Contract Documents 1.2.1, 4.2.7, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 7.4 **Governing Law** Interest 13.1 13.6 Guarantees (See Warranty) Interpretation **Hazardous Materials** 1.2.3, **1.4**, 4.1.1, 5.1, 6.1.2, 15.1.1 10.2.4, 10.3 Interpretations, Written Identification of Subcontractors and Suppliers 4.2.11, 4.2.12, 15.1.4 5.2.1 Judgment on Final Award 15.4.2 Indemnification 3.17, **3.18**, 9.10.2, 10.3.3, 10.3.5, 10.3.6, 11.3.1.2, Labor and Materials, Equipment 1.1.3, 1.1.6, **3.4**, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1, Information and Services Required of the Owner 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 2.1.2, **2.2**, 3.2.2, 3.12.4, 3.12.10, 6.1.3, 6.1.4, 6.2.5, 9.10.2, 10.2.1, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2 9.6.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.2, 9.10.3, 10.3.3, 11.2, 11.4, 13.5.1, **Labor Disputes** 13.5.2, 14.1.1.4, 14.1.4, 15.1.3 8.3.1 **Initial Decision** Laws and Regulations 15.2 1.5, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 4.1.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.1, Initial Decision Maker, Definition of 10.2.2, 11.1.1, 11.3, 13.1, 13.4, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 13.6, 14, 15.2.8, 15.4 1.1.8 Initial Decision Maker, Decisions Liens 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.2.1, 15.2.2, 15.2.3, 15.2.4, 15.2.5 2.1.2, 9.3.3, 9.10.2, 9.10.4, 15.2.8 Initial Decision Maker, Extent of Authority Limitations, Statutes of 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.3, 15.2.1, 15.2.2, 15.2.3, 15.2.4, 12.2.5, 13.7, 15.4.1.1 15.2.5 Limitations of Liability 2.3, 3.2.2, 3.5, 3.12.10, 3.17, 3.18.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, Injury or Damage to Person or Property **10.2.8**, 10.4 4.2.12, 6.2.2, 9.4.2, 9.6.4, 9.6.7, 10.2.5, 10.3.3, 11.1.2, Inspections 11.2, 11.3.7, 12.2.5, 13.4.2 3.1.3, 3.3.3, 3.7.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.6, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, Limitations of Time 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 12.2.1, 13.5 2.1.2, 2.2, 2.4, 3.2.2, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12.5, 3.15.1, 4.2.7, Instructions to Bidders 5.2, 5.3, 5.4.1, 6.2.4, 7.3, 7.4, 8.2, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3, 1.1.1 9.4.1, 9.5, 9.6, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 9.10, 11.1.3, 11.3.1.5, Instructions to the Contractor 11.3.6, 11.3.10, 12.2, 13.5, 13.7, 14, 15 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.8.1, 5.2.1, 7, 8.2.2, 12, 13.5.2 Loss of Use Insurance 11.3.3 **Instruments of Service**, Definition of 1.1.7 Material Suppliers 1.5, 3.12.1, 4.2.4, 4.2.6, 5.2.1, 9.3, 9.4.2, 9.6, 9.10.5 Insurance Materials, Hazardous 3.18.1, 6.1.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, **11** 10.2.4, **10.3** 

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

Materials, Labor, Equipment and 1.1.3, 1.1.6, 1.5.1, 3.4.1, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.7, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 9.10.2, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2 Means, Methods, Techniques, Sequences and Procedures of Construction 3.3.1, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 9.4.2 Mechanic's Lien 2.1.2, 15.2.8 Mediation 8.3.1, 10.3.5, 10.3.6, 15.2.1, 15.2.5, 15.2.6, **15.3**, Minor Changes in the Work 1.1.1, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 7.1, 7.4 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS 13 Modifications, Definition of Modifications to the Contract 1.1.1, 1.1.2, 3.11, 4.1.2, 4.2.1, 5.2.3, 7, 8.3.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 11.3.1 **Mutual Responsibility** Nonconforming Work, Acceptance of 9.6.6, 9.9.3, 12.3 Nonconforming Work, Rejection and Correction of 2.3, 2.4, 3.5, 4.2.6, 6.2.4, 9.5.1, 9.8.2, 9.9.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.1 Notice 2.2.1, 2.3, 2.4, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.7.2, 3.12.9, 5.2.1, 9.7, 9.10, 10.2.2, 11.1.3, 12.2.2.1, 13.3, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 14.1, 14.2, 15.2.8, 15.4.1 Notice, Written 2.3, 2.4, 3.3.1, 3.9.2, 3.12.9, 3.12.10, 5.2.1, 9.7, 9.10, 10.2.2, 10.3, 11.1.3, 11.3.6, 12.2.2.1, **13.3**, 14, 15.2.8, 15.4.1 **Notice of Claims** 3.7.4, 10.2.8, **15.1.2**, 15.4 Notice of Testing and Inspections 13.5.1, 13.5.2 Observations, Contractor's 3.2, 3.7.4 Occupancy 2.2.2, 9.6.6, 9.8, 11.3.1.5 Orders, Written 1.1.1, 2.3, 3.9.2, 7, 8.2.2, 11.3.9, 12.1, 12.2.2.1, 13.5.2, 14.3.1 **OWNER** Owner, Definition of

Owner's Authority 1.5, 2.1.1, 2.3, 2.4, 3.4.2, 3.8.1, 3.12.10, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 4.1.3, 4.2.4, 4.2.9, 5.2.1, 5.2.4, 5.4.1, 6.1, 6.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 8.2.2, 8.3.1, 9.3.1, 9.3.2, 9.5.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 10.3.2, 11.1.3, 11.3.3, 11.3.10, 12.2.2, 12.3, 13.2.2, 14.3, 14.4, 15.2.7 Owner's Financial Capability 2.2.1, 13.2.2, 14.1.1.4 **Owner's Liability Insurance** 11.2 Owner's Relationship with Subcontractors 1.1.2, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 9.6.4, 9.10.2, 14.2.2 Owner's Right to Carry Out the Work **2.4**, 14.2.2 Owner's Right to Clean Up 6.3 Owner's Right to Perform Construction and to **Award Separate Contracts** Owner's Right to Stop the Work Owner's Right to Suspend the Work 14.3 Owner's Right to Terminate the Contract 14.2 Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications and Other Instruments of Service 1.1.1, 1.1.6, 1.1.7, **1.5**, 2.2.5, 3.2.2, 3.11, 3.17, 4.2.12, **Partial Occupancy or Use** 9.6.6, **9.9**, 11.3.1.5 Patching, Cutting and **3.14**, 6.2.5 Patents 3.17 Payment, Applications for 4.2.5, 7.3.9, 9.2, **9.3**, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.3, 9.7, 9.8.5, 9.10.1, 14.2.3, 14.2.4, 14.4.3 Payment, Certificates for 4.2.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, **9.4**, 9.5, 9.6.1, 9.6.6, 9.7, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 13.7, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.4 Payment, Failure of 9.5.1.3, **9.7**, 9.10.2, 13.6, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.1.2 Payment, Final 4.2.1, 4.2.9, 9.8.2, 9.10, 11.1.2, 11.1.3, 11.4.1, 12.3, 13.7, 14.2.4, 14.4.3 Payment Bond, Performance Bond and 7.3.7.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, **11.4** Payments, Progress 9.3, **9.6**, 9.8.5, 9.10.3, 13.6, 14.2.3, 15.1.3 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

Owner, Information and Services Required of the 2.1.2, **2.2**, 3.2.2, 3.12.10, 6.1.3, 6.1.4, 6.2.5, 9.3.2, 9.6.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.2, 9.10.3, 10.3.3, 11.2, 11.3, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 14.1.1.4, 14.1.4, 15.1.3

Payments to Subcontractors 5.4.2, 9.5.1.3, 9.6.2, 9.6.3, 9.6.4, 9.6.7, 14.2.1.2 PCB 10.3.1

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

Performance Bond and Payment Bond

7.3.7.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, **11.4** 

**Permits, Fees, Notices and Compliance with Laws** 2.2.2, **3.7**, 3.13, 7.3.7.4, 10.2.2

PERSONS AND PROPERTY, PROTECTION OF 10

Polychlorinated Biphenyl

10.3.1 **Product Data**, Definition of

**Product Data**, Definition of 3.12.2

**Product Data and Samples, Shop Drawings** 3.11, **3.12**, 4.2.7

**Progress and Completion** 

4.2.2, **8.2**, 9.8, 9.9.1, 14.1.4, 15.1.3

**Progress Payments** 

9.3, **9.6**, 9.8.5, 9.10.3, 13.6, 14.2.3, 15.1.3

Project, Definition of

1.1.4

Project Representatives

4.2.10

**Property Insurance** 

10.2.5, 11.3

PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

10

Regulations and Laws

1.5, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 4.1.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.1, 10.2.2, 11.1, 11.4, 13.1, 13.4, 13.5.1, 13.5.2, 13.6, 14, 15.2.8, 15.4

Rejection of Work 3.5, 4.2.6, 12.2.1

Releases and Waivers of Liens

9.10.2

Representations

3.2.1, 3.5, 3.12.6, 6.2.2, 8.2.1, 9.3.3, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.8.2, 9.10.1

Representatives

2.1.1, 3.1.1, 3.9, 4.1.1, 4.2.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.10, 5.1.1, 5.1.2, 13.2.1

Responsibility for Those Performing the Work 3.3.2, 3.18, 4.2.3, 5.3, 6.1.3, 6.2, 6.3, 9.5.1, 10 Retainage

9.3.1, 9.6.2, 9.8.5, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3

**Review of Contract Documents and Field** 

**Conditions by Contractor** 

**3.2**, 3.12.7, 6.1.3

Review of Contractor's Submittals by Owner and Architect

3.10.1, 3.10.2, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2, 5.2, 6.1.3, 9.2, 9.8.2 Review of Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples by Contractor

3.12

**Rights and Remedies** 

1.1.2, 2.3, 2.4, 3.5, 3.7.4, 3.15.2, 4.2.6, 5.3, 5.4, 6.1, 6.3, 7.3.1, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.2.5, 10.3, 12.2.2, 12.2.4, **13.4**, 14, 15.4

Royalties, Patents and Copyrights

3.17

Rules and Notices for Arbitration

15.4.1

**Safety of Persons and Property** 

**10.2**, 10.4

**Safety Precautions and Programs** 3.3.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 5.3, **10.1**, 10.2, 10.4

Samples, Definition of

3.12.3

Samples, Shop Drawings, Product Data and

3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7

Samples at the Site, Documents and

3.11

Schedule of Values

**9.2**, 9.3.1

Schedules, Construction

3.10, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.5.2 Separate Contracts and Contractors

1.1.4, 3.12.5, 3.14.2, 4.2.4, 4.2.7, 6, 8.3.1, 12.1.2

Shop Drawings, Definition of

3.12.1

**Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples** 

3.11, **3.12**, 4.2.7

Site, Use of

**3.13**, 6.1.1, 6.2.1

Site Inspections

3.2.2, 3.3.3, 3.7.1, 3.7.4, 4.2, 9.4.2, 9.10.1, 13.5

Site Visits, Architect's

3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.5

Special Inspections and Testing

4.2.6, 12.2.1, 13.5

Specifications, Definition of

1.1.6

**Specifications** 

1.1.1, **1.1.6**, 1.2.2, 1.5, 3.11, 3.12.10, 3.17, 4.2.14

Statute of Limitations

13.7, 15.4.1.1

Stopping the Work

2.3, 9.7, 10.3, 14.1

Stored Materials

6.2.1, 9.3.2, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.4

**Subcontractor**, Definition of

5.1.1

**SUBCONTRACTORS** 

5

Subcontractors, Work by

1.2.2, 3.3.2, 3.12.1, 4.2.3, 5.2.3, 5.3, 5.4, 9.3.1.2, 9.6.7

**Subcontractual Relations** 

**5.3**, 5.4, 9.3.1.2, 9.6, 9.10, 10.2.1, 14.1, 14.2.1

Submittals

3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 7.3.7, 9.2, 9.3, 9.8,

9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.1.3

Submittal Schedule

3.10.2, 3.12.5, 4.2.7

Subrogation, Waivers of

6.1.1, **11.3.7** 

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

**Substantial Completion** 

4.2.9, 8.1.1, 8.1.3, 8.2.3, 9.4.2, **9.8**, 9.9.1, 9.10.3, 12.2, 13.7

Substantial Completion, Definition of

9.8.1

Substitution of Subcontractors

5.2.3, 5.2.4

Substitution of Architect

4.1.3

Substitutions of Materials

3.4.2, 3.5, 7.3.8

Sub-subcontractor, Definition of

5.1.2

**Subsurface Conditions** 

3.7.4

Successors and Assigns

13.2

**Superintendent** 

**3.9**, 10.2.6

**Supervision and Construction Procedures** 

1.2.2, **3.3**, 3.4, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 6.1.3, 6.2.4, 7.1.3, 7.3.7, 8.2, 8.3.1, 9.4.2, 10, 12, 14, 15.1.3

5.4.1.2, 9.8.5, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 14.2.2, 15.2.7

Surety, Consent of 9.10.2, 9.10.3 Surveys

2.2.3

Suspension by the Owner for Convenience

14.3

Suspension of the Work

5.4.2, 14.3

Suspension or Termination of the Contract

5.4.1.1, 14

**Taxes** 

3.6, 3.8.2.1, 7.3.7.4

**Termination by the Contractor** 

**14.1**, 15.1.6

**Termination by the Owner for Cause** 

5.4.1.1, **14.2**, 15.1.6

Termination by the Owner for Convenience

14.4

Termination of the Architect

4.1.3

Termination of the Contractor

14.2.2

TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE **CONTRACT** 

14

**Tests and Inspections** 

3.1.3, 3.3.3, 4.2.2, 4.2.6, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.2,

9.10.1, 10.3.2, 11.4.1, 12.2.1, **13.5** 

TIME

Time, Delays and Extensions of

3.2.4, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, **8.3**, 9.5.1, 9.7,

10.3.2, 10.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.5, 15.2.5

Time Limits

2.1.2, 2.2, 2.4, 3.2.2, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12.5, 3.15.1, 4.2, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 6.2.4, 7.3, 7.4, 8.2, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3, 9.4.1, 9.5, 9.6, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 9.10, 11.1.3, 12.2, 13.5, 13.7, 14,

15.1.2, 15.4

**Time Limits on Claims** 

3.7.4, 10.2.8, **13.7**, 15.1.2

Title to Work

9.3.2, 9.3.3

Transmission of Data in Digital Form

UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

**Uncovering of Work** 

12.1

Unforeseen Conditions, Concealed or Unknown

3.7.4, 8.3.1, 10.3

**Unit Prices** 

7.3.3.2, 7.3.4

Use of Documents

1.1.1, 1.5, 2.2.5, 3.12.6, 5.3

Use of Site

**3.13**, 6.1.1, 6.2.1

Values, Schedule of

**9.2**, 9.3.1

Waiver of Claims by the Architect

13.4.2

Waiver of Claims by the Contractor

9.10.5, 13.4.2, 15.1.6

Waiver of Claims by the Owner

9.9.3, 9.10.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.2.1, 13.4.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.6

Waiver of Consequential Damages

14.2.4, 15.1.6

Waiver of Liens

9.10.2, 9.10.4

Waivers of Subrogation

6.1.1, **11.3.7** 

Warranty

3.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.4, 12.2.2, 13.7

Weather Delays

15.1.5.2

Work, Definition of

1.1.3

Written Consent

1.5.2, 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.12.8, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 9.3.2, 9.8.5,

9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.4.1, 13.2, 13.4.2, 15.4.4.2

Written Interpretations

4.2.11, 4.2.12

Written Notice

2.3, 2.4, 3.3.1, 3.9, 3.12.9, 3.12.10, 5.2.1, 8.2.2, 9.7,

9.10, 10.2.2, 10.3, 11.1.3, 12.2.2, 12.2.4, **13.3**, 14,

15.4.1

Written Orders

1.1.1, 2.3, 3.9, 7, 8.2.2, 12.1, 12.2, 13.5.2, 14.3.1,

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

## ARTICLE 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS

## § 1.1 BASIC DEFINITIONS

## § 1.1.1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Contract Documents are enumerated in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor (hereinafter the Agreement) and consist of the Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of the Contract, other documents listed in the Agreement and Modifications issued after execution of the Contract. A Modification is (1) a written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties, (2) a Change Order, (3) a Construction Change Directive or (4) a written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the Architect. Unless specifically enumerated in the Agreement, the Contract Documents do not include the advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, sample forms, other information furnished by the Owner in anticipation of receiving bids or proposals, the Contractor's bid or proposal, or portions of Addenda relating to bidding requirements.

## § 1.1.2 THE CONTRACT

The Contract Documents form the Contract for Construction. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. The Contract may be amended or modified only by a Modification. The Contract Documents shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind (1) between the Contractor and the Architect or the Architect's consultants, (2) between the Owner and a Subcontractor or a Sub-subcontractor, (3) between the Owner and the Architect or the Architect's consultants or (4) between any persons or entities other than the Owner and the Contractor. The Architect shall, however, be entitled to performance and enforcement of obligations under the Contract intended to facilitate performance of the Architect's duties.

## § 1.1.3 THE WORK

The term "Work" means the construction and services required by the Contract Documents, whether completed or partially completed, and includes all other labor, materials, equipment and services provided or to be provided by the Contractor to fulfill the Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project.

#### § 1.1.4 THE PROJECT

The Project is the total construction of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part and which may include construction by the Owner and by separate contractors.

## § 1.1.5 THE DRAWINGS

The Drawings are the graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents showing the design, location and dimensions of the Work, generally including plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules and diagrams.

## § 1.1.6 THE SPECIFICATIONS

The Specifications are that portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship for the Work, and performance of related services.

## § 1.1.7 INSTRUMENTS OF SERVICE

Instruments of Service are representations, in any medium of expression now known or later developed, of the tangible and intangible creative work performed by the Architect and the Architect's consultants under their respective professional services agreements. Instruments of Service may include, without limitation, studies, surveys, models, sketches, drawings, specifications, and other similar materials.

## § 1.1.8 INITIAL DECISION MAKER

The Initial Decision Maker is the person identified in the Agreement to render initial decisions on Claims in accordance with Section 15.2.

#### § 1.1.9 SITE

The term Site refers to that portion of the property on which the Work is to be performed or which has been otherwise set aside for use by the Contractor.

## § 1.1.10 PUNCH LIST

The term Punch List means, collectively, unfinished items of the construction of the Project, which unfinished items of construction are minor or insubstantial details of construction, mechanical adjustment or decoration remaining to be

performed, the non-completion of which would not materially affect the use of the Project, and which are capable of being completed within thirty (30) days of Substantial Completion, subject to the availability of special order parts and materials.

## § 1.2 CORRELATION AND INTENT OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- § 1.2.1 The intent of the Contract Documents is to include all items necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work by the Contractor. The Contract Documents are complementary, and what is required by one shall be as binding as if required by all; performance by the Contractor shall be required only to the extent consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable from them as being necessary to produce the indicated results.
- § 1.2.2 Organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles, and arrangement of Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of Work to be performed by any trade.
- § 1.2.3 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, words that have well-known technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings.

## § 1.3 CAPITALIZATION

Terms capitalized in these General Conditions include those that are (1) specifically defined, (2) the titles of numbered articles or (3) the titles of other documents published by the American Institute of Architects.

## § 1.4 INTERPRETATION

In the interest of brevity the Contract Documents frequently omit modifying words such as "all" and "any" and articles such as "the" and "an," but the fact that a modifier or an article is absent from one statement and appears in another is not intended to affect the interpretation of either statement.

- § 1.4.2 In the event of conflict among the various provisions of the Contract Documents, the terms shall be interpreted in the following order of priority:
  - .1 Modifications to the Contract
  - .2 The Contract
  - .3 Special Conditions, if any
  - .4 General Conditions

## § 1.5 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER INSTRUMENTS OF SERVICE

- § 1.5.1 The Architect and the Architect's consultants shall be deemed the authors and owners of their respective Instruments of Service, including the Drawings and Specifications. Provided all payments have been made to Architect in accordance with its agreement with Owner, the Instruments of Service are the Owner's exclusive property. The Owner owns all copyrights in and to the Instruments of Service. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers shall not own or claim a copyright in the Instruments of Service. Submittal or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with this Project is not to be construed as publication in derogation of the Owner's reserved rights.
- § 1.5.2 The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors and material or equipment suppliers are authorized to use and reproduce the Instruments of Service provided to them solely and exclusively for execution of the Work. All copies made under this authorization shall bear the copyright notice, if any, shown on the Instruments of Service. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers may not use the Instruments of Service on other projects or for additions to this Project outside the scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner.

#### § 1.6 TRANSMISSION OF DATA IN DIGITAL FORM

If the parties intend to transmit Instruments of Service or any other information or documentation in digital form, they shall endeavor to establish necessary protocols governing such transmissions, unless otherwise already provided in the Agreement or the Contract Documents.

## ARTICLE 2 OWNER

## § 2.1 GENERAL

- § 2.1.1 The Owner is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The Owner shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Owner with respect to all matters requiring the Owner's approval or authorization. Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.2.1, the Architect does not have such authority. The term "Owner" means the Owner or the Owner's authorized representative.
- § 2.1.2 The Owner shall furnish to the Contractor within fifteen (15) days after receipt of a written request, information necessary and relevant for the Contractor to evaluate, give notice of or enforce mechanic's lien rights. Such information shall include a correct statement of the record legal title to the property on which the Project is located, specifically the Site, and the Owner's interest therein.

## § 2.2 INFORMATION AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF THE OWNER

- § 2.2.1 Prior to commencement of the Work, the Contractor may request in writing that the Owner provide reasonable evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract. Thereafter, the Contractor may only request such evidence if (1) the Owner fails to make payments to the Contractor as the Contract Documents require; (2) a change in the Work materially changes the Contract Sum; or (3) the Contractor identifies in writing a reasonable concern regarding the Owner's ability to make payment when due. The Owner shall furnish such evidence as a condition precedent to commencement or continuation of the Work or the portion of the Work affected by a material change. After the Owner furnishes the evidence, the Owner shall not materially vary such financial arrangements without prior notice to the Contractor.
- § 2.2.2 Except for trade permits and fees that are the responsibility of the Contractor under the Contract Documents, including those required under Section 3.7.1, the Owner shall secure and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments and charges required for construction, use or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities.
- § 2.2.3 The Owner shall furnish surveys describing physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility locations for the site of the Project, and a legal description of the Site. The Contractor shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information furnished by the Owner but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.
- § 2.2.4 The Owner shall furnish information or services required of the Owner by the Contract Documents with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control and relevant to the Contractor's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Contractor's written request for such information or services.
- § 2.2.5 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor one copy of the Contract Documents for purposes of making reproductions pursuant to Section 1.5.2.

## § 2.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO STOP THE WORK

If the Contractor fails to correct Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents as required by Section 12.2 or repeatedly fails to carry out Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Owner may issue a written order to the Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, the right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to a duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other person or entity, except to the extent required by Section 6.1.3.

## § 2.4 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WORK

If the Contractor defaults or neglects to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and fails within a ten-day period after receipt of written notice from the Owner (or such shorter time as may be reasonable under the circumstances) to commence and continue correction of such default or neglect with diligence and promptness, the Owner may, without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, correct such deficiencies. In such case an appropriate Change Order shall be issued deducting from payments then or thereafter due the Contractor the reasonable cost of correcting such deficiencies, including Owner's expenses and compensation for the Architect's

additional services made necessary by such default, neglect or failure. If payments then or thereafter due the Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner.

## ARTICLE 3 CONTRACTOR

## § 3.1 GENERAL

- § 3.1.1 The Contractor is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The Contractor shall be lawfully licensed, if required in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. The Contractor shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Contractor with respect to all matters under this Contract. The term "Contractor" means the Contractor or the Contractor's authorized representative.
- § 3.1.2 The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- § 3.1.3 The Contractor shall not be relieved of obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by activities or duties of the Architect in the Architect's administration of the Contract, or by tests, inspections or approvals required or performed by persons or entities other than the Contractor.

# § 3.2 REVIEW OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND FIELD CONDITIONS BY CONTRACTOR (Paragraphs deleted)

- § 3.2.1 By executing the Contract and any subsequent Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendments, the Contractor represents that the Contractor has reviewed and understands the Contract Documents, has visited the Site and is familiar with local conditions under which the Work is to be performed, has correlated personal observations with the requirements of the Contract Documents, and has notified the Architect of and obtained clarification of any discrepancies which have become apparent during the bidding or proposal period.
- § 3.2.2 The Contractor must carefully study and compare the Contract Documents among themselves and further compare the Contract Documents with any other information furnished by the Owner pursuant to Section 3.2 before commencing Work at the Site and at frequent intervals during its progress.
- § 3.2.3 The Contractor must take field measurements and verify Site conditions, and must carefully compare such field measurements and Site conditions and other information known to the Contractor with the Contract Documents, before ordering any material or doing any Work at the Site.
- § 3.2.4 The Contractor must make frequent inspections during the progress of the Work to confirm that Work previously performed by the Contractor is in compliance with the Contract Documents and applicable laws and regulations bearing on the performance of the Work and Referenced Standards and that portion of Work previously performed by the Contractor or by others are in proper condition to receive subsequent Work.
- § 3.2.5 If the Contractor believes that any portions of the Contract Documents do not comply with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, building codes, and rules and regulations, or any orders by code enforcement officials or the Owner or its designees acting in the capacity of building code inspectors or Referenced Standards, the Contractor must promptly notify the Owner and the Architect of the non-compliance as provided in Section 3.2.6 and request direction before proceeding with the affected Work.
- § 3.2.6 The Contractor must promptly notify the Owner and the Architect in writing of any apparent errors, inconsistencies, omissions, ambiguities, construction impracticalities or code violations discovered as a result of the Contractor's review of the Contract Documents including any differences between actual and indicated dimensions, locations and descriptions, and must give the Owner and the Architect timely notice in writing of same and of any corrections, clarifications, additional Drawings or Specifications, or other information required to define the Work in greater detail or to permit the proper progress of the Work. The Contractor must provide similar notice with respect to any variance between its review of the Site and physical data and Site conditions observed.
- § 3.2.7 If the Contractor performs any Work involving an apparent error, inconsistency, ambiguity, construction impracticality, omission or code violation in the Contract Documents of which the Contractor is aware, without prompt written notice to the Owner and the Architect and request for correction, clarification or additional information, as appropriate, the Contractor does so at its own risk and expense and all claims relating thereafter are specifically waived.

(878999094)

§ 3.2. 8 If the Contractor believes that additional cost or time is involved because of clarifications or instructions the Architect issues in response to the Contractor's notices or requests for information pursuant to Sections 3.2, the Contractor shall make Claims as provided in Article 15. If the Contractor fails to perform the obligations of Sections 3.2, the Contractor shall pay such costs and damages to the Owner as would have been avoided if the Contractor had performed such obligations. If the Contractor performs those obligations, the Contractor shall not be liable to the Owner or Architect for damages resulting from errors, inconsistencies or omissions in the Contract Documents, for differences between field measurements or conditions and the Contract Documents, or for nonconformities of the Contract Documents to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities.

## § 3.3 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES

- § 3.3.1 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work, using the Contractor's best skill and attention. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for, and have control over, construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures and for coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract, unless the Contract Documents give other specific instructions concerning these matters. If the Contract Documents give specific instructions concerning construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, the Contractor shall evaluate the jobsite safety thereof and, except as stated below, shall be fully and solely responsible for the jobsite safety of such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures may not be safe, the Contractor determines that such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures may not be safe, the Contractor shall give timely written notice to the Owner and Architect and shall not proceed with that portion of the Work without further written instructions from the Architect. If the Contractor is then instructed to proceed with the required means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures without acceptance of changes proposed by the Contractor, the Owner shall be solely responsible for any loss or damage arising solely from those Owner-required means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures.
- § 3.3.2 The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcontractors and their agents and employees, and other persons or entities performing portions of the Work for, or on behalf of, the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors.
- § 3.3.3 The Contractor shall be responsible for inspection of portions of Work already performed to determine that such portions are in proper condition to receive subsequent Work.

## § 3.4 LABOR AND MATERIALS

- § 3.4.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work.
- § 3.4.2 Except in the case of minor changes in the Work authorized by the Architect in accordance with Sections 3.12.8 or 7.4, the Contractor may make substitutions only with the consent of the Owner, after evaluation by the Architect and in accordance with a Change Order or Construction Change Directive.
- § 3.4.3 The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Work. The Contractor shall not permit employment of unfit persons or persons not properly skilled in tasks assigned to them. Persons permitted to perform Work under Contractor or any Subcontractor or Sub-Subcontractor shall meet all employment eligibility, safety training, security or drug/alcohol testing requirements required by law.

## § 3.5 WARRANTY

§ 3.5.1 The Contractor warrants to the Owner and Architect that materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless the Contract Documents require or permit otherwise. The Contractor further warrants that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents and will be free from defects, except for those inherent in the quality of the Work the Contract Documents require or permit. Work, materials, or equipment not conforming to these requirements may be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty excludes remedy for damage or defect caused by abuse, alterations to the Work not executed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear and normal usage. If required by the Architect, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.

(878999094)

- § 3.5.2 The Contractor's general warranty and any additional or special warranties are not limited by the Contractor's obligations to specifically correct defective or nonconforming Work as provided in Article 12, or are they limited by any other remedies provided in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall also be liable for any damage to property or persons (including death) including direct damages relating to any breach of the Contractor's general warranty or any additional or special warranties required by the Contract Documents.
- § 3.5.3 The Contractor must furnish all special warranties required by the Contract Documents to the Owner no later than Substantial Completion. The Owner may require additional special warranties in connection with the approval of "Or-Equals" or Substitutions, Allowance items, Work that is defective or nonconforming, or the acceptance of nonconforming Work pursuant to Article 12.

## § 3.6 TAXES

- § 3.6.1 The Owner enjoys tax exempt status. To enjoy the cost-savings benefits of its tax-exempt status, the Owner will provide a Tax Exemption Certificate to the Contractor for use on the Project. The Contractor shall use that certificate to exempt any purchases made for the Work from taxes. Contractor will pass on all savings for the tax-exempt status to the Owner. The Contractor agrees to bind all Subcontractors of any tier to the obligation to present and use the Tax Exemption Certificate and pass all savings to the Owner.
- § 3.6.2 The Contractor will require all Subcontractors and bidders to provide cost information for materials separate from other costs for labor, profit, overhead, etc. to allow the Owner to verify that no taxes are to be paid on material procurement and that such savings shall be passed on to the Owner.
- § 3.6.3 The Contractor will maintain all records, invoices, receipts, or other accounting data regarding material purchases and will allow, upon written request of the Owner and within a reasonable time frame after receipt of such request, the Owner to audit such records to verify tax savings. If an audit reveals taxes paid or savings not transferred to the Owner, the Contractor will be liable to the Owner for those amounts and the Owner may back-charge the Contractor for those amounts if a balance of funds due and payable remains at the time of such discovery.
  - .1 The Contractor will require all Subcontractors of any tier maintain all records, invoices, receipts, or other accounting data regarding material purchases. The Contractor will collect such records with each application for payment it receives from its Subcontractors and shall maintain such records in the same manner and location as the Contractor's records.
  - 2 The Contractor will ensure its Subcontractors and any lower-tier Subcontractors include these obligations in their contracts and bind themselves in the same manner as Contractor is bound to the Owner.
- § 3.6.4 The Contractor shall pay sales, consumer, use and similar taxes, including unemployment compensation taxes, for the Work provided by the Contractor that are legally enacted when bids are received or negotiations concluded, whether or not yet effective or merely scheduled to go into effect.

## § 3.7 PERMITS, FEES, NOTICES AND COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

- § 3.7.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall (if required) pay for the building permit. Contractor shall secure the building permit, and shall secure and pay for trade permits and fees as well as for other permits, fees, licenses, and inspections by government agencies necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work that are customarily secured after execution of the Contract and legally required at the time bids are received or negotiations concluded.
- § 3.7.2 The Contractor shall comply with and give notices required by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities applicable to performance of the Work.
- § 3.7.3 If the Contractor performs Work knowing it to be contrary to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, the Contractor shall assume appropriate responsibility for such Work and shall bear the costs attributable to correction.

- § 3.7.4 Concealed or Unknown Conditions. If the Contractor encounters conditions at the Site that are (1) subsurface or otherwise concealed physical conditions that differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents or (2) unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature, that differ materially from those ordinarily found to exist and generally recognized as inherent in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall promptly provide written notice to the Owner and the Architect before conditions are disturbed and in no event later than seven (7) days after first observance of the conditions. The Architect will promptly investigate such conditions and, if the Architect determines that they differ materially and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the Work, will recommend an equitable adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. If the Architect determines that the conditions at the site are not materially different from those indicated in the Contract Documents and that no change in the terms of the Contract is justified, the Architect shall promptly notify the Owner and Contractor in writing, stating the reasons. If either party disputes the Architect's determination or recommendation, that party may proceed as provided in Article
- § 3.7.5 If, in the course of the Work, the Contractor encounters human remains or recognizes the existence of burial markers, archaeological sites or wetlands not indicated in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall immediately suspend any operations that would affect them and shall notify the Owner and Architect. Upon receipt of such notice, the Owner shall promptly take any action necessary to obtain governmental authorization required to resume the operations. The Contractor shall continue to suspend such operations until otherwise instructed by the Owner but shall continue with all other operations that do not affect those remains or features. Requests for adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time arising from the existence of such remains or features may be made as provided in Article 15.

## § 3.8 ALLOWANCES

- § 3.8.1 The Contractor shall include in the Contract Sum all allowances stated in the Contract Documents. Items covered by allowances shall be supplied for such amounts and by such persons or entities as the Owner may direct, but the Contractor shall not be required to employ persons or entities to whom the Contractor has reasonable objection.
- § 3.8.2 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents,
  - .1 Allowances shall cover the cost to the Contractor of materials and equipment delivered at the site and all required taxes, less applicable trade discounts;
  - .2 Contractor's costs for unloading and handling at the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for stated allowance amounts shall be included in the Contract Sum but not in the allowances; and
  - .3 Whenever costs are more than or less than allowances, the Contract Sum shall be adjusted accordingly by Change Order. The amount of the Change Order shall reflect (1) the difference between actual costs and the allowances under Section 3.8.2.1 and (2) changes in Contractor's costs under Section 3.8.2.2.
- § 3.8.3 Materials and equipment under an allowance shall be selected by the Owner with reasonable promptness.

#### § 3.9 SUPERINTENDENT

- § 3.9.1 The Contractor shall employ a competent superintendent and necessary assistants who shall be in attendance at the Project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor. The superintendent must provide his or her email address and cell phone number to Owner and Architect and must be available to be contacted during all business hours, and outside of business hours in the event of an emergency.
- § 3.9.2 The Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall furnish in writing to the Owner through the Architect the name and qualifications of a proposed superintendent. The Architect may reply within 14 days to the Contractor in writing stating (1) whether the Owner or the Architect has reasonable objection to the proposed superintendent or (2) that the Architect requires additional time to review. Failure of the Architect to reply within the 14 day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection.
- § 3.9.3 The Contractor shall not employ a proposed superintendent to whom the Owner or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not change the superintendent without the Owner's consent, which shall not unreasonably be withheld or delayed.

## § 3.10 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES

§ 3.10.1 The Contractor, within twenty-one (21) days after being awarded the Contract, shall prepare and submit for the Owner's and Architect's review and approval a Contractor's construction schedule for the Work. The schedule shall not exceed time limits current under the Contract Documents, shall be revised at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and Project, shall be related to the entire Project to the extent required by the Contract Documents, and shall provide for expeditious and practicable execution of the Work.

§ 3.10.2 The Contractor shall prepare a submittal schedule within twenty-one (21) days after being awarded the Contract and thereafter as necessary to maintain a current submittal schedule, and shall submit the schedule(s) for the Owner's and Architect's approval. The Owner's and Architect's approval shall not unreasonably be delayed or withheld. The submittal schedule shall (1) be coordinated with the Contractor's construction schedule, and (2) allow the Owner and Architect reasonable time to review submittals. If the Contractor fails to submit a submittal schedule, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any increase in Contract Sum or extension of Contract Time based on the time required for review of submittals.

§ 3.10.3 The Contractor shall perform the Work in general accordance with the most recent schedules approved by the Owner and Architect.

## § 3.11 DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES AT THE SITE

The Contractor shall maintain at the site for the Owner one copy of the Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Current Construction Schedule, Change Orders and other Modifications, in good order and marked currently to indicate field changes and selections made during construction, and one copy of approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar required submittals. The Contractor shall display a Current Construction Schedule at the site for reference and reliance by the Owner and Architect. These shall be available to the Architect and shall be delivered to the Architect for submittal to the Owner upon completion of the Work as a record of the Work as constructed.

## § 3.12 SHOP DRAWINGS, PRODUCT DATA AND SAMPLES

- § 3.12.1 Shop Drawings are drawings, diagrams, schedules and other data specially prepared for the Work by the Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, manufacturer, supplier or distributor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- § 3.12.2 Product Data are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams and other information furnished by the Contractor to illustrate materials or equipment for some portion of the Work.
- § 3.12.3 Samples are physical examples that illustrate materials, equipment or workmanship and establish standards by which the Work will be judged.
- § 3.12.4 Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar submittals are not Contract Documents. Their purpose is to demonstrate the way by which the Contractor proposes to conform to the information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents for those portions of the Work for which the Contract Documents require submittals. Review by the Architect is subject to the limitations of Section 4.2.7. Informational submittals upon which the Architect is not expected to take responsive action may be so identified in the Contract Documents. Submittals that are not required by the Contract Documents may be returned by the Architect without action.
- § 3.12.5 The Contractor shall review for compliance with the Contract Documents, approve and submit to the Architect Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar submittals required by the Contract Documents in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness and in such sequence as to cause no delay in the Work or in the activities of the Owner or of separate contractors. The Contractor must provide the Owner and the Architect with copies of all submittals made to regulatory agencies.
- § 3.12.6 By submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and similar submittals, the Contractor represents to the Owner and Architect that the Contractor has (1) reviewed and approved them, (2) determined and verified materials, field measurements and field construction criteria related thereto, or will do so and (3) checked and coordinated the information contained within such submittals with the requirements of the Work and of the Contract Documents.

- § 3.12.7 The Contractor shall perform no portion of the Work for which the Contract Documents require submittal and review of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or similar submittals until the respective submittal has been approved by the Architect. The Contractor must correct at its cost, and without any adjustment in Contract Time, any Work the correction of which is required due to the Contractor's failure to obtain approval of a submittal required to have been obtained prior to proceeding with the Work, including, but not limited to, correction of any conflicts in the Work resulting from such failure.
- § 3.12.8 The Work shall be in accordance with approved submittals except that the Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for deviations from requirements of the Contract Documents by the Architect's approval of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or similar submittals unless the Contractor has specifically informed the Architect in writing of such deviation at the time of submittal and (1) the Architect has given written approval to the specific deviation as a minor change in the Work, or (2) a Change Order or Construction Change Directive has been issued authorizing the deviation. The Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for errors or omissions in Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or similar submittals by the Architect's approval thereof.
- § 3.12.9 The Contractor shall direct specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or similar submittals, to revisions other than those requested by the Architect on previous submittals. In the absence of such written notice, the Architect's approval of a resubmission shall not apply to such revisions.
- § 3.12.10 The Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services that constitute the practice of architecture or engineering unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless the Contractor needs to provide such services in order to carry out the Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. The Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable law. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials or equipment are specifically required of the Contractor by the Contract Documents, the Owner and the Architect will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. The Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed design professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to the Architect. The Owner and the Architect shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy and completeness of the services, certifications and approvals performed or provided by such design professionals, provided the Owner and Architect have specified to the Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Pursuant to this Section 3.12.10, the Architect will review, approve or take other appropriate action on submittals only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents.

# § 3.13 USE OF SITE

- § 3.13.1 The Contractor shall confine operations at the site to areas permitted by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities and the Contract Documents and shall not unreasonably encumber the site with materials or equipment.
- § 3.13.2 Except as may be specifically provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide all necessary temporary facilities, including power, water, sanitation, scaffolding, storage, and security as a cost of the Work. If Owner makes any such facilities available to Contractor, it is without representation or warranty as to their adequacy for Contractor's use, and Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold Owner harmless from and against any claims arising out of Contractor's use of such facilities.

# § 3.14 CUTTING AND PATCHING

- § 3.14.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for cutting, fitting or patching required to complete the Work or to make its parts fit together properly. All areas requiring cutting, fitting and patching shall be restored to the condition existing prior to the cutting, fitting and patching, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents.
- § 3.14.2 The Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work or fully or partially completed construction of the Owner or separate contractors by cutting, patching or otherwise altering such construction, or by excavation. The Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter such construction by the Owner or a separate contractor

except with written consent of the Owner and of such separate contractor; such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold from the Owner or a separate contractor the Contractor's consent to cutting or otherwise altering the Work.

#### § 3.15 CLEANING UP, WORKING HOURS, AND NOISE

- § 3.15.1 Work will be performed in accordance with the Contract Documents and the Codes, Ordinances, and other applicable law governing the Contractor's performance of the Work. No delays resulting from compliance with applicable laws or regulations may form the basis for any claim by the Contractor for delay damages or additional compensation or for any extensions of the Contract Time.
- § 3.15.2 The Contractor must keep the Site and adjacent areas free from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish caused by operations under the Contract, and must keep tools, construction equipment, machinery and surplus materials suitably stored when not in use. If the Contractor fails to do so in a manner reasonably satisfactory to the Owner or the Architect within forty-eight (48) hours after notice or as otherwise required by the Contract Documents, the Owner may clean the Site and back charge the Contractor for all costs associated with the cleaning. At completion of the Work, the Contractor shall remove waste materials, rubbish, the Contractor's tools, construction equipment, machinery and surplus materials from and about the Project.
- § 3.15.3 The Contractor must not permit work outside of hours established in the Contract Documents or on holiday observed by the Owner without the consent of the Owner. The Contractor must notify the Owner as soon as possible if Work must be performed outside such times established in the Contract Documents. In no event shall the Contractor permit Work to be performed at the Site without the presence of the Contractor's superintendent, other assigned project staff, or a designated representative of the Contractor, all whom must be knowledgeable of the Work required for the Project.
- § 3.15.4 The Contractor must comply with all Codes, Ordinances, and other applicable law covering the regulation of noise levels. It is the duty of the Contractor to familiarize itself with those provisions and perform the Work in compliance with those provisions.

## § 3.16 ACCESS TO WORK

The Contractor shall provide the Owner and Architect access to the Work in preparation and progress wherever located.

#### § 3.17 ROYALTIES, PATENTS AND COPYRIGHTS

The Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees. The Contractor shall defend suits or claims for infringement of copyrights and patent rights and shall hold the Owner and Architect harmless from loss on account thereof, but shall not be responsible for such defense or loss when a particular design, process or product of a particular manufacturer or manufacturers is required by the Contract Documents, or where the copyright violations are contained in Drawings, Specifications or other documents prepared by the Owner or Architect. However, if the Contractor has reason to believe that the required design, process or product is an infringement of a copyright or a patent, the Contractor shall be responsible for such loss unless such information is promptly furnished to the Architect.

## § 3.18 INDEMNIFICATION

- § 3.18.1 Loss: For purposes of indemnification requirements, the term "Loss" means any and all loss, damage, liability or expense, of any nature whatsoever, whether incurred as a judgment, settlement, penalty, fine or otherwise (including attorney's fees and the cost of defense), in connection with any action, proceeding, demand or claim for injury, including death, to any person or persons or damages to or loss of, or loss of the use of, property of any person, firm or corporation, including the parties hereto, which arise out of or are connected with the performance of this Agreement.
- § 3.18.2 Indemnification and Hold Harmless: For purposes of this Agreement, Contractor agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Owner and its agents from any and all Loss where Loss is caused or incurred as a result of the intentional misconduct, recklessness, negligence, or other actionable fault of Contractor or its subcontractors.
- § 3.18.3 Comparative Fault & Contributory Negligence: It is agreed as a specific element of consideration of this Agreement that this indemnity will apply notwithstanding the joint, concurring or contributory or comparative fault or negligence of Owner or any Third Party and, further notwithstanding any theory of law including, but not limited to, a

characterization of Owner's or any Third Party's joint, concurring or contributory or comparative fault or negligence as either passive or active in nature; provided, however, that Contractor's obligation hereunder will not include amounts attributable to the fault or negligence of Owner or any Third Party for whom Contractor is not responsible.

- § 3.18.4 Damage Limitations: In the case of any claims against Owner or its agents indemnified under this Agreement, by Contractor or its subcontractors, the indemnification obligation contained in this Agreement will not be limited by any limitation on amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for Contractor or its subcontractors, by the minimum insurance required by this Agreement, nor under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- § 3.18.5 Negligence by the Owner: Contractor is not required hereunder to defend Owner or its agents from assertions that they were negligent, nor to indemnify and hold them harmless from liability based on Owner's negligence.

#### ARTICLE 4 ARCHITECT

# § 4.1 GENERAL

- § 4.1.1 The Owner shall retain an architect lawfully licensed to practice architecture or an entity lawfully practicing architecture in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. That person or entity is identified as the Architect in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number.
- § 4.1.2 Duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of the Architect as set forth in the Contract Documents shall not be restricted, modified or extended without written consent of the Owner, Contractor and Architect. Consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- § 4.1.3 If the employment of the Architect is terminated, the Owner shall employ a successor architect as to whom the Contractor has no reasonable objection and whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the Architect.

#### § 4.2 ADMINISTRATION OF THE CONTRACT

- § 4.2.1 The Architect will provide administration of the Contract as described in the Contract Documents and will be an Owner's representative during construction until the date the Architect issues the final Certificate for Payment. The Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the extent provided in the Contract Documents.
- § 4.2.2 The Architect will visit the Site at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction, or as otherwise agreed with the Owner, to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and to determine in general if the Work observed is being performed in a manner indicating that the Work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents. However, the Architect will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. The Architect will not have control over, charge of, or responsibility for, the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for the safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, since these are solely the Contractor's rights and responsibilities under the Contract Documents, except as provided in Section 3.3.1.
- § 4.2.3 On the basis of the site visits, the Architect will keep the Owner reasonably informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and report to the Owner (1) known deviations from the Contract Documents and from the most recent construction schedule submitted by the Contractor, and (2) defects and deficiencies observed in the Work. The Architect will not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Architect will not have control over or charge of and will not be responsible for acts or omissions of the Contractor, Subcontractors, or their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.

#### § 4.2.4 COMMUNICATIONS FACILITATING CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

The Owner and Contractor shall endeavor to include the Architect in communications about matters arising out of or relating to the aspects of the Contract which involve the Architect. Communications by and with the Architect's consultants shall be through the Architect. Communications by and with Subcontractors and material suppliers shall be through the Contractor. Communications by and with separate contractors shall be through the Owner.

§ 4.2.5 Based on the Architect's evaluations of the Contractor's Applications for Payment, the Architect will review and certify the amounts due the Contractor and will issue Certificates for Payment in such amounts.

- § 4.2.6 The Architect has authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Documents. Whenever the Architect considers it necessary or advisable, the Architect will have authority to require inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with Sections 13.5.2 and 13.5.3, whether or not such Work is fabricated, installed or completed. However, neither this authority of the Architect nor a decision made in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority shall give rise to a duty or responsibility of the Architect to the Contractor, Subcontractors, material and equipment suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.
- § 4.2.7 The Architect will review and approve, or take other appropriate action upon, the Contractor's submittals such as Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples, but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Architect's action will be taken in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness while allowing sufficient time in the Architect's professional judgment to permit adequate review. Review of such submittals is not conducted for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of other details such as dimensions and quantities, or for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the responsibility of the Contractor as required by the Contract Documents. The Architect's review of the Contractor's submittals shall not relieve the Contractor of the obligations under Sections 3.3, 3.5 and 3.12. The Architect's review shall not constitute approval of safety precautions or, unless otherwise specifically stated by the Architect, of any construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. The Architect's approval of a specific item shall not indicate approval of an assembly of which the item is a component.
- § 4.2.8 The Architect will prepare Change Orders and Construction Change Directives, and may authorize minor changes in the Work as provided in Section 7.4. The Architect will investigate and make determinations and recommendations regarding concealed and unknown conditions as provided in Section 3.7.4.
- § 4.2.9 The Architect will conduct inspections to determine the date or dates of Substantial Completion and the date of final completion; issue Certificates of Substantial Completion pursuant to Section 9.8; receive and forward to the Owner, for the Owner's review and records, written warranties and related documents required by the Contract and assembled by the Contractor pursuant to Section 9.10; and issue a final Certificate for Payment pursuant to Section 9.10.
- § 4.2.10 If the Owner and Architect agree, the Architect will provide one or more project representatives to assist in carrying out the Architect's responsibilities at the site. The duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of such project representatives shall be as set forth in an exhibit to be incorporated in the Contract Documents.
- § 4.2.11 The Architect will interpret and decide matters concerning performance under, and requirements of, the Contract Documents on written request of either the Owner or Contractor. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness.
- § 4.2.12 Interpretations and decisions of the Architect will be consistent with the intent of, and reasonably inferable from, the Contract Documents and will be in writing or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations and decisions, the Architect will endeavor to secure faithful performance by both Owner and Contractor, will not show partiality to either and will not be liable for results of interpretations or decisions rendered in good faith.
- § 4.2.13 The Architect shall consult with the Owner on matters of aesthetic effect, but the Owner shall have the final decision on such matters.
- § 4.2.14 The Architect will review and respond to requests for information about the Contract Documents. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness. If appropriate, the Architect will prepare and issue supplemental Drawings and Specifications in response to the requests for information.

#### ARTICLE 5 SUBCONTRACTORS

#### § 5.1 DEFINITIONS

§ 5.1.1 A Subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct contract with the Contractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number

and means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include a separate contractor or subcontractors of a separate contractor.

§ 5.1.2 A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

#### § 5.2 AWARD OF SUBCONTRACTS AND OTHER CONTRACTS FOR PORTIONS OF THE WORK

- § 5.2.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents or the bidding requirements, the Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall furnish in writing to the Owner and Architect the names of persons or entities (including those who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design) proposed for each principal portion of the Work. The Owner, after consultation with the Architect, will reply within 14 days to the Contractor in writing stating (1) whether the Owner or the Architect has reasonable objection to any such proposed person or entity or (2) that the Owner and Architect requires additional time for review. Failure of the Owner or Architect to reply within the 14-day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection. The Contractor shall update this list throughout the Project and keep Owner and the Architect advised of any new Subcontractors employed.
- § 5.2.2 The Contractor shall not contract with a proposed person or entity to whom the Owner or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not be required to contract with anyone to whom the Contractor has made reasonable objection.
- § 5.2.3 If the Owner or Architect has reasonable objection to a person or entity proposed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall propose another to whom the Owner or Architect has no reasonable objection. If the proposed but rejected Subcontractor met all criteria set forth in the Contract Documents and was reasonably capable of performing the Work, the Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be increased or decreased by the difference, if any, occasioned by such change, and an appropriate Change Order shall be issued before commencement of the substitute Subcontractor's Work. However, no increase in the Contract Sum or Contract Time shall be allowed for such change unless the Contractor has acted promptly and responsively in submitting names as required.
- § 5.2.4 The Contractor shall not substitute a Subcontractor, person or entity previously selected if the Owner or Architect makes reasonable objection to such substitution.

## § 5.3 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

By appropriate agreement, written where legally required for validity, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to the Contractor by terms of the Contract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities, including the responsibility for safety of the Subcontractor's Work, which the Contractor, by these Documents, assumes toward the Owner and Architect. Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of the Owner and Architect under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the subcontract agreement, the benefit of all rights, remedies and redress against the Contractor that the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, has against the Owner. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to enter into similar agreements with Sub-subcontractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor, prior to the execution of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documents to which the Subcontractor will be bound, and, upon written request of the Subcontractor, identify to the Subcontractor terms and conditions of the proposed subcontract agreement that may be at variance with the Contract Documents. Subcontractors will similarly make copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed Sub-subcontractors.

#### § 5.4 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

- § 5.4.1 Each subcontract agreement for a portion of the Work is assigned by the Contractor to the Owner, provided that
  - .1 assignment is effective only after termination of the Contract by the Owner for cause pursuant to Section 14.2 and only for those subcontract agreements that the Owner accepts by notifying the Subcontractor and Contractor in writing; and
  - **.2** assignment is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under bond relating to the Contract.

When the Owner accepts the assignment of a subcontract agreement, the Owner assumes the Contractor's rights and obligations under the subcontract.

- § 5.4.2 Upon such assignment, if the Work has been suspended for more than 30 days, the Subcontractor's compensation shall be equitably adjusted for increases in cost resulting from the suspension.
- § 5.4.3 Upon such assignment to the Owner under this Section 5.4, the Owner may further assign the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity. If the Owner assigns the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity, the Owner shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all of the successor contractor's obligations under the subcontract.

# ARTICLE 6 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS § 6.1 OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS

- § 6.1.1 The Owner reserves the right to perform construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and to award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the site under Conditions of the Contract identical or substantially similar to these including those portions related to insurance and waiver of subrogation. If the Contractor claims that delay or additional cost is involved because of such action by the Owner, the Contractor shall make such Claim as provided in Article 15.
- § 6.1.2 When separate contracts are awarded for different portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the site, the term "Contractor" in the Contract Documents in each case shall mean the Contractor who executes each separate Owner-Contractor Agreement.
- § 6.1.3 The Owner shall provide for coordination of the activities of the Owner's own forces and of each separate contractor with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. The Contractor shall participate with other separate contractors and the Owner in reviewing their construction schedules. The Contractor shall make any revisions to the construction schedule deemed necessary after a joint review and mutual agreement. The construction schedules shall then constitute the schedules to be used by the Contractor, separate contractors and the Owner until subsequently revised.
- **§ 6.1.4** Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, when the Owner performs construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, the Owner shall be deemed to be subject to the same obligations and to have the same rights that apply to the Contractor under the Conditions of the Contract, including, without excluding others, those stated in Article 3, this Article 6 and Articles 10, 11 and 12.

#### § 6.2 MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

- § 6.2.1 The Contractor shall afford the Owner and separate contractors reasonable opportunity for introduction and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate the Contractor's construction and operations with theirs as required by the Contract Documents.
- § 6.2.2 If part of the Contractor's Work depends for proper execution or results upon construction or operations by the Owner or a separate contractor, the Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, promptly report to the Architect apparent discrepancies or defects in such other construction that would render it unsuitable for such proper execution and results. Failure of the Contractor so to report shall constitute an acknowledgment that the Owner's or separate contractor's completed or partially completed construction is fit and proper to receive the Contractor's Work, except as to defects not then reasonably discoverable.
- § 6.2.3 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for costs the Owner incurs that are payable to a separate contractor because of the Contractor's delays, improperly timed activities or defective construction. The Owner shall be responsible to the Contractor for costs the Contractor incurs because of a separate contractor's delays, improperly timed activities, damage to the Work or defective construction.
- **§ 6.2.4** The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage the Contractor wrongfully causes to completed or partially completed construction or to property of the Owner or separate contractors as provided in Section 10.2.5.

**§ 6.2.5** The Owner and each separate contractor shall have the same responsibilities for cutting and patching as are described for the Contractor in Section 3.14.

#### § 6.3 OWNER'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP

If a dispute arises among the Contractor, separate contractors and the Owner as to the responsibility under their respective contracts for maintaining the premises and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish, the Owner may clean up and the Architect will allocate the cost among those responsible.

#### ARTICLE 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK

## § 7.1 GENERAL

- § 7.1.1 Changes in the Work may be accomplished after execution of the Contract, and without invalidating the Contract, by Change Order, Construction Change Directive or order for a minor change in the Work, subject to the limitations stated in this Article 7 and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- § 7.1.2 A Change Order shall be based upon agreement among the Owner, Contractor and Architect; a Construction Change Directive requires agreement by the Owner and Architect and may or may not be agreed to by the Contractor; an order for a minor change in the Work may be issued by the Architect alone.
- § 7.1.3 Changes in the Work shall be performed under applicable provisions of the Contract Documents, and the Contractor shall proceed promptly, unless otherwise provided in the Change Order, Construction Change Directive or order for a minor change in the Work.

## § 7.2 CHANGE ORDERS

- § 7.2.1 A Change Order is a written instrument prepared by the Architect and signed by the Owner, Contractor and Architect stating their agreement upon all of the following:
  - .1 The change in the Work;
  - .2 The amount of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum; and
  - .3 The extent of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Time.
- § 7.2.2 Change Proposals The Contractor must submit change proposals (in the form and manner agreed to by the Owner, Architect, and Contractor) covering a contemplated change in the Work within ten (10) days after request of the Owner or the Architect, or within ten (10) days of the event giving rise to the Contractor's claim for a change in the Work. No increase in the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time will be allowed the Contractor for the cost or time involved in making change proposals. Change proposals will define or confirm in detail the Work which is proposed to be added, deleted, or changed and must include any adjustment which the Contractor believes to be necessary in (i) the Contract Sum, or (ii) the Contract Time. Any proposed adjustment must include detailed documentation including but not limited to: cost (properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation including cost of labor, materials, supplies and equipment, rental cost of machinery and equipment, additional bond cost) plus a fixed fee for profit and overhead which includes office overhead and site-specific overhead and general conditions. The limits of the percent charged for overhead and profit shall be as stated in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor. Change proposals will be binding upon the Contractor and may be accepted or rejected by the Owner in its discretion. The Owner may, at its option, instruct the Contractor to proceed with the Work involved in the change proposal in accordance with this Section 7.2.2 without accepting the change proposal in its entirety.
- § 7.2.3 If the Owner determines that a change proposal is appropriate, the Owner, Architect, and Contractor will coordinate on the preparation of the appropriate form as required by the Owner to properly document the change in the Work. The form will be submitted to the Owner for signature(s) and approval. No such change is effective until the form documenting the change in the Work is signed by the Owner and/or Architect, whichever is required for the particular form.

## § 7.3 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES

§ 7.3.1 A Construction Change Directive is a written order prepared by the Architect and signed by the Owner and Architect (after having been reviewed and approved by the Owner), directing a change in the Work prior to agreement on adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. The Owner may by Construction Change

Directive, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions or other revisions, the Contract Sum and Contract Time being adjusted accordingly.

- § 7.3.2 A Construction Change Directive shall be used in the absence of total agreement on the terms of a Change Order.
- § 7.3.3 If the Construction Change Directive provides for an adjustment to the Contract Sum, the adjustment shall be based on one of the following methods:
  - .1 Mutual acceptance of a lump sum properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation;
  - .2 Unit prices stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon;
  - .3 Cost to be determined in a manner agreed upon by the parties and a mutually acceptable fixed or percentage fee; or
  - .4 As provided in Section 7.3.7.
- § 7.3.4 If unit prices are stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon, and if quantities originally contemplated are materially changed in a proposed Change Order or Construction Change Directive so that application of such unit prices to quantities of Work proposed will cause substantial inequity to the Owner or Contractor, the applicable unit prices shall be equitably adjusted.
- § 7.3.5 Upon receipt of a Construction Change Directive, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the change in the Work involved and advise the Architect of the Contractor's agreement or disagreement with the method, if any, provided in the Construction Change Directive for determining the proposed adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time.
- § 7.3.6 A Construction Change Directive signed by the Contractor indicates the Contractor's agreement therewith, including adjustment in Contract Sum and Contract Time or the method for determining them. Such agreement shall be effective immediately and shall be recorded as a Change Order.
- § 7.3.7 If the Contractor does not respond promptly or disagrees with the method for adjustment in the Contract Sum, the Owner and Architect shall determine the method and the adjustment on the basis of reasonable expenditures and savings of those performing the Work attributable to the change, including, in case of an increase in the Contract Sum, an amount for overhead and profit as set forth in the Agreement, or if no such amount is set forth in the Agreement, a reasonable amount. In such case, and also under Section 7.3.3.3, the Contractor shall keep and present, in such form as the Architect may prescribe, an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, costs for the purposes of this Section 7.3.7 shall be limited to the following:
  - .1 Costs of labor, including social security, old age and unemployment insurance, fringe benefits required by agreement or custom, and workers' compensation insurance;
  - .2 Costs of materials, supplies and equipment, including cost of transportation, whether incorporated or consumed:
  - .3 Rental costs of machinery and equipment, exclusive of hand tools, whether rented from the Contractor or others;
  - .4 Costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance, permit fees, and sales, use or similar taxes related to the Work; and
  - .5 Additional costs of supervision and field office personnel directly attributable to the change.
- § 7.3.8 The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for a deletion or change that results in a net decrease in the Contract Sum shall be actual net cost as confirmed by the Architect. When both additions and credits covering related Work or substitutions are involved in a change, the allowance for overhead and profit shall be figured on the basis of net increase, if any, with respect to that change.
- § 7.3.9 Pending final determination of the total cost of a Construction Change Directive to the Owner, the Contractor may request payment for Work completed under the Construction Change Directive in Applications for Payment. The Architect will make an interim determination for purposes of monthly certification for payment for those costs and certify for payment the amount that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified. The Architect's interim determination of cost shall adjust the Contract Sum on the same basis as a Change Order, subject to the right of either party to disagree and assert a Claim in accordance with Article 15.

§ 7.3.10 When the Owner and Contractor agree with a determination made by the Architect concerning the adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time, or otherwise reach agreement upon the adjustments, such agreement shall be effective immediately and the Architect will prepare a Change Order. Change Orders may be issued for all or any part of a Construction Change Directive.

## § 7.4 MINOR CHANGES IN THE WORK

The Architect has authority to order minor changes in the Work not involving adjustment in the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time and not inconsistent with the intent of the Contract Documents. Such changes will be effected by written order signed by the Architect and shall be binding on the Owner and Contractor.

#### ARTICLE 8 TIME

# § 8.1 DEFINITIONS

- **§ 8.1.1** Unless otherwise provided, Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents for Substantial Completion of the Work.
- § 8.1.2 The date of commencement of the Work is the date established in the Agreement.
- § 8.1.3 The date of Substantial Completion is the date certified by the Architect in accordance with Section 9.8.
- § 8.1.4 The term "day" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specifically defined.

## § 8.2 PROGRESS AND COMPLETION

- § 8.2.1 Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. By executing the Agreement the Contractor confirms that the Contract Time is a reasonable period for performing the Work.
- § 8.2.2 The Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the Owner in writing, prematurely commence operations on the site or elsewhere prior to the effective date of insurance required by Article 11 to be furnished by the Contractor and Owner, or prior to approval of Certificates of Insurance, and Additional Insured Endorsement and Notice of Cancellation Endorsement required to be submitted to Owner under the Agreement. The date of commencement of the Work shall not be changed by the effective date of such insurance.
- § 8.2.3 The Contractor shall proceed expeditiously with adequate forces and shall achieve Substantial Completion within the Contract Time. If Contractor's Work shall fall behind schedule for reasons that are not excused under the terms of the Contract, Contractor shall add additional workers or shifts, and/or work overtime as necessary to maintain the Construction Schedule as a cost of the Work.
- § 8.2.4 The Contractor must conform to the most recently approved Construction Schedule. The Contractor must complete the indicated Work or achieve the required percentage of completion, as applicable, within any interim completion dates established in the most recently approved Construction Schedule.
- § 8.2.5 The Contractor must maintain at the Site, available to the Owner and the Architect for their reference during the progress of the Work, a copy of the approved Construction Schedule and any approved revisions thereto. The Contractor must keep current records of and mark on a copy of the approved Construction Schedule the actual commencement date, progress, and completion date of each scheduled activity indicated on the Construction Schedule.
- § 8.2.6 The Contractor represents that its bid includes all costs, overhead and profit which may be incurred throughout the Contract Time and the period between Substantial and final Completion. Accordingly, the Contractor may not make any claim for delay damages based in whole or in part on the premise that the Contractor would have completed the Work prior to the expiration of the Contract Time but for any claimed delay.
- § 8.2.7 If the Contractor's progress is not maintained in accordance with the approved Construction Schedule, or the Owner determines that the Contractor is not diligently proceeding with the Work or has evidence reasonably indicating that the Contractor will not be able to conform to the most recently approved Construction Schedule, the Contractor must, promptly and at no additional cost to the Owner, take all measures necessary to accelerate its

progress to overcome the delay and ensure that there will be no further delay in the progress of the Work and notify the Owner.

§ 8.2.8 The Owner reserves the right to issue a written directive to accelerate the Work that may be subject to an appropriate adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum. If the Owner requires an acceleration of the Construction Schedule and no adjustment is made in the Contract Sum, or if the Contractor disagrees with any adjustment made, the Contractor must file a claim as provided in Article 15 or the same will be deemed to be conclusively waived.

#### § 8.3 DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 8.3.1 Excusable delays are delays in the progress of the Work which at the time of the delays were critical path activities as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule, or delays to Work not previously identified as critical path activities as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule but which become critical path activities as a result of a delay, and which prevent the Contractor from achieving Substantial Completion before the expiration of the Contract Time, caused by conditions which could not reasonably be anticipated by, are beyond the control of, and are without the fault or negligence of the Owner as set forth in Section 8.3.2, the Contractor or anyone for whose acts the Contractor is responsible. Excusable delays do not include any delays caused in whole or in part by any Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors or suppliers. Excusable delays may, but do not necessarily, include:

- .1 weather delays as further defined in Section 8.3.6;
- .2 acts of government and regulatory agencies and officials (other than the Owner in its capacity as Owner);
- .3 catastrophic events such as fire, flood and unavoidable casualties; and
- .4 strikes or labor disputes.
- .5 changes in the Work ordered by the Owner;
- .6 delays in deliveries of materials and/or equipment required for the Project; and
- 77 incidence of disease or other illness that reach outbreak, epidemic, endemic, and/or pandemic proportions affecting the area in which the Project is located, and which affects the Contractor's labor and/or supply chain.
- § 8.3.2 Compensable delays are limited to delays in the progress of the Work which at the time of the delays were critical path activities as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule, or delays to Work not previously identified as critical path activities as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule but which become critical path activities as a result of a delay, and which prevent the Contractor from achieving Substantial Completion before the expiration of the Contract Time, caused solely and exclusively by acts, omissions or negligence of the Owner (except actions taken by the Owner acting as a regulatory authority to protect the public health or safety or to conform to law).
- § 8.3.3 Unexcused delays are delays in Work which at the time of the delays were critical path activities as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule, or delays to Work not previously identified as critical path activities as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule but which become critical path activities as a result of a delay, and which prevent the Contractor from achieving Substantial Completion before the expiration of the Contract Time, and which are not excusable delays or compensable delays. No increase in the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time will be made for an unexcused delay.
- § 8.3.4 The Contractor must provide written notice of any actual or prospective delay promptly, and in no event later than ten (10) days after the Contractor first learning of the occurrence of the event giving rise to such delay. The notice must be given to the Owner and Architect within the specified time. In the case of a continuing delay, the Contractor must provide an initial notice and a further notice at each progress meeting throughout the duration of the delay. The notice must contain all of the specific information required in Section 8.3.5. The Contractor's failure to provide the written notice containing the information specified in Section 8.3.5 within the ten (10) days prescribed above will be conclusively deemed a waiver of any claim for delay arising from such occurrence.
- § 8.3.5 The Contractor's notice must identify those portions of the Construction Schedule affected by the delay and must include an estimate of the cost and probable effect of the delay, if any, on the progress of the Work. Supporting documentation must include, but is not limited to:

- .1 A written detailed statement of the reasons and causes for the delay;
- .2 inclusive dates of the delay;
- .3 specific trades and portions of the Work affected by the delay;
- .4 status of Work affected before commencement of the delay;
- .5 effect of the delay on available "float" time;
- .6 a critical path method (CPM) analysis demonstrating that the delay has affected an activity then on the critical path at the time of the occurrence of the delay as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule, or that the delay has an effect on an activity not previously on the critical path as shown on the most recent approved Construction Schedule, but which becomes a critical path activity as a result of a delay; and
- .7 if the Contractor claims that the delay is an excusable delay or compensable delay, evidence that the delay was unforeseeable, beyond the Contractor's control, and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor or the negligence of anyone for whose acts the Contractor is responsible including any Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor or supplier; and in the case of a compensable delay, was caused solely and exclusively by the acts, omissions, or negligence of the Owner (excepting actions taken by the Owner to protect the public health or safety or to conform to law) or anyone for whose acts the Owner is responsible, and which are unreasonable under the circumstances involved and not reasonably within the contemplation of the parties.

§ 8.3.6 In order for the Contractor to be entitled to an extension of the Contract Time for unusually severe weather, the following conditions must be satisfied:

- .1 The weather experienced at the Site during the Contract period must be found to be unusually severe, that is, more severe than the adverse weather anticipated for the Project location during any given month;
- .2 The unusually severe weather must delay Work which at the time of the unusual severe weather was a critical path activity as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule, or delays Work not previously identified as critical path activity as shown on the most recently approved Construction Schedule but which become critical path activity as a result of a delay, and which prevents the Contractor from achieving Substantial Completion before expiration of the Contract Time. The delay must be beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. For example, the impacted activity must not have occurred during unusually severe weather due to previous unexcused delays; and
- .3 The Contractor must have provided written notice of the weather-related delay complying with Sections 8.3.4 and 8.3.5 above.

The following schedule of monthly anticipated adverse weather delays constitute the base line for monthly weather time evaluations. The Contractor's Construction Schedule must reflect these anticipated adverse weather delays in all-weather dependent activities.

#### MONTHLY ANTICIPATED ADVERSE WEATHER DELAY.

Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec
6	4	3	3	3	3	2	2	2	2	3	3

Upon acknowledgement of the Notices to Proceed and continuing throughout the Contract, the Contractor must record on the daily superintendent report, the occurrence of adverse weather and resultant impact to normally scheduled Work. Actual adverse weather delay days must prevent Work on critical path activities, or must prevent Work not previously identified as a critical path activity as shown on the most recent approved Construction Schedule but which becomes a critical path activity as a result of a delay, for fifty (50) percent or more of the Contractor's scheduled workday. The number of actual adverse weather delays must include Contractor's scheduled workdays impacted by actual adverse weather (even if the adverse weather occurred in the previous month), be calculated chronologically from the first to the last day each month, and be recorded as full days. If the Contractor has complied with Sections 8.3.4 and 8.3.5 and the provisions of this Section 8.3.6 and the number of actual adverse weather delay workdays exceeds the number of days anticipated in the table above, and have adversely affected critical path weather-dependent activities, the Contractor is entitled to a Modification of the Contract Time and Contract Sum.

User Notes: (878999094)

§ 8.3.7 If strikes or labor disputes are to be considered as the basis for an excusable delay, they must be documented by data evidencing (i) the trades directly and indirectly involved in or affected by the strike or labor dispute, (ii) reasons for the strike or labor dispute, (iii) the onset and duration of the strike or labor dispute, and (iv) the measures taken by the Contractor to avoid or overcome the effects of any delay.

§ 8.3.8 Upon receipt of a notice from the Contractor of the occurrence of a delay complying with Sections 8.3.4 and 8.3.5 (and if applicable 8.3.6 and 8.3.7), the Owner will review the most recently approved Construction Schedule to determine (i) whether the delay is in fact an excusable or compensable delay, and (ii) whether any adverse effects of the delay can be overcome by an adjustment in the Construction Schedule, including the application of any unused "float" time available in the schedule. The Owner may require the Contractor to submit a more detailed Construction Schedule than previously required in order to permit the Owner to evaluate the delay. Based on such review, the Contractor must, if required by the Owner, submit for the Owner's approval a revised Construction Schedule which minimizes the adverse effects of the delay.

§ 8.3.9 No extension of the Contract Time or increase in the Contract Sum will be allowed for any delay or part thereof occurring more than ten (10) days before written notice of the delay is provided by the Contractor. No extension of the Contract Time or increase in the Contract Sum will be made to the extent that performance is, was or would have been suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which the Contractor is responsible. No increase in the Contract Sum will be made to the extent performance was or would have been suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which the Owner is not solely and exclusively responsible.

§ 8.3.10 The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the profit, additional bond cost and overhead (which includes extended office overhead and site-specific overhead and general conditions) if any, incurred by the Contractor in performing work beyond the Work required by the Contract Documents and any and all other costs, compensation or damages due Contractor (including any of its Subcontractors or suppliers), is included in, and payable to the Contractor as part of the Change Order or Construction Directive. Contractor waives any and all other damages and cost of any nature or kind whatsoever including claims for local and cumulative impacts as a result of such Change Order or Construction Directive Work and any and all other claims of any type or nature whatsoever including any claim for loss of productivity or loss of efficiency. The Contractor will be compensated for compensable delays only for actual and direct damages resulting from such compensable delays. Actual direct damages are limited to site specific general conditions and do not include any indirect costs such as home office overhead. The Contractor will be compensated for such actual and direct damages for compensable delays not attributable to performance of Change Order.

§ 8.3.11 In the event the Owner denies the Contractor's request for a change in the Contract Time or, in the case of a compensable delay, a change in the Contract Sum, the Contractor may, within ten (10) days after such denial, submit a Claim as provided in Article 15. Submissions made prior to the denial must be resubmitted after the denial. Any Claim on account of denial of a change that is not made within such ten (10) days of the denial is deemed waived.

#### § 8.3.12 DELAY DAMAGES

- .1 By executing a Change Order or Contract Amendment, the Contractor represents that the Contractor is not entitled to an increase in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time beyond that specified in the Change Order or Contract Amendment for the Work performed or to be performed under the Change Order. The Contractor is not entitled to an increase in the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time as a result of the issuance by the Owner of Construction Change Directive unless the Contractor asserts a claim as required by this Article 8 and Article 15;
- The provisions of the Section 8.3.12.1 do not apply to claims that meet all of the following conditions: (i) the claim arises under the Contract; (ii) the claim is limited to actual and direct damages (i.e. profit, additional bond and insurance cost (if any) and overhead (only site-specific overhead and not including home office overhead)) incurred as a result of a delay in completing the Project which the Contractor acknowledges are fully compensated for by payment of the adjustment amount specified in Section 8.3.11; (iii) the Contract establishes a time limit for achieving Substantial Completion and the claim is for delays that prevent achievement of Substantial Completion of the Contract within that time limit; (iv) the delay for which damages are claimed is caused solely and exclusively by the Owner, Architect, or anyone for whom they are responsible; (v) the delay is not caused by actions taken by the Owner to protect the public health or safety or to conform to law; and (vi) the Contractor has fully complied with Sections 8.3.4 and 8.3.5; and

.3 A time extension may be granted only for an excusable delay that is beyond the Contractor's control and occurs without the Contractor's fault or negligence. No time extension will be granted in the absence of a written claim for the time extension complying with Sections 8.3.4 and 8.3.5 (and if applicable, 8.3.6 and 8.3.7).

# ARTICLE 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION § 9.1 CONTRACT SUM

The Contract Sum is stated in the Agreement and, including authorized adjustments, is the total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Documents.

## § 9.2 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

Where the Contract is based on a stipulated sum or Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Contractor shall submit to the Owner and Architect, before the first Application for Payment, a schedule of values allocating the entire Contract Sum to the various portions of the Work and prepared in such form and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Owner and Architect may require. This schedule, unless objected to by the Owner or Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment.

# § 9.3 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 9.3.1 In accordance with the procedures outline in the Agreement, the Contractor must submit to the Architect itemized Applications for Payment for Work completed on a monthly basis in accordance with a schedule approved by the Owner. Each Application for Payment must be consistent with the approved Schedule of Values. In order to expedite the review and approval of Applications for Payment, the Contractor agrees to coordinate with the Owner and Architect on a schedule to review with the Owner and Architect a draft Application for Payment prior to submitting a formal Application for Payment.

§ 9.3.2 The form of Application for Payment must be AIA Document G702, Application and Certificate for Payment, supported by AIA Document G703, Continuation Sheet (latest edition), or such other form as may be prescribed by the Owner. The application must be notarized and supported by sufficient data to demonstrate the Contractor's right to payment and compliance with the payment provisions of the Contract to the satisfaction of the Owner and Architect, such as copies of requisitions from Subcontractors and material suppliers, partial lien waivers, releases and other documents. Each Application for Payment must reflect approved Contract Modifications and the Contract retainage provided for in the Contract Documents.

§ 9.3.3 Applications for Payment may include materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the Site for subsequent incorporation in the Work. The Owner has no obligation or responsibility to pay for materials stored off the Site. If specifically approved in writing in advance by the Owner, an Application for Payment may include materials and equipment stored off the Site at a location agreed upon in writing. Payment for materials and equipment stored on or off the Site is conditioned upon compliance by the Contractor with procedures satisfactory to the Owner to protect the Owner's interests. Payment for materials and equipment stored off the Site will, in addition, be conditioned upon the Contractor's provision of applicable insurance, storage and transportation to the Site.

§ 9.3.4 Until the conditions set forth in this Section have been satisfied by Contractor, the amount of each monthly Application for Payment must include the value of each line item as indicated on the approved Schedule of Values, to the extent completed, less retainage as stated in the Agreement. The retainage will not be paid to the Contractor until thirty (30) days after all of the following conditions have been satisfied: (A) the Contractor has fully performed the Contract to the point of achieving final completion of the Work; (B) the Contractor has completed all Punch List items to the satisfaction of the Owner and the Architect; (C) the Contractor has delivered to the Owner all Project close-out documents as required by the Agreement, including (1) all maintenance and operating manuals; (2) marked sets of as-built drawings and/or other electronic media documenting as-built conditions; (3) all guarantees and warranties required under the Contract Documents; (4) a list of names, addresses, and telephone numbers for all subcontractors and others providing guarantees and warranties; and (D) the applicable governmental authorities have issued to the Owner the final use and occupancy permit for the Project.

§ 9.3.5 The Contractor warrants that title to all Work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to the Owner, no later than the time of payment. By submitting an Application for Payment, the Contractor further warrants that all Work for which payments have previously been received from the Owner are free and clear of liens, claims, security

interests or encumbrances in favor of the Contractor, Subcontractors, material suppliers, or other persons or entities having provided labor, materials and equipment relating to the Work.

§ 9.3.6 Before the Contractor receives a progress payment, the Contractor must certify in writing that, in accordance with contractual arrangements, Subcontractors and suppliers:

- .1 have been paid from the proceeds of previous progress payments; and
- .2 will be paid in a timely manner from the proceeds of the progress payment currently due.

In the event the Contractor has not paid or does not pay as certified, such failure constitutes a ground for termination under terms of the Contract.

## § 9.4 CERTIFICATES FOR PAYMENT

§ 9.4.1 The Architect will, within seven days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, either issue to the Owner for review and approval a Certificate for Payment, with a copy to the Contractor, for such amount as the Architect determines is properly due, or notify the Contractor and Owner in writing of the Architect's reasons for withholding certification in whole or in part as provided in Section 9.5.1.

§ 9.4.2 The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will constitute a representation by the Architect to the Owner, based on the Architect's evaluation of the Work and the data comprising the Application for Payment, that, to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information and belief, the Work has progressed to the point indicated and that the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents. The foregoing representations are subject to an evaluation of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents upon Substantial Completion, to results of subsequent tests and inspections, to correction of minor deviations from the Contract Documents prior to completion and to specific qualifications expressed by the Architect. The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will further constitute a representation that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified. However, the issuance of a Certificate for Payment will not be a representation that the Architect has (1) made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work, (2) reviewed construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, (3) reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors and material suppliers and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment, or (4) made examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Sum.

## § 9.5 DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD CERTIFICATION

§ 9.5.1 The Architect may withhold a Certificate for Payment in whole or in part, to the extent reasonably necessary to protect the Owner, if in the Architect's opinion the representations to the Owner required by Section 9.4.2 cannot be made. If the Architect is unable to certify payment in the amount of the Application, the Architect will notify the Contractor and Owner as provided in Section 9.4.1. If the Contractor and Architect cannot agree on a revised amount, the Architect will promptly issue a Certificate for Payment for the amount for which the Architect is able to make such representations to the Owner. The Architect may also withhold a Certificate for Payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence, may nullify the whole or a part of a Certificate for Payment previously issued, to such extent as may be necessary in the Architect's opinion to protect the Owner from loss for which the Contractor is responsible, including loss resulting from acts and omissions described in Section 3.3.2, because of

- .1 defective Work not remedied;
- .2 third party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claims unless security acceptable to the Owner is provided by the Contractor;
- .3 failure of the Contractor to make payments properly to Subcontractors or for labor, materials or equipment;
- .4 reasonable evidence that the Work cannot be completed for the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum;
- .5 damage to the Owner or a separate contractor;
- reasonable evidence that the Work will not be completed within the Contract Time, and that the unpaid balance would not be adequate to cover actual or liquidated damages for the anticipated delay; or
- .7 repeated failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 9.5.2 When the above reasons for withholding certification are removed, certification will be made for amounts previously withheld.

§ 9.5.3 If the Architect withholds certification for payment under Section 9.5.1.3, the Owner may, at its sole option, issue joint checks to the Contractor and to any Subcontractor or material or equipment suppliers to whom the Contractor failed to make payment for Work properly performed or material or equipment suitably delivered. If the Owner makes payments by joint check, the Owner shall notify the Architect and the Architect will reflect such payment on the next Certificate for Payment.

## § 9.6 PROGRESS PAYMENTS

- § 9.6.1 After the Architect has issued a Certificate for Payment, the Owner shall make payment in the manner and within the time provided in the Contract Documents, and shall so notify the Architect.
- § 9.6.2 The Contractor shall pay each Subcontractor no later than seven days after receipt of payment from the Owner the amount to which the Subcontractor is entitled, reflecting percentages actually retained from payments to the Contractor on account of the Subcontractor's portion of the Work. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to Sub-subcontractors in a similar manner.
- § 9.6.3 The Architect will, on request, furnish to a Subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by the Contractor and action taken thereon by the Architect and Owner on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.
- § 9.6.4 The Owner has the right to request written evidence from the Contractor that the Contractor has properly paid Subcontractors and material and equipment suppliers amounts paid by the Owner to the Contractor for subcontracted Work. If the Contractor fails to furnish such evidence within seven days, the Owner shall have the right to contact Subcontractors to ascertain whether they have been properly paid. Neither the Owner nor Architect shall have an obligation to pay or to see to the payment of money to a Subcontractor, except as may otherwise be required by law.
- § 9.6.5 Contractor payments to material and equipment suppliers shall be treated in a manner similar to that provided in Sections 9.6.2, 9.6.3 and 9.6.4.
- § 9.6.6 A Certificate for Payment, a progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by the Owner shall not constitute acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- § 9.6.7 Unless the Contractor provides the Owner with a payment bond in the full penal sum of the Contract Sum, payments received by the Contractor for Work properly performed by Subcontractors and suppliers shall be held by the Contractor for those Subcontractors or suppliers who performed Work or furnished materials, or both, under contract with the Contractor for which payment was made by the Owner. Nothing contained herein shall require money to be placed in a separate account and not commingled with money of the Contractor, shall create any fiduciary liability or tort liability on the part of the Contractor for breach of trust or shall entitle any person or entity to an award of punitive damages against the Contractor for breach of the requirements of this provision.

## § 9.7 FAILURE OF PAYMENT

If the Architect does not issue a Certificate for Payment, through no fault of the Contractor, within seven days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, or if the Owner does not pay the Contractor within seven days after the date established in the Contract Documents the amount certified by the Architect or awarded by binding dispute resolution, then the Contractor may, upon seven additional days' written notice to the Owner and Architect, stop the Work until payment of the amount owing has been received. The Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shut-down, delay and start-up, plus interest as provided for in the Contract Documents.

# § 9.8 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

- § 9.8.1 Substantial Completion is the stage in the progress of the Work when the Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use.
- § 9.8.2 When the Contractor considers that the Work, or a portion thereof which the Owner agrees to accept separately, is substantially complete, the Contractor shall prepare and submit to the Architect a comprehensive list (Punch List) of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. Failure to include an item on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

- § 9.8.3 Upon receipt of the Contractor's list, the Architect will make an inspection to determine whether the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete. If the Architect's inspection discloses any item, whether or not included on the Contractor's list, which is not sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work or designated portion thereof for its intended use, the Contractor shall, before issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item upon notification by the Architect. In such case, the Contractor shall then submit a request for another inspection by the Architect to determine Substantial Completion.
- § 9.8.4 When the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete, the Architect will prepare a Certificate of Substantial Completion that shall establish the date of Substantial Completion, shall establish responsibilities of the Owner and Contractor for security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance, and shall fix the time within which the Contractor shall finish all items on the list accompanying the Certificate. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Substantial Completion.
- § 9.8.5 The Certificate of Substantial Completion shall be submitted to the Owner and Contractor for their written acceptance of responsibilities assigned to them in such Certificate. Upon such acceptance and consent of surety, if any, the Owner shall make payment of retainage applying to such Work or designated portion thereof. Such payment shall be adjusted for Work that is incomplete or not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

## § 9.9 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

- § 9.9.1 The Owner may occupy or use any completed or partially completed portion of the Work at any stage when such portion is designated by separate agreement with the Contractor, provided such occupancy or use is consented to by the insurer as required under Section 11.3.1.5 and authorized by public authorities having jurisdiction over the Project. Such partial occupancy or use may commence whether or not the portion is substantially complete, provided the Owner and Contractor have accepted in writing the responsibilities assigned to each of them for payments, retainage, if any, reduction in liquidated damages if appropriate, security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance, and have agreed in writing concerning the period for correction of the Work and commencement of warranties required by the Contract Documents. When the Contractor considers a portion substantially complete, the Contractor shall prepare and submit a list to the Architect as provided under Section 9.8.2. Consent of the Contractor to partial occupancy or use shall not be unreasonably withheld. The stage of the progress of the Work shall be determined by written agreement between the Owner and Contractor or, if no agreement is reached, by decision of the Architect.
- § 9.9.2 Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use, the Owner, Contractor and Architect shall jointly inspect the area to be occupied or portion of the Work to be used in order to determine and record the condition of the Work.
- § 9.9.3 Unless otherwise agreed upon, partial occupancy or use of a portion or portions of the Work shall not constitute acceptance of Work not complying with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

## § 9.10 FINAL COMPLETION AND FINAL PAYMENT

(Paragraphs deleted)

- § 9.10.1 When the Contractor has completed or corrected all items on the final Punch List and considers that the Work is complete and ready for final acceptance, the Contractor must give written notice to the Owner and the Architect and request a final inspection of the Work as provided in Section 9.10.2. The Contractor's notice and request for a final inspection must be accompanied by a final Application for Payment and the Submittals required by Section 9.10.3.
- § 9.10.2 Upon receipt of the Contractor's notice and request for final inspection, the Owner and the Architect will promptly make such inspection and, when the Owner and the Architect concur that the Work has been fully completed and is acceptable under the Contract Documents, the Architect will issue a Certificate of Final Completion to the Owner. The Contractor's notice and request for final inspection constitutes a representation by the Contractor to the Owner that the Work has been completed in full and strict accordance with terms and conditions of the Contract Documents. The Architect will promptly notify the Contractor if the Owner or the Architect do not concur that the Work is finally complete. In such case, the Contractor must bear the cost of any additional services of the Owner or the Architect until the Work is determined to be finally complete.

§ 9.10.3 Neither final payment nor any remaining retained percentage will become due until the Contractor submits the following documents to the Architect:

- an affidavit that payrolls, bills for materials and equipment, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which the Owner or the Owner's property might be responsible or encumbered (less amounts withheld by Owner), have been paid or otherwise satisfied, submitted on AIA Document G706, Affidavit of Payment of Debts and Claims (latest edition) or such other form as may be prescribed by the Owner;
- a release or waiver of liens on behalf of the Contractor and a similar release or waiver on behalf of each Subcontractor and supplier, accompanied by AIA Document G706A, Affidavit of Release of Liens (latest edition) or such other form as may be prescribed by the Owner;
- .3 a certificate evidencing that the Contractor's liability insurance and Performance Bond remain in effect during the correction period (as stated in the Agreement) following Substantial Completion as set forth in Section 12.2.2.1 and 12.2.2.2;
- 4 a written statement that the Contractor knows of no substantial reason that the insurance will not be renewable to cover the period required by the Contract Documents;
- .5 consent of surety to final payment, submitted on AIA Document G707 (latest edition) or other form prescribed by the Owner;
- other data required by the Owner establishing payment or satisfaction of obligations, such as receipts, releases and waivers of liens, claims, security interests or encumbrances arising out of the Contract, to the extent and in such form as may be prescribed by the Owner;
- .7 an as-built site plan in the form and number required by the Contract Documents;
- .8 all warranties and bonds required by the Contract Documents;
- .9 Record Documents as provided in Section 3.11 and return of Contract Documents as provided therein;
- .10 Attic stock items as required by the Contract Documents; and
- .11 As applicable, documentation of approval by the agency having jurisdiction for all Storm Water Management (SWM) work as to allow closeout of the SWM Permit. Approval by the appropriate agency will be based on satisfying all Permit requirements including the submission of all required SWM documentation.

### § 9.10.4

(Paragraphs deleted)

If the Contractor is unable to secure from any Subcontractor or supplier a release or waiver required under the Contract, the Contractor must furnish a bond satisfactory to the Owner to indemnify the Owner and any co-obligees under the bond against any lien or claim from such Subcontractor or supplier. The Contractor must also indemnify the Owner for all costs incurred by the Owner in removing, discharging or otherwise settling all Subcontractor or supplier liens or claims, including all personnel and consultant costs and reasonable attorneys' fees.

(Paragraph deleted)

# ARTICLE 10 PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY § 10.1 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS

The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract.

## § 10.2 SAFETY OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 10.2.1 The Contractor must take reasonable precautions for the safety of, and must provide reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:

.1 All persons at the Site and other persons who may be affected by the Work or other operations of the Contractor;

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "All," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

- .2 the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein or otherwise utilized in the performance of the Contract, whether in storage on or off the Site, under care, custody or control of the Contractor or the Contractor's Subcontractors or Sub-subcontractors; and
- .3 other property at the Site or adjacent thereto and not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.
- § 10.2.2 The Contractor must implement and maintain, as required by the Contract Documents, applicable laws and regulations and orders of public authorities having jurisdiction, manufacturers' instructions or recommendations, existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including issuing appropriate notices, distributing material safety data sheets and other hazard communication information, providing protective clothing and equipment, posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards, promulgating safety regulations and notifying owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities.
- § 10.2.3 The Contractor shall erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards, promulgating safety regulations and notifying owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities.
- § 10.2.4 The Contractor must not load nor permit any part of any structure at the Site to be loaded or subjected to stresses or pressures so as to endanger its safety or that of adjacent structures or property.
- § 10.2.5 When explosives or other hazardous materials or equipment are stored or used or unusual methods are employed in the performance of the Work, the Contractor must exercise utmost care and conduct such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel.
- § 10.2.6 If the Contractor suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the Owner, or of any of the Owner's employees or agents, or of others for whose acts it is contended that the Owner is liable, written notice of such injury or damage, whether or not insured, must be given to the Owner within a reasonable time not exceeding ten (10) days after the onset or occurrence of such damage or injury or such shorter time as may be required by the Occupational Safety Hazards Administration (OSHA). The notice must provide sufficient detail to enable the Owner to investigate the matter. If notice is not received by the Owner within the time specified, any claim arising from the occurrence will be deemed to be conclusively waived, except to the extent of any applicable insurance (excluding self-insurance) coverage covering such occurrence. The provisions of this Section may not be used by the Contractor in lieu of the requirements of Article 7 when the Contractor is seeking an adjustment in the Contract Sum and are in addition to the requirements of Article 8 when the Contractor is seeking an adjustment in the Contract Time.
- § 10.2.7 The Contractor must promptly remedy, at its sole cost and expense, damage and loss to property referred to in Sections 10.2.1.2 and 10.2.1.3 caused in whole or in part by the Contractor, a Sub-subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts they may be liable, unless otherwise instructed in writing by the Owner. This obligation is in addition to, and not in limitation of, the Contractor's obligations for indemnification under Section 3.18 and the Contractor's responsibility to repair and or replace that portion of the Work and any materials and equipment to be incorporated therein which are damaged as a result of criminal mischief as specified in Section 10.2.10.
- § 10.2.8 The Contractor is responsible for taking all reasonable and necessary precautions to secure and protect the Site, the Work, materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, and any tools or equipment of the Contractor necessary or beneficial to the performance of the Work from damage due to vandalism, theft, or other criminal mischief. The Contractor must repair and/or replace that portion of the work and any materials or equipment to be incorporated therein and any tools or equipment of the Contractor necessary or beneficial to performance of the Work which are damaged or stolen due to vandalism, theft or any other criminal mischief at its expense whether or not covered by insurance. No increase in the Contract Sum will be granted to the Contractor as a consequence of any delay, impacts or inefficiencies resulting from any act of vandalism, theft or other criminal mischief whether or not caused or contributed to by the Contractor's negligence.
- § 10.2. 9 The Contractor shall designate a responsible member of the Contractor's organization at the site whose duty shall be the prevention of accidents. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated by the Contractor in writing to the Owner and Architect.

§ 10.2.10 The Owner, Architect, designated representatives, or visitors must comply with the Contractor's safety policies and programs at all times while on Site.

## § 10.2. 11 INJURY OR DAMAGE TO PERSON OR PROPERTY

If either party suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, or of others for whose acts such party is legally responsible, written notice of such injury or damage, whether or not insured, shall be given to the other party as soon as reasonably possible but not exceeding 21 days after discovery. The notice shall provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter.

#### § 10.3 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

- § 10.3.1 The Contractor is responsible for compliance with any requirements included in the Contract Documents regarding hazardous materials. In the event the Contractor encounters on the Site material reasonably believed to be a Hazardous Material (other than those for which the Contractor may have specific responsibility for remediation under the Contract), and the Contractor's reasonable precautions will be inadequate to prevent foreseeable damage or injury and the Contractor cannot proceed with the Work in the absence of the removal, containment or remediation of the Hazardous Material, the Contractor must immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to the Owner and the Architect, in writing, within 24 hours of discovery.
- § 10.3.2 Upon receipt of notice of suspected Hazardous Materials, Owner will cause an investigation to be made to verify the presence and extent of such materials, to determine whether such materials are in fact hazardous, and the steps necessary for their removal, containment or remediation.
- § 10.3.3 If the Owner's investigation confirms the presence of Hazardous Materials which present a risk of injury or damage which will not be adequately protected against by the Contractor's reasonable precautions, then the Work in the affected area must not thereafter be resumed except at the written direction of the Owner. The Work in the affected area will be resumed promptly (i) in the absence of a finding of Hazardous Material by the Owner, (ii) upon the removal, containment or remediation of the Hazardous Materials, or (iii) upon the establishment of appropriate safety precautions.
- § 10.3.4 The Contractor may request a change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time if the Contractor incurs additional costs on account of or is delayed by the need to remove, contain or remediate Hazardous Materials which has not been rendered harmless at the Site unless the Contractor is responsible for same under the Contract. Any such requested change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time must be made in writing within ten (10) days of discovery of any Hazardous Materials, which has not been rendered harmless giving rise to the request for the change and must fully comply with Articles 7, 8, and 15 or any claim will be deemed conclusively waived by the Contractor. (Paragraphs deleted)
- § 10.3. 5 The Owner shall not be responsible under this Section 10.3 for materials or substances the Contractor brings to the site unless such materials or substances are required by the Contract Documents. The Owner shall be responsible for materials or substances required by the Contract Documents, except to the extent of the Contractor's fault or negligence in the use and handling of such materials or substances.
- § 10.3.6 The Contractor shall indemnify the Owner for the cost and expense the Owner incurs (1) for remediation of a material or substance the Contractor brings to the site and negligently handles, or (2) where the Contractor fails to perform its obligations under Section 10.3.1, except to the extent that the cost and expense are due to the Owner's fault or negligence.
- § 10.3. 7 If, without negligence on the part of the Contractor, the Contractor is held liable by a government agency for the cost of remediation of a hazardous material or substance solely by reason of performing Work as required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall indemnify the Contractor for all cost and expense thereby incurred.

#### § 10.4 EMERGENCIES

In an emergency affecting safety of persons or property, the Contractor must take all necessary action, without the necessity for any special instruction or authorization from the Owner or Architect, to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. The Contractor must promptly, but in all events within twenty-four (24) hours of the emergency, report such action in writing to the Owner and Architect. If the Contractor incurs additional costs on account of or is delayed by such emergency, the Contractor may request a change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time to account for such additional costs or delay in accord with Articles 7, 8 and 15. The Contractor must file any such request within ten (10) days of the emergency or it is deemed waived. Any adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time shall be limited

to the extent that the emergency work is not attributable to the fault or neglect of the Contractor or otherwise the responsibility of the Contractor under the Contract Documents.

# ARTICLE 11 INSURANCE AND BONDS

## § 11.1 CONTRACTOR'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

§ 11.1.1 The Contractor shall purchase from and maintain in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located such insurance as will protect the Contractor from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from the Contractor's operations and completed operations under the Contract and for which the Contractor may be legally liable, whether such operations be by the Contractor or by a Subcontractor or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:

- .1 Claims under workers' compensation, disability benefit and other similar employee benefit acts that are applicable to the Work to be performed;
- .2 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of the Contractor's employees;
- .3 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than the Contractor's employees;
- .4 Claims for damages insured by usual personal injury liability coverage;
- .5 Claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property, including loss of use resulting therefrom;
- .6 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, death of a person or property damage arising out of ownership, maintenance or use of a motor vehicle;
- .7 Claims for bodily injury or property damage arising out of completed operations; and
- **.8** Claims involving contractual liability insurance applicable to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.18.

§ 11.1.2 The insurance required by Section 11.1.1 shall be written for not less than limits of liability specified in the Contract Documents or required by law, whichever coverage is greater. Coverages, whether written on an occurrence or claims-made basis, shall be maintained without interruption from the date of commencement of the Work until the date of final payment and termination of any coverage required to be maintained after final payment, and, with respect to the Contractor's completed operations coverage, until the expiration of the period for correction of Work or for such other period for maintenance of completed operations coverage as specified in the Contract Documents.

§ 11.1.3 Certificates of insurance acceptable to the Owner shall be filed with the Owner prior to commencement of the Work and thereafter upon renewal or replacement of each required policy of insurance. These certificates and the insurance policies required by this Section 11.1 shall contain a provision that coverages afforded under the policies will not be canceled or allowed to expire until at least 30 days' prior written notice has been given to the Contractor. The Contractor must notify the Owner as soon as practicable of said cancellation. An additional certificate evidencing continuation of liability coverage, including coverage for completed operations, shall be submitted with the final Application for Payment as required by Section 9.10.2 and thereafter upon renewal or replacement of such coverage until the expiration of the time required by Section 11.1.2. Information concerning reduction of coverage on account of revised limits or claims paid under the General Aggregate, or both, shall be furnished by the Contractor with reasonable promptness.

§ 11.1.4 The Contractor shall cause the commercial liability coverage required by the Contract Documents to include (1) the Owner, the Architect and the Architect's consultants as additional insureds for claims caused in whole or in part by the Contractor's negligent acts or omissions during the Contractor's operations; and (2) the Owner as an additional insured for claims caused in whole or in part by the Contractor's negligent acts or omissions during the Contractor's completed operations.

#### § 11.2 OWNER'S LIABILITY INSURANCE

The Owner shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining the Owner's usual liability insurance.

#### § 11.3 PROPERTY INSURANCE

§ 11.3.1 Unless otherwise provided, the Contractor shall purchase and maintain, in a company or companies lawfully authorized to do business in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located, property insurance written on a builder's risk "all-risk" or equivalent policy form in the amount of the initial Contract Sum, plus value of subsequent Contract

Modifications and cost of materials supplied or installed by others, comprising total value for the entire Project at the site on a replacement cost basis without optional deductibles. Such property insurance shall be maintained, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents or otherwise agreed in writing by all persons and entities who are beneficiaries of such insurance, until final payment has been made as provided in Section 9.10 or until no person or entity other than the Owner has an insurable interest in the property required by this Section 11.3 to be covered, whichever is later. This insurance shall include interests of the Owner, the Contractor, Subcontractors and Sub-subcontractors in the Project.

§ 11.3.1.1 Property insurance shall be on an "all-risk" or equivalent policy form and shall include, without limitation, insurance against the perils of fire (with extended coverage) and physical loss or damage including, without duplication of coverage, theft, vandalism, malicious mischief, collapse, earthquake, flood, windstorm, falsework, testing and startup, temporary buildings and debris removal including demolition occasioned by enforcement of any applicable legal requirements, and shall cover reasonable compensation for Architect's and Owner's services and expenses required as a result of such insured loss.

#### (Paragraph deleted)

- § 11.3.1.3 If the property insurance requires deductibles, the Contractor shall pay costs not covered because of such deductibles.
- § 11.3.1.4 This property insurance shall cover portions of the Work stored off the site, and also portions of the Work in transit.
- § 11.3.1.5 Partial occupancy or use in accordance with Section 9.9 shall not commence until the insurance company or companies providing property insurance have consented to such partial occupancy or use by endorsement or otherwise. The Owner and the Contractor shall take reasonable steps to obtain consent of the insurance company or companies and shall, without mutual written consent, take no action with respect to partial occupancy or use that would cause cancellation, lapse or reduction of insurance.

#### § 11.3.2 BOILER AND MACHINERY INSURANCE

The Contractor shall purchase and maintain boiler and machinery insurance required by the Contract Documents or by law, which shall specifically cover such insured objects during installation and until final acceptance by the Owner; this insurance shall include interests of the Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors and Sub-subcontractors in the Work, and the Owner and Contractor shall be named insureds.

#### § 11.3.3 LOSS OF USE INSURANCE

The Owner, at the Owner's option, may purchase and maintain such insurance as will insure the Owner against loss of use of the Owner's property due to fire or other hazards, however caused. The Owner waives all rights of action against the Contractor for loss of use of the Owner's property, including consequential losses due to fire or other hazards however caused.

#### (Paragraph deleted)

- § 11.3.5 If during the Project construction period the Owner insures properties, real or personal or both, at or adjacent to the site by property insurance under policies separate from those insuring the Project, or if after final payment property insurance is to be provided on the completed Project through a policy or policies other than those insuring the Project during the construction period, the Owner shall waive all rights in accordance with the terms of Section 11.3.7 for damages caused by fire or other causes of loss covered by this separate property insurance. All separate policies shall provide this waiver of subrogation by endorsement or otherwise.
- § 11.3.6 Before an exposure to loss may occur, the Contractor shall file with the Owner a copy of each policy that includes insurance coverages required by this Section 11.3. Each policy shall contain all generally applicable conditions, definitions, exclusions and endorsements related to this Project. Each policy shall contain a provision that the policy will not be canceled or allowed to expire, and that its limits will not be reduced, until at least 30 days' prior written notice has been given to the Contractor. Contractor must notify Owner as soon as practicable of said cancellation or if any policy is allowed to expire or coverage limits fall below the minimum amounts required herein.

#### § 11.3.7 WAIVERS OF SUBROGATION

The Owner and Contractor waive all rights against (1) each other and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents and employees, each of the other, and (2) the Architect, Architect's consultants, separate contractors described in Article 6, if any, and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents and employees, for damages caused by fire or other causes of loss to the extent covered by property insurance obtained pursuant to this Section 11.3 or other property insurance applicable to the Work, except such rights as they have to proceeds of such insurance held by the Owner as fiduciary. The Owner or Contractor, as appropriate, shall require of the Architect, Architect's consultants, separate contractors described in Article 6, if any, and the subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents and employees of any of them, by appropriate agreements, written where legally required for validity, similar waivers each in favor of other parties enumerated herein. The policies shall provide such waivers of subrogation by endorsement or otherwise. A waiver of subrogation shall be effective as to a person or entity even though that person or entity would otherwise have a duty of indemnification, contractual or otherwise, did not pay the insurance premium directly or indirectly, and whether or not the person or entity had an insurable interest in the property damaged.

- § 11.3.8 A loss insured under the Contractors property insurance shall be adjusted by the Contractor as fiduciary and made payable to the Contractor as fiduciary for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to requirements of any applicable mortgagee clause and of Section 11.3.10. The Contractor shall pay Subcontractors their just shares of insurance proceeds received by the Contractor, and by appropriate agreements, written where legally required for validity, shall require Subcontractors to make payments to their Sub-subcontractors in similar manner.
- § 11.3.9 If required in writing by a party in interest, the Contractor as fiduciary shall, upon occurrence of an insured loss, give bond for proper performance of the Contractor's duties. The cost of required bonds shall be charged against proceeds received as fiduciary. The Contractor shall deposit in a separate account proceeds so received, which the Contractor shall distribute in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as determined in accordance with the method of binding dispute resolution selected in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor. If after such loss no other special agreement is made and unless the Owner terminates the Contract for convenience, replacement of damaged property shall be performed by the Contractor after notification of a Change in the Work in accordance with Article 7.
- § 11.3.10 The Contractor as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle a loss with insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within five days after occurrence of loss to the Contractor's exercise of this power; if such objection is made, the dispute shall be resolved in the manner selected by the Owner and Contractor as the method of binding dispute resolution in the Agreement. If the Owner and Contractor have selected arbitration as the method of binding dispute resolution, the Contractor as fiduciary shall make settlement with insurers or, in the case of a dispute over distribution of insurance proceeds, in accordance with the directions of the arbitrators.

#### § 11.4 PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

- § 11.4.1 The Owner shall have the right to require the Contractor to furnish bonds covering faithful performance of the Contract and payment of obligations arising thereunder as stipulated in bidding requirements or specifically required in the Contract Documents on the date of execution of the Contract. The bonds shall be issued by a United States Department of Treasury listed corporate surety, accompanied by current powers of attorney, on a form acceptable to Owner.
- § 11.4.2 Upon the request of any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of bonds covering payment of obligations arising under the Contract, the Contractor shall promptly furnish a copy of the bonds or shall authorize a copy to be furnished.

# ARTICLE 12 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK § 12.1 UNCOVERING OF WORK

- § 12.1.1 If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the Architect's request or to requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, it must, if requested in writing by the Architect, and upon written authorization from the Owner, be uncovered for the Architect's examination and be replaced at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Time.
- § 12.1.2 If a portion of the Work has been covered that the Architect has not specifically requested to examine prior to its being covered, the Architect may request, upon written authorization from the Owner to see such Work and it shall be uncovered by the Contractor. If such Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, costs of uncovering and

replacement shall, by appropriate Change Order, be at the Owner's expense. If such Work is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, such costs and the cost of correction shall be at the Contractor's expense unless the condition was caused by the Owner or a separate contractor in which event the Owner shall be responsible for payment of such costs.

#### § 12.2 CORRECTION OF WORK

#### § 12.2.1 BEFORE OR AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

The Contractor shall promptly correct Work rejected by the Architect or failing to conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, whether discovered before or after Substantial Completion and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. Costs of correcting such rejected Work, including additional testing and inspections, the cost of uncovering and replacement, and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

#### § 12.2.2 AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

§ 12.2.2.1 In addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.5, if, within the period of time as agreed to by the Owner and Contractor and as set forth in the Contract after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof or after the date for commencement of warranties established under Section 9.9.1, or by terms of an applicable special warranty required by the Contract Documents, any of the Work is found to be not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall correct it promptly after receipt of written notice from the Owner to do so unless the Owner has previously given the Contractor a written acceptance of such condition. The Owner shall give such notice promptly after discovery of the condition. During the period as agreed to by the Owner and Contractor and set forth in the Contract for correction of Work, if the Owner fails to notify the Contractor and give the Contractor an opportunity to make the correction, the Owner waives the rights to require correction by the Contractor and to make a claim for breach of warranty. If the Contractor fails to correct nonconforming Work within a reasonable time during that period after receipt of notice from the Owner or Architect, the Owner may correct it in accordance with Section 2.4.

- § 12.2.2.2 The period of time as agreed to by the Owner and Contractor and set forth in the Contract for correction of Work shall be extended with respect to portions of Work first performed after Substantial Completion by the period of time between Substantial Completion and the actual completion of that portion of the Work.
- § 12.2.2.3 The period of time as agreed to by the Owner and Contractor and set forth in the Contract for correction of Work shall not be extended by corrective Work performed by the Contractor pursuant to this Section 12.2.
- § 12.2.3 The Contractor shall remove from the site portions of the Work that are not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and are neither corrected by the Contractor nor accepted by the Owner.
- § 12.2.4 The Contractor shall bear the cost of correcting destroyed or damaged construction, whether completed or partially completed, of the Owner or separate contractors caused by the Contractor's correction or removal of Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- § 12.2.5 Nothing contained in this Section 12.2 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to other obligations the Contractor has under the Contract Documents. Establishment of the period of time as agreed to by the Owner and Contractor and set forth in the Contract for correction of Work as described in Section 12.2.2 relates only to the specific obligation of the Contractor to correct the Work, and has no relationship to the time within which the obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, nor to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to the Contractor's obligations other than specifically to correct the Work.

## § 12.3 ACCEPTANCE OF NONCONFORMING WORK

If the Owner prefers to accept Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so instead of requiring its removal and correction, in which case the Contract Sum will be reduced as appropriate and equitable. Such adjustment shall be effected whether or not final payment has been made.

#### ARTICLE 13 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

# § 13.1 GOVERNING LAW

The Contract shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Kansas without regard to its conflict of laws provisions.

#### § 13.2 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

§ 13.2.1 The Owner and Contractor respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to covenants, agreements and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Except as provided in Section 13.2.2, neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make such an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

§ 13.2.2 The Owner may, without consent of the Contractor, assign the Contract to a lender providing construction financing for the Project, if the lender assumes the Owner's rights and obligations under the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall execute all consents reasonably required to facilitate such assignment.

## § 13.3 WRITTEN NOTICE

Written notices are to be provided to the representatives of the parties designated in this Contract. Written notices are deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to the addressee for whom it was intended, or if delivered by overnight courier. The date of any notice is deemed to be the earlier of the date of personal delivery or the delivery by overnight courier.

#### § 13.4 RIGHTS AND REMEDIES

§ 13.4.1 Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of duties, obligations, rights and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law

§ 13.4.2 No action or failure to act by the Owner, Architect or Contractor shall constitute a waiver of a right or duty afforded them under the Contract, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence in a breach there under, except as may be specifically agreed in writing.

### § 13.5 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS

§ 13.5.1 Tests, inspections and approvals of portions of the Work shall be made as required by the Contract Documents and by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations or lawful orders of public authorities. Unless otherwise provided, the Contractor shall make arrangements for such tests, inspections and approvals with an independent testing laboratory or entity acceptable to the Owner, or with the appropriate public authority, and shall bear all related costs of tests, inspections and approvals. The Contractor must schedule all tests, inspections or specific approvals required by law or the Contract Documents so as to avoid any delay in the Work. The Contractor shall give the Architect timely notice of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Architect may be present for such procedures. The Owner shall bear costs of (1) tests, inspections or approvals that do not become requirements until after bids are received or negotiations concluded, and (2) tests, inspections or approvals where building codes or applicable laws or regulations prohibit the Owner from delegating their cost to the Contractor.

§ 13.5.2 If the Architect, Owner or public authorities having jurisdiction determine that portions of the Work require additional testing, inspection or approval not included under Section 13.5.1, the Architect will, upon written authorization from the Owner, instruct the Contractor to make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection or approval by an entity acceptable to the Owner, and the Contractor shall give timely notice to the Architect of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Architect may be present for such procedures. Such costs, except as provided in Section 13.5.3, shall be at the Owner's expense.

§ 13.5.3 If such procedures for testing, inspection or approval under Sections 13.5.1 and 13.5.2 reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract Documents, all costs made necessary by such failure including those of repeated procedures and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses shall be at the Contractor's expense.

§ 13.5.4 Required certificates of testing, inspection or approval shall, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered to the Owner and Architect.

§ 13.5.5 If the Owner and Architect is to observe tests, inspections or approvals required by the Contract Documents, the Owner and/or Architect will do so promptly and, where practicable, at the normal place of testing.

§ 13.5.6 Tests or inspections conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

§ 13.5.7 In addition to the tests required by this Section 13.5, the Owner may at any time arrange for other tests, inspections and specific approvals to be performed by others selected by the Owner, at the Owner's expense. The Contractor must cooperate with the Owner and provide access to the Work for such tests, inspections and approvals.

## § 13.6 INTEREST

Payments due and unpaid under the Contract Documents shall bear interest from the date payment is due at such rate as the parties may agree upon in writing or, in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located.

### § 13.7 TIME LIMITS ON CLAIMS

The Owner and Contractor shall commence all claims and causes of action, whether in contract, tort, breach of warranty or otherwise, against the other arising out of or related to the Contract in accordance with the time period specified by applicable law.

## § 13.8 DOCUMENT RETENTION AND AUDIT PROVISIONS

Contractor shall account for all materials, equipment and labor entering into the Work and must keep such full and detailed records as may be necessary for proper financial management pursuant to the Contract Documents for a period of five (5) years after final payment. Furthermore, the Owner has the right to examine the Contractor's records directly or indirectly pertaining or relating to the Work or the Contract and the Contractor must grant the Owner access to and an opportunity to copy such records at all reasonable times during the Contract period and for five (5) years after final payment.

# ARTICLE 14 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT § 14.1 TERMINATION BY THE CONTRACTOR

(Paragraphs deleted)

# §14.1.1 NO RIGHT TO STOP WORK FOR NON-PAYMENT

The Contractor has no right to stop Work as a consequence of non-payment. In the event of any disagreement between the Contractor and Owner involving the Contractor's entitlement to payment, the Contractor's only remedy is to file a Claim in accordance with Article 15. The Contractor must diligently proceed with the Work pending resolution of the Claim. If, however, an Application for Payment has been approved for payment by the Owner, and the Owner fails to make payment within sixty (60) days of the approval for payment by the Owner, the Contractor may upon ten (10) days written notice to the Owner, stop work if payment is not made by the Owner within ten (10) days following the notice.

## § 14.2 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CAUSE

§ 14.2.1 The Owner may terminate the Contract for cause if the Contractor:

- .1 Fails to supply adequate properly skilled workers or proper materials;
- .2 Fails to make payment to Subcontractors or Suppliers for materials or labor in accordance with the respective agreements between the Contractor and the Subcontractors or Suppliers;
- **.3** Fails to comply with any laws, ordinances, or rules, regulations or orders of a public authority having jurisdiction;
- .4 Fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents or otherwise breaches any provision of the Contract Documents;
- .5 Anticipatorily breaches or repudiates the Contract;
- 6 Fails to make satisfactory progress in the prosecution of the Work required by the Contract; or
- .7 Endangers the performance of this Contract.

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 14.2.2 The Owner may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, whenever the Owner determines that sufficient grounds for termination exist as provided in Subsection 14.2.1. The Owner will provide the Contractor with a written notice to cure the default. If the default is not cured, or if the Contractor has not commenced a cure within the time period as set forth in the Owner's notice, the termination for default is effective on the date specified in the Owner's written notice. However, if the Owner determines that default contributes to the curtailment of an essential service or poses an immediate threat to life, health, or property, the Owner may terminate the Contract immediately upon issuing oral or written notice to the Contractor without any prior notice or opportunity to cure. In addition to any other remedies provided by law or the Contract, the Contractor must compensate the Owner for additional costs that foreseeably would be incurred by the Owner, whether the costs are actually incurred or not, to obtain substitute performance. A termination for default is a termination for convenience if the termination for default is later found to be without justification.

## § 14.2.3 Upon receipt of written notice from the Owner of termination, the Contractor must:

- .1 cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice and, if required by the Owner, participate in an inspection of the Work with the Owner and the Architect to record the extent of completion thereof, to identify the Work remaining to be completed or corrected, and to determine what temporary facilities, tools, equipment and construction machinery are to remain at the Site pending completion of the Work;
- .2 complete or correct the items directed by the Owner, and take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of any stored materials and equipment and completed Work;
- .3 unless otherwise directed by the Owner, remove its tools, equipment and construction machinery from the Site, and
- .4 except as directed by the Owner, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders and enter into no further subcontracts or purchase orders.

#### § 14.2.4 Following written notice from the Owner of termination, the Owner may:

- .1 take possession of the Site and of all materials and equipment thereon, and at the Owner's option, such temporary facilities, tools, construction equipment and machinery thereon owned or rented by the Contractor that the Owner elects to utilize in completing the Work;
- .2 accept assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders, and
- .3 complete the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient.

#### § 14.2.5 Upon termination for cause,

- .1 the Contractor must take those actions described in Section 14.2.3, and the Owner may take those actions described in Section 14.2.4, subject to the prior rights of the Contractor's Surety.
- 2 If the Contractor files for Bankruptcy protection, or a petition is filed against it, under applicable Bankruptcy laws, and Contractor wishes to affirm the Contract, Contractor shall immediately file with the Bankruptcy Court a motion to affirm the Contract and shall provide satisfactory evidence to Owner and to the Court of its ability to cure all present defaults and its ability to timely and successfully complete the Work. If Contractor does not make such an immediate filing, Contractor accepts that Owner may petition the Bankruptcy Court to lift the Automatic Stay and permit Owner to terminate the Contract.
- § 14.2.6 When the Owner terminates the Contract for cause, the Contractor is not entitled to receive further payment until the Work is completed and the costs of completion have been established.
- § 14.2.7 If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum less amounts which the Owner is entitled to offset from the unpaid Contract balance including actual or Liquidated Damages, exceeds the costs of completing the Work, including compensation for the Owner's and the Architect's services made necessary thereby, such excess will be paid to the Contractor or Surety, as directed by the Surety. If such costs exceed the unpaid Contract balance, the Contractor must pay the difference to the Owner upon written demand. This obligation for payment survives termination of the Contract.
- § 14.2.8 In completing the Work following termination for cause, the Owner is not required to solicit competitive bids or to award completion work to the lowest bidder, but may obtain such completion work and related services on the basis of sole source procurement and negotiated compensation.

## § 14.3 SUSPENSION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

§ 14.3.1 The Owner may, without cause, order the Contractor in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt the Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

§ 14.3.2 The Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be adjusted for increases in the cost and time caused by suspension, delay or interruption as described in Section 14.3.1. Adjustment of the Contract Sum shall not include profit. No adjustment shall be made to the extent

- .1 that performance is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which the Contractor is responsible; or
- .2 that an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of the Contract.

## § 14.4 TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

(Paragraphs deleted)

§ 14.4.1 The Owner may, at any time, terminate the Contract or any portion thereof or of the Work for the Owner's convenience and without cause.

§ 14.4.2 Upon receipt of written notice from the Owner of termination, the Contractor must:

- Cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice and, if required by the Owner, participate in an inspection of the Work with the Owner and the Architect/Engineer to record the extent of completion thereof, to identify the Work remaining to be completed or corrected, and to determine what temporary facilities, tools, equipment and construction machinery are to remain at the Site pending completion of the Work:
- .2 Complete or correct the items directed by the Owner, and take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of any stored materials and equipment and completed Work;
- .3 Unless otherwise directed by the Owner, remove its tools, equipment and construction machinery from the Site, and
- **.4** Except as directed by the Owner, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders related to the Work and enter into no further subcontracts or purchase orders therefor.

§ 14.4.3 Following written notice from the Owner of termination, the Owner may:

- .1 Take possession of the Site and of all materials and equipment thereon, and at the Owner's option, such temporary facilities, tools, construction equipment and machinery thereon owned or rented by the Contractor that the Owner elects to utilize in completing the Work;
- .2 Accept assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders; and
- .3 Complete the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient.

§ 14.4.4 In case of termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor will be entitled to compensation only for the following items:

- .1 Payment for acceptable Work performed up to the date of termination;
- .2 The costs of preservation and protection of the Work if requested to do so by the Owner;
- .3 The cost of terminating the following contracts including:
  - (i.) Purchased materials but only if not returnable and provided to the Owner, or the restocking or return charge, if any, if returnable at the Owner's written election;
  - (ii.) Equipment rental contracts if not terminable at no cost but not to exceed an amount equal to thirty (30) days rental;
- .4 Documented transportation costs associated with removing Contractor-owned equipment;
- .5 Documented demobilization and close-out costs; and
- .6 Overhead and profit on the foregoing not to exceed ten (10%) percent.

The Contractor is not entitled to any other costs or compensation (including lost or expected profit, uncompensated overhead or related expenses, or the cost of preparing and documenting its compensable expenses under this Subsection 14.4.4 as a consequence of the Owner's termination of the Contract for convenience. The Contractor conclusively and irrevocably waives its right to any other compensation or damages (compensatory or punitive) arising from termination of the Contract. If the Owner and the Contractor are unable to agree upon the amounts specified in this subsection, the Contractor may submit a Claim as provided in Article 15. The Claim must be limited to resolution of the amounts specified in Subsections 14.4.4.1, 14.4.4.2, 14.4.4.3 and 14.4.4.4 of this Subsection

Init.

AIA Document A201 – 2007. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997 and 2007. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 14:50:43 ET on 01/03/2024 under Order No.2114498445 which expires on 01/02/2025, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

14.4.4. No other cost, damages or expenses may be claimed or paid to the Contractor or considered as part of the Claim, the same being hereby conclusively and irrevocably waived by the Contractor. Any such Claim must be delivered to the Owner within thirty (30) days of the termination of the Contract and must contain a written statement setting forth the specific reasons and supporting calculations and documentation as to the amounts the Contractor claims to be entitled to under this Subsection as a result of the termination of the Contract.

§ 14.4.5 The Contractor's obligations surviving final payment under the Contract, including without limitation those with respect to insurance, indemnification, and correction of Work that has been completed at the time of termination, remains effective notwithstanding termination for convenience of the Owner.

#### ARTICLE 15 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

§ 15.1 CLAIMS

#### § 15.1.1 DEFINITION

A Claim is a written demand or assertion by one of the parties seeking, as a matter of right, payment of money, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. The term "Claim" also includes other disputes and matters in question between the Owner and Contractor arising out of or relating to the Contract. The responsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the party making the Claim.

## § 15.1.2 NOTICE OF CLAIMS

Claims by either the Owner or Contractor must be initiated by written notice to the other party and to the Initial Decision Maker with a copy sent to the Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Maker. Claims by either party must be initiated within ten (10) days after occurrence of the event giving rise to such Claim or within ten (10) days after the claimant first recognizes the condition giving rise to the Claim, whichever is later. As a condition to making a claim for additional costs, the Contractor shall maintain and produce accurate records to substantiate all additional costs actually incurred. If a Claim for actual costs is approved, the Owner shall pay the Contractor actual costs incurred, plus either (a) ten-percent (10%) for overhead and profit for work performed by the Contractor, or (b) five percent (5%) overhead and profit for work performed by a subcontractor, as applicable.

# § 15.1.3 CONTINUING CONTRACT PERFORMANCE

Pending final resolution of a Claim, except as otherwise agreed in writing or as provided in Section 9.7 and Article 14, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Contract and the Owner shall continue to make payments in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Architect will prepare Change Orders and issue Certificates for Payment in accordance with the decisions of the Initial Decision Maker.

#### § 15.1.4 CLAIMS FOR ADDITIONAL COST

If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Sum, written notice as provided herein shall be given before proceeding to execute the Work. Prior notice is not required for Claims relating to an emergency endangering life or property arising under Section 10.4.

# § 15.1.5 CLAIMS FOR ADDITIONAL TIME

§ 15.1.5.1 If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Time, written notice as provided herein shall be given. The Contractor's Claim shall include an estimate of cost and of probable effect of delay on progress of the Work. In the case of a continuing delay, only one Claim is necessary.

§ 15.1.5.2 If adverse weather conditions are the basis for a Claim for additional time, such Claim shall be documented by data substantiating that weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably anticipated and had an adverse effect on the critical path of construction, or had an adverse effect on Work not previously on the most recent approved Construction Schedule but which become critical path activities as a result of a delay.

# § 15.1.6 CLAIMS FOR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES

The Contractor and Owner waive Claims against each other for consequential damages arising out of or relating to this Contract. This mutual waiver includes

.1 damages incurred by the Owner for rental expenses, for losses of use, income, profit, financing, business and reputation, and for loss of management or employee productivity or of the services of such persons; and

damages incurred by the Contractor for principal office expenses including the compensation of personnel stationed there, for losses of financing, business and reputation, and for loss of profit except anticipated profit arising directly from the Work.

This mutual waiver is applicable, without limitation, to all consequential damages due to either party's termination in accordance with Article 14. Nothing contained in this Section 15.1.6 shall be deemed to preclude an award of liquidated damages, when applicable, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

## § 15.2 INITIAL DECISION

- § 15.2.1 Claims, excluding those arising under Sections 10.3, 10.4, 11.3.9, and 11.3.10, shall be referred to the Initial Decision Maker for initial decision. The Architect will serve as the Initial Decision Maker, unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement. Except for those Claims excluded by this Section 15.2.1, an initial decision shall be required as a condition precedent to mediation of any Claim arising prior to the date final payment is due, unless 30 days have passed after the Claim has been referred to the Initial Decision Maker with no decision having been rendered. Unless the Initial Decision Maker and all affected parties agree, the Initial Decision Maker will not decide disputes between the Contractor and persons or entities other than the Owner.
- § 15.2.2 The Initial Decision Maker will review Claims and within ten days of the receipt of a Claim take one or more of the following actions: (1) request additional supporting data from the claimant or a response with supporting data from the other party, (2) reject the Claim in whole or in part and advise the Owner of such rejection, (3) approve the Claim and forward to the Owner, (4) suggest a compromise, or (5) advise the parties that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim if the Initial Decision Maker lacks sufficient information to evaluate the merits of the Claim or if the Initial Decision Maker concludes that, in the Initial Decision Maker's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Initial Decision Maker to resolve the Claim.
- § 15.2.3 In evaluating Claims, the Initial Decision Maker may, but shall not be obligated to, consult with or seek information from either party or from persons with special knowledge or expertise who may assist the Initial Decision Maker in rendering a decision. The Initial Decision Maker may request the Owner to authorize retention of such persons at the Owner's expense.
- § 15.2.4 If the Initial Decision Maker requests a party to provide a response to a Claim or to furnish additional supporting data, such party shall respond, within ten days after receipt of such request, and shall either (1) provide a response on the requested supporting data, (2) advise the Initial Decision Maker when the response or supporting data will be furnished or (3) advise the Initial Decision Maker that no supporting data will be furnished. Upon receipt of the response or supporting data, if any, the Initial Decision Maker will either reject or approve the Claim in whole or in part.
- § 15.2.5 The Initial Decision Maker will render an initial decision approving or rejecting the Claim, or indicating that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim. This initial decision shall (1) be in writing; (2) state the reasons therefor; and (3) notify the parties and the Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Maker, of any change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time or both. The initial decision shall be final and binding on the parties but subject to mediation and, if the parties fail to resolve their dispute through mediation, to litigation.
- § 15.2.6 Either party may file for mediation of an initial decision at any time, subject to the terms of Section 15.2.6.1.
- § 15.2.6.1 Either party may, within 30 days from the date of an initial decision, demand in writing that the other party file for mediation within 60 days of the initial decision. If such a demand is made and the party receiving the demand fails to file for mediation within the time required, then both parties waive their rights to mediate or pursue binding dispute resolution proceedings with respect to the initial decision.
- § 15.2.7 In the event of a Claim against the Contractor, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety, if any, of the nature and amount of the Claim. If the Claim relates to a possibility of a Contractor's default, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety and request the surety's assistance in resolving the controversy.
- § 15.2.8 If a Claim relates to or is the subject of a mechanic's lien, the party asserting such Claim may proceed in accordance with applicable law to comply with the lien notice or filing deadlines.

## § 15.3 MEDIATION

§ 15.3.1 Claims, disputes, or other matters in controversy arising out of or related to the Contract except those waived as provided for in Sections 9.10.4, 9.10.5, and 15.1.6 shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to the institution of legal or equitable proceedings by either party.

§ 15.3.2 The parties shall endeavor to resolve their Claims by mediation which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Mediation Procedures in effect on the date of the Agreement. A request for mediation shall be made in writing, delivered to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the mediation. Mediation shall proceed in advance of legal or equitable proceedings, which shall be stayed pending mediation for a period of 60 days from the date of filing, unless stayed for a longer period by agreement of the parties or court order.

§ 15.3.3 The parties shall share the mediator's fee and any filing fees equally. The mediation shall be held in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. Agreements reached in mediation shall be enforceable as settlement agreements in any court having jurisdiction thereof. Any dispute under the Agreement not resolved by mediation shall be litigated in the District Court of Johnson County, Kansas, or the closest Court of competent jurisdiction thereto as a bench trial, provided however, that a bench trial does not violate any provisions of the Fairness in Public Construction Contracting Act.

(Paragraphs deleted)